

Mafura seed oil: Improvement in oxidative stability

BY

LÚCIA NARCÉSIA GUILHERMINA CHEMANE

Submitted in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree

MSc Food Science

in the

Department of Food Science

Faculty of Natural and Agricultural Sciences

University of Pretoria

South Africa

February 2016



DECLARATION

I hereby declare that this dissertation submitted to the University of Pretoria for the award of MSc degree is my work and has not been submitted by me for a degree at any other university or institution of higher education.

Lúcia Narcésia Guilhermina Chemane

February 2016



DEDICATION

I dedicate this dissertation to my parents, Firmino Chemane and Guilhermina Chitsembe, my brothers Hélder and Arcénio Chemane and my nephews Ilker and Kheynner Chemane. This work would never have been possible without your support and constant presence in my life. I am so thankful for all the words and prayers. You are really my pillar. Thank you so much for the never ending love. You are really a gift from God to me. I love you very much...



ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude and appreciation for the following people:

Prof. KG Duodu, my supervisor, for his hard work, perseverance and understanding. For his constructive discussions through the execution and compilation of this dissertation. He put in extra hours to ensure that I succeed.

Prof. AA Uamusse, my co-supervisor, for believing in me, for moral support since the early stages of this journey.

Prof. José da Cruz, I do not even know how to describe his constant presence and support all the way to the successful end. He was more than the financial coordinator of the Technology Processing of Natural Resources Program (TecPro). He was so helpful and even took an important role in my field work. Thank you so much.

Mrs. Helena Paindane and Mr. Eugénio Benhe the head of the Association for Community Development of Chitondo (ADECH) in Mozambique, for the support during the field work. It was much easier with your help.

Swedish International Development Agency (SIDA), my sponsors, this work would not have been possible without the funding provided.

Staff and fellow students of the Department of Food Science of the University of Pretoria.

Father Benedito Zavalane and Pastor Augusto Ndeve, you were always there for me and made me feel better and helped me face all the challenges.

Thanks to all my friends and colleagues: Ivete Mariza (in loving memory), Clousa Maueua, Eulália Mugabe, Jaime Cumbe, Margarida Simbine, Martin Odoch and Thelma Rimayi for always being there for me when I needed you the most.



I am grateful to my Mozambican friends studying at the University of Pretoria: Afonso Macheca, Elsa Salvador, Hermínio Muiambo, Sónia Naidoo, Zefanias Matsimbe and especially José Adalima for his valuable suggestions and constructive criticism. Thank you all!!!

Mrs Trudie Jacobs, for the constant support since the very beginning, when I came to Pretoria, helping, checking and thinking of me all the time.... We really had good quality moments. Baie dankie!!!

And last but not least to Almighty God, for the never ending blessings!!! "I can do all things through Him who strengthens me" (Philippians 4:13).



ABSTRACT

Mafura seed oil: Improvement in oxidative stability

By

Lúcia N. G. Chemane

Supervisor: Prof. KG Duodu Co-Supervisor: Prof. AA Uamusse

Department: Food Science

Degree: MSc Food Science

Trichilia emetica seeds are processed for their oil by rural communities in the South of Mozambique. Traditionally, the oil is extracted by boiling the seed pulp in an aqueous medium for 5 h and recovering the clear yellow oil. The extended heating period and the use of water for oil extraction may reduce the oil quality.

Mafura oil was extracted using a laboratory method that mimics the traditional method. Acid value (titrimetry), iodine value (Wijs method), saponification value (titrimetry) and fatty acid composition (gas chromatography) were determined in comparison with sunflower and olive oils. Oxidative stability (OS), (peroxide and anisidine values) of mafura oil stored at (65°C) over a 14 day period was also determined in comparison with sunflower and olive oils. The effect of refining, solvent extraction (hexane and ethanol) and the effect of incorporation of freeze dried crude phenolic extract (CPE) from red condensed tannin sorghum bran (at 1000 and 2000 ppm) compared with tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (200 ppm) on OS of mafura oil during storage was determined. Whole grain, bran and CPE were analysed for total phenolic content (TPC), (Folin-Ciocalteu assay) and antioxidant activity, (ABTS radical scavenging). Phenolic composition of the CPE was determined using High Performance Liquid Chromatographic.



Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) had the highest acidity. Crude and refined mafura oils had the lowest iodine values and the highest saponification values compared with sunflower oil and the olive oils. CMFO was rich in palmitic acid, sunflower oil in linoleic acid and the olive oils were rich in oleic acid. CMFO was the least stable during storage as shown by high anisidine values. Solvent extraction (but not refining) improved the OS of CMFO.

Mafura oil treated with CPE was more oxidatively stable than the control and this seemed to be dose-dependent. CPE at 2000 ppm was less effective in inhibiting the formation of primary oxidation products than TBHQ, however, it was as effective in reducing secondary oxidation. The CPE had higher TPC and antioxidant activity than whole grain and sorghum bran. The CPE contained phenolic acids and high levels of (+)-catechin and (-)-epicatechin. The ability of the CPE to improve the OS may be related to the action of the phenolic compounds as primary antioxidants in scavenging free radicals.

This study shows that the traditional method of mafura oil extraction decreases its OS due to extensive heating in an aqueous medium. The CPE may potentially be used as a natural antioxidant to prevent oxidation of mafura oil due to the antioxidant properties of the phenolic compounds present in the sorghum bran.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Title page	i
DECLARATION	ii
DEDICATION	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
ABSTRACT	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	xiii
LIST OF TABLES	XV
1. INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW	1
1.1 Introduction and problem statement	1
1.2 Literature review	3
1.2.1 Mafura tree	3
1.2.2 Mafura oil	4
1.2.2.1 Physico-chemical characteristics of mafura oil	6
1.2.3 Methods of mafura oil extraction	7
1.2.3.1 Traditional extraction	7
1.2.3.2 Solvent extraction	7
1.2.4 Oil refining process	8
1.2.4.1 Degumming	9
1.2.4.2 Neutralization	9
1.2.4.3 Bleaching	
1.2.4.4 Deodorization	
1.2.5 Deterioration of vegetable oils	
1.2.5.1 Factors that influence oxidative stability of vegetable oils	
1.2.5.1.1 Fatty acid composition	
1.2.5.1.2 Oil processing	
1.2.5.1.3 Environmental conditions	14
1.2.5.1.4 Minor components present in oil	



1.2.5.1.4.1 Free fatty acids	15
1.2.5.1.4.2 Metals	16
1.2.5.1.4.3 Phospholipids	16
1.2.5.1.4.4 Thermally oxidized compounds	17
1.2.5.1.4.5 Antioxidants	17
1.2.6 The use of natural and synthetic antioxidants in vegetable oils	19
1.2.7 Factors that influence the antioxidant capacity of phenolic compounds	23
1.2.7.1 Concentration	23
1.2.7.2 Structure-antioxidant activity relationships of phenolic compounds	23
1.2.8 Methods for determination of oxidative stability of oils	24
1.2.8.1 Peroxide value	25
1.2.8.2 Anisidine value	26
1.2.8.3 Total oxidation value	27
1.3 Hypotheses	27
1.4 Objectives	28
2. RESEARCH	29
2.1 Effect of refining and method of extraction on the oxidative stability of mafura oil.	29
2.1.1 Abstract	29
2.1.2 Introduction	30
2.1.3 Materials	31
2.1.3.1 Mafura fruit, sunflower oil and olive oil samples	31
2.1.3.2 Reagents	32
2.1.3.3 Traditional extraction of crude mafura oil	32
2.1.3.4 Preparation of refined mafura oil	33
2.1.3.5 Solvent extraction of mafura oil	34
2.1.4 Methods	34
2.1.4.1 Determination of acid value	34



2.1.4.2 Determination of iodine value	34
2.1.4.3 Determination of saponification value	35
2.1.4.4 Determination of fatty acid composition	35
2.1.4.5 Determination of oxidative stability	36
2.1.4.5.1 Accelerated oxidative storage	36
2.1.4.5.2 Determination of peroxide value	
2.1.4.5.3 Determination of anisidine value	
2.1.4.5.4 Determination of total oxidation value	
2.1.5 Statistical analyses	
2.1.6 Results	
2.1.6.1 Acid, iodine and saponification values	
2.1.6.2 Fatty acid composition	40
2.1.6.3 Oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil,	sunflower oil
and olive oils (extra-virgin and blend).	43
2.1.6.3.1 Peroxide value	43
2.1.6.3.2 Anisidine value	44
2.1.6.3.3 Total oxidation value	45
2.1.6.4 Effect of refining on oxidative stability of mafura oil	46
2.1.6.4.1 Peroxide value	46
2.1.6.4.2 Anisidine value	47
2.1.6.4.3 Total oxidation value	48
2.1.6.5 Effect of solvent extraction on oxidative stability of crude mafur	a oil48
2.1.6.5.1 Peroxide value	48
2.1.6.5.2 Anisidine value	49
2.1.6.5.3 Total oxidation value	50
2.1.7 Discussion	51



2.1.7.1 Acid, iodine, saponification values and fatty acid composition of traditionally
extracted mafura oils (crude and refined), sunflower oil and olive oils (extra-virgin
and blend)
2.1.7.2 Oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil
and olive oils (extra-virgin and blend)
2.1.7.5 Effect of refining on oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil.566
2.1.7.6 Effect of method of extraction on oxidative stability of mafura oil
2.1.8 Conclusions
2.2 Effect of a crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran on oxidative stability of mafura
011
2.2.1 Abstract
2.2.2 Introduction
2.2.3 Materials
2.2.3.1 Mafura oil samples and sorghum grain
2.2.3.2 Reagents
2.2.3.3 Preparation of crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum
bran
2.2.3.4 Treatment of crude mafura oil with freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from
red condensed tannin sorghum bran and synthetic antioxidant tertiary-
butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) in preparation for accelerated oxidative storage622
2.2.3.5 Sample extraction for total phenol content and antioxidant activity
determination
2.2.4 Methods
2.2.4.1 Determination of oxidative stability
2.2.4.1.1 Accelerated oxidative storage
2.2.4.1.2 Determination of peroxide value, anisidine value and total oxidation
value
2.2.4.2 Determination of phenolic composition of freeze-dried extract from red
condensed tannin sorghum bran64



2.2.4.3 Determination of total phenolic content
2.2.4.4 Determination of antioxidant activity
2.2.5 Statistical analyses
2.2.6 Results
2.2.6.1 Total phenolic content and antioxidant activity of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran66
2.2.6.2 Phenolic composition of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran
2.2.6.3 Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran and tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) on oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil
2.2.6.3.1 Peroxide value
2.2.6.3.2 Anisidine value
2.2.6.3.3 Total oxidation value70
2.2.7 Discussion
 2.2.7.1 Total phenolic content, antioxidant activity and phenolic composition of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran. 2.2.7.2 Oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil treated with antioxidants.
2.2.8 Conclusions74
3. GENERAL DISCUSSION
3.1 Discussion of methodology75
3.2 Discussion of main findings
4. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
5. REFERENCES



LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1 - Flowering twig (1), fruits (2), seed (3) and kernels (4) of <i>Trichilia emetica</i> Vahl4
Figure 2 - Mafura oil extracted in Mozambique (Zavala district, Inhambane province)5
Figure 3 - α-Linolenic acid (ALA)13
Figure 4 - Resonance stabilization of an antioxidant radical
Figure 5 - Chemical structure of tocopherols
Figure 6 - Chemical structures of some synthetic antioxidants (TBHQ - tert-
butylhydroxyquinone, BHA – butylated hydroxyanisole, BHT – butylated
hydroxytoluene, PG – propyl gallate) used to prevent lipid oxidation
Figure 7 - Some phenolic compounds found in sorghum (A – Phenolic acid derivatives of
benzoic acid, B – Phenolic acid derivatives of cinnamic acid, C – 3-deoxyanthocyanidins,
D – Proanthocyanins)
Figure 8 - Mafura fruits used in this study
Figure 9 - Refined (A) and crude (B) mafura oils
Figure 10 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on peroxide value of traditionally
extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), sunflower oil (SFO), extra-virgin olive oil (EVOO)
and olive oil blend (refined and virgin olive oils, ROVO)
Figure 11 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on anisidine value of traditionally
extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), sunflower oil (SFO), extra-virgin olive oil (EVOO)
and olive oil blend (refined and virgin olive oils, ROVO)44
Figure 12 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on total oxidation (totox) value of
traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), sunflower oil (SFO), extra-virgin olive
oil (EVOO) and olive oil blend (refined and virgin olive oils, ROVO)45
Figure 13 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on peroxide value of traditionally
extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) and refined mafura oil (RMFO)46
Figure 14 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on anisidine value of traditionally
extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) and refined mafura oil (RMFO)47
Figure 15 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on total oxidation (totox) value of
traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) and refined mafura oil (RMFO)48



Figure 16 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on peroxide value of traditionally
extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), hexane-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-H) and ethanol-
extracted mafura oil (CMFO-E)
Figure 17 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on anisidine value of traditionally
extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), hexane-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-H) and ethanol-
extracted mafura oil (CMFO-E)
Figure 18 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on total oxidation value (totox) of
traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), hexane-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-H)
and ethanol-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-E)
Figure 19 - Crude mafura oil (A) with no additive (control), crude mafura oil containing
(B) 1000 ppm crude phenolic extracts, (C) 2000 ppm crude phenolic extracts and (D) 200
ppm TBHQ62
Figure 20 - Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin
sorghum bran (at concentration of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) and tertiary-
butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (at concentration of 200 ppm) on peroxide value of
traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over 14-storage period at 65°C
Figure 21 - Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin
sorghum bran (at concentration of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) and tertiary-
butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (at concentration of 200 ppm) on anisidine value of
traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over 14-storage period at 65°C
Figure 22 - Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin
sorghum bran (at concentration of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) and tertiary-
butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (at concentration of 200 ppm) on total oxidation (totox) value
of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over 14-storage period at 65°C71
Figure 23 - Free radical oxidation of vegetable oil
Figure 24 - Possible position for free radical scavenging by (+)-catechin and their
resonance structures
Figure 25 - Quercetin (A) and (+)-catechin (B) structures indicating important features for
antioxidant activity
Figure 26 - Antioxidant rutin (flavan-3-ol rutinoside)



LIST OF TABLES

Table 1 - Physico-chemical properties of mafura oil, sunflower oil and olive oil
Table 2 - Acid value, iodine value and saponification value of traditionally extracted
mafura oil (crude and refined), sunflower oil and olive oil (extra-virgin and blend)39
Table 3 - Fatty acids profile of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and
olive oils (extra virgin and blend)41
Table 4 – Content of saturated fatty acids, monounsaturated fatty acids and polyunsaturated
fatty acids of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and olive oils (extra
virgin and blend)42
Table 5 - Total phenolic content and antioxidant activity of whole grain, bran and freeze-
dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran67
Table 6 - Phenolic composition of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed
tannin sorghum bran



CHAPTER 1

1. INTRODUCTION AND LITERATURE REVIEW

1.1 Introduction and problem statement

Mafura (*Trichilia emetica* Vahl) is widespread in sub-Saharan African countries such as South Africa, Swaziland, Zimbabwe, Cameroon, Sudan, Uganda (Vermaak et al., 2011) and Mozambique (Adinew, 2014). Mafura seeds are edible and people in rural communities in the South of Mozambique use them for consumption as a dessert as well as to extract oil (locally called "Munhantsi"). The oil is used in its crude form for the preparation of various foods (such as grilled chicken, boiled cassava, eggs and beans). Mafura oil is extracted by boiling the pulp of the seed in an aqueous medium for a long period of time (Matakala et al., 2005). The extended heating period and the use of water for oil extraction may reduce the oil quality (Guillén and Cabo, 2002). In addition, the oil is usually stored in transparent closed glass or plastic bottles which can also contribute to a decrease in the oxidative stability of the oil.

The quality of edible oils is greatly affected by oxidation which is one of the causes of deterioration (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). It alters the properties of the oils, giving unpleasant flavour and aroma (Moure et al., 2001, Velasco and Dobarganes, 2002) thus lowering their shelf life. Furthermore, this degradation affects their chemical and nutritional properties (Martin-Polvillo et al., 2004, Marquez—Ruiz et al., 2013) and safety due to the formation of oxidation products (Muik et al., 2005). Oxidation products are formed due to reactions of molecular oxygen with the double bonds of mono- and polyunsaturated fatty acids present in the fats, oils and lipid-containing foods (Frega et al., 1999) These reactions lead to the formation of free radicals and the onset of auto-oxidation (Muik et al., 2005) which occurs via a free radical chain reaction (Tan et al., 2002, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

To delay the onset of rancidity during storage of edible vegetable oils, potential strategies that could be utilized include protection from light, storage at refrigerated temperatures, packaging in airtight containers, refining (Lindley, 1998) and the use of antioxidants (Morelló et al., 2004) which may be natural or synthetic (Hraš et al., 2000). Synthetic antioxidants such as tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ), butylated hydroxyanisole (BHA), butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT) and propyl gallate (PG) have been used in stabilizing food lipids



because they are effective and cheaper than natural antioxidants (Duh et al., 1997). However, concerns about the safety and toxicity of synthetic antioxidants have been raised (Ito et al., 1986, Shahidi, 1997, Moure et al., 2001, Aluyor and Ori-Jesu, 2008, Matthäus, 2010). Therefore, there is a growing interest in the potential use of antioxidants from natural sources (Matthäus, 2010, Mohdaly et al., 2011) because they are considered to be safer since they occur in plants and are deemed more desirable than their synthetic counterparts (Frankel, 1993, Hraš et al., 2000).

Extracts from plant sources (prepared using various types of aqueous or organic solvents) possess antioxidant properties due to the presence of phenolic compounds. They are able to inhibit oxidative deterioration by scavenging free radicals, and, therefore, may be used as natural antioxidants to delay or inhibit the oxidative degradation of lipids (Iqbal et al., 2008, Mohdaly et al., 2011). In this regard, sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor* (L.) Moench) a drought-tolerant cereal (FAO, 1995) may be of significance. It is well known to contain phenolic compounds such as phenolic acids, flavonoids and tannins, and therefore, phenolic extracts from sorghum grains may be potentially used as antioxidants to prevent the oxidative degradation of lipids (Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006, Dykes et al., 2014).

Information on processing and physico-chemical properties of mafura oil is very limited and it appears that so far, a comprehensive study on the oxidative stability of mafura oil has not been conducted. Knowledge about the oil quality, could promote its consumption, utilization and commercialization especially by small scale processors in rural communities in Mozambique. Improvements in production and stabilization of the mafura oil could significantly contribute to household food security of this area. Furthermore, this could generate more income and improve livelihoods of small scale Mozambican mafura oil processors due to the fact that in some seasons other cash crops have lower productivity. Smallholders rely on their own production to sustain their food needs which depend largely on the variable rainfall.



1.2 Literature review

1.2.1 Mafura tree

Mafura (*Trichilia emetica* Vahl.) belongs to the Meliaceae family (Germano et al., 2005, Germano et al., 2006, Komane et al., 2011, Vermaak et al., 2011). The tree grows in forests along the coast as well as in open riverine-alluvial lowland rainforests (Beentje et al., 1994 according to Kioko et al., 2006, Vermaak et al., 2011) and is widespread in Tropical Africa (Diallo et al., 2003, Germano et al., 2005, Germano et al., 2006, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007, Konaté et al., 2015). It can be found in South Africa, Swaziland, Cameroon, Sudan, Uganda, Tanzania (Fupi and Mork, 1982), Mali (Diallo et al., 2003, Germano et al., 2006), Zimbabwe (Grundy and Campbell, 1993) and South of Mozambique (Adinew, 2014). In each country, the fruit is known by various common names such as "natal mahogany" in South Africa (Jøker, 2003) and mafura or "tihulhu" in Mozambique.

Trichilia emetica is an evergreen tree which grows to a height of about 20-35 m (Komane et al., 2011). The bark is dark grey-brown (Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007) with dark glossy leaves (Komane et al., 2011, Vermaak et al., 2011). Green pear-shaped fruits with tendency to turn brown as the fruit ripens (Komane et al., 2011) and appear between January and April (in Mozambique). The furry fruit contains a shell that splits into 3 parts when the seeds are ripe and inside the shell there are seeds with orange to red pulp (Komane et al., 2011) and a large black spot (Daniel and McCrae, 1908). Seeds with a colourless pulp can be found in Mozambique. Fruits and seeds of *Trichilia emetica* are shown in Figure 1.





Figure 1 - Flowering twig (1), fruits (2), seed (3) and kernels (4) of *Trichilia emetica* Vahl. (Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007).

All parts of the mafura tree have a wide range of uses in traditional medicine. The roots are ground into powder and used to treat cirrhosis, onchocerca, ascaris stomach-aches and dysmenorrhoea (Diallo et al., 2003, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007). The powder is also used as a purgative when it is mixed with milk (Diallo et al., 2003). An extract of the bark prepared by soaking in warm water is used as emetic for treating intestinal ailments, as a purgative and also to treat hepatitis and pneumonia (Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007). The root extract is used for prevention of infertility in women (Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007). The leaves are used to treat malaria, wounds and hypertension (Diallo et al., 2003). The oil obtained from the fleshy seed envelope is used to prevent rheumatism and to treat skin diseases such as leprosy and bone fractures (Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007).

In rural areas of Mozambique, mafura seeds are processed extensively for their oil mainly by informal, small scale women entrepreneurs. The seeds are firstly sun-dried and stored in sisal bags inside huts until the oil extraction period (which is at the end of the season). Mafura seeds are considered dried when the pulp no longer attaches to the kernels.

1.2.2 Mafura oil

Mafura oil (Figure 2) is obtained from *Trichilia emetica* seeds. The seeds consist of an oily shell-like husk (makes up 23% of the seed) and a kernel (77% of the seed). The kernels contain a brownish fat (55 - 65%) and 13% protein (Fupi and Mork, 1982). Mafura oil can be extracted either from the kernel or from the pulp (Daniel and McCrae, 1908, Fupi and Mork,



1982, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007). The oil extracted from the pulp is pale yellow (liquid at ordinary temperature) with no bitterness or emetic properties and can be used for cooking purposes (Daniel and McCrae, 1908, Fupi and Mork, 1982, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007).

The oil extracted from ground kernels is solid at fairly high temperature, pale brown to brown in colour and is not suitable for consumption because it is bitter and has emetic properties (Daniel and McCrae, 1908, Fupi and Mork, 1982, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007). Adinew (2014) also reported that mafura oil obtained from crushed kernels needs to be purified to make it suitable for consumption. As reported by Daniel and McCrae (1908), the oil obtained from the kernels was used for greasing the skin of the natives in Portuguese East Africa (that is, Mozambique). It is suggested that the brownish colour may be as a result of Maillard browning reactions that take place during storage and processing or may also be due to the degradation of sugars (glucose and fructose) (Fupi and Mork, 1982).

Fupi and Mork (1982), Grundy and Campbell (1993) and Adinew (2014) raised concerns regarding the bitter taste, emetic properties, brown colour (which gives the oil low aesthetic appeal) and high acid value of *Trichilia emetica* seed oil for human consumption. The research carried out in this study is an attempt to address some of these concerns.



Figure 2 - Mafura oil extracted in Mozambique (Zavala district, Inhambane province).



1.2.2.1 Physico-chemical characteristics of mafura oil

Mafura oil is a vegetable edible oil with high nutritive value which can provide some nutrients such as vitamins, fatty acids (with high content of palmitic and oleic acids and low content of linoleic, linolenic and stearic acids) and minerals (Engelter and Wehmeyer, 1970). Grundy and Campbell (1993) and Mashungwa and Mmolotsi (2007) reported the properties of oil extracted from *Trichilia emetica* seeds. Table 1 gives the physico-chemical properties of Mafura oil in comparison with the more commonly known sunflower and olive oils.

Table 1 - Physico-chemical properties of mafura oil (Engelter and Wehmeyer, 1970)¹ and (Vermaak et al., 2011)², (Adinew, 2014)³, sunflower oil (Anjum et al., 2006) and olive oil (Satue et al., 1995)⁴, (Dimberu and Belete, 2011)⁵ and (Kostik et al., 2012)⁶.

Properties	Mafura oil	Sunflower oil	Olive oil
Oil content (%)	65.8 ³ (kernel)	35.8	-
Palmitic acid (%)	38.3 ¹	8.06	11.5 ⁵
Stearic acid (%)	2.20^{1}	4.04	2.00^{5}
Oleic acid (%)	48.5^{1}	30.8	78.4 ⁵
Linoleic acid (%)	10.4^{1}	53.9	7.00 ⁵
Linolenic acid (%)	1.00^{1}	-	0.00^{5}
Melting point (°C)	30.0^{1}	-	-
Refractive Index	$1.45 (25^{\circ}C)^2$	1.46 (40°C)	-
Density	0.91 g/cm ³	0.88 mg/mL (24°C)	-
	$(20^{\circ}C)^{2}$		
Acid value (mg KOH/g oil)	8.13 ³	-	7.29 ⁶
FFA (% as oleic acid)	-	0.80	0.305
Saponification value (mg	180 ³	189	234 ⁶
KOH/g of oil)			
Iodine value (g I ₂ /100 g oil)	60.2 ³	138	-
Peroxide value	$0.56 (mg O_2/g)^3$	3.77 (meq/kg oil)	15.6 (meq/kg
			oil) ⁴
p-Anisidine value	-	3.24	-



1.2.3 Methods of mafura oil extraction

1.2.3.1 Traditional extraction

Mafura oil is extracted traditionally by small scale processors in the South of Mozambique and the process has been described by Matakala et al., (2005). After harvesting, the seeds are sorted, cleaned and sun-dried for about 3 weeks. Then the seeds are stored inside huts where they are preserved using smoke treatment which prevents insect and fungi attack. Thereafter, the seeds are placed in bags until the oil extraction period which is at the end of the season (the seeds are stored for approximately 3 months). Dried seeds are sorted again in order to remove any more rotten seeds. Then the seeds are washed and soaked in cold tap water and covered with leaves of the mafura tree (which helps to soften the seeds) for two days. This mixture of seeds soaked in water is then filtered and the pulp is removed by manual pressing and mixed with water. The kernel is separated from this mixture by filtration and discarded. The liquid pulp is then boiled in clay pots on firewood for at least 3 hours. During boiling a clear emulsion which contains oil appears at the top. The emulsion is skimmed off and placed into a small clay pot which undergoes further boiling for about 2 hours. After this time the mafura oil is obtained as a clear oil layer.

Fupi and Mork (1982) reported that the natives in Tanzania extract mafura oil by boiling ripe whole seeds (composed of kernels and the pulp) for 10 - 15 min, followed by drying in the sun and then agitating in water. The oil obtained originates from the shell and is clear and yellow. According to Daniel and McCrae (1908), the natives in Portuguese East Africa (Mozambique) obtained a clear yellow mafura oil by boiling whole seeds.

1.2.3.2 Solvent extraction

Hexane is widely used for oil extraction due to its high efficiency and production of high oil yield. The use of hexane for oil extraction is based on the principle that a non-polar solute dissolves in a non-polar solvent (Johnson and Lusas, 1983). According to Fupi and Mork (1982) and Adinew (2014) mafura oil can be extracted from ground kernels in a Soxhlet extractor using hexane. The oil is recovered after the hexane has been evaporated off.



1.2.4 Oil refining process

Crude vegetable oils contain various substances such as free fatty acids, mono-, di- and triglycerides, phosphatides, pigments, sterols, tocopherols (Aluyor et al., 2009, Vidrih et al., 2010), traces of metals, flavonoids, tannins and glycolipids (O'Brien, 2004). Some substances such as phospholipids, free fatty acids and metals may act as pro-oxidants and thus compromise the oil quality (Lin et al., 1997, Čmolík and Pokorný, 2000), and lower its shelf-life. In order to produce plant oils of acceptable quality and oxidative stability, crude vegetables oils are taken through a refining process where non-triglyceride materials are removed (Ojeh, 1981, Gordon and Rahman, 1991, Mariod et al., 2012).

Although pro-oxidant substances are removed in each stage of refining, antioxidants may also be removed (Jung et al., 1989). Desirable substances such as tocopherols, phenolic compounds and other minor components that act as natural antioxidants (Sherwin, 1976, Gordon and Rahman, 1991, Yoon and Kim, 1994, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a) may be removed during refining and this has a negative impact on the oxidative stability of the refined oil. Several authors have reported that refining decreases the oil stability. For instance, Jung et al. (1989) reported that the refining process decreased soybean oil oxidative stability in the following order: crude > deodorized > degummed > refined > bleached oil. Yoon and Kim (1994) reported that crude rice bran oil was more oxidatively stable than its refined oil and observed the following order of oil stability: crude \geq degummed > bleached = deodorized > alkali-refined oil. Nevertheless, good refining practices such as minimizing contact of the oil with air by using hermetic separators as well as avoiding metallic contaminants (especially iron and copper) may produce good quality oil with good flavour, aroma, colour and stable to oxidation (Sherwin, 1978, Lindley, 1998).

Oil refining may be conducted in two main ways: either by alkali refining or physical refining (Lindley, 1998, Verleyen et al., 2002, Aluyor and Ori-Jesu, 2008) also called steam refining (Cvengros, 1995). Alkali refining involves degumming, neutralization, bleaching and deodorization (Ojeh, 1981, Gordon and Rahman, 1991, Cvengros, 1995, Lin et al., 1997, Mariod et al., 2012) whereas physical refining consists of degumming, bleaching and steam distillation (Tandy and McPherson, 1984, Lindley, 1998). The major difference between the two methods resides in the way free fatty acids are removed (conducted during the



neutralization step for alkali refining and during the steam distillation step for physical refining) (Cvengros, 1995).

According to Fupi and Mork (1982), mafura oil with improved and acceptable flavour was obtained after refining in four consecutive steps: degumming (with 0.14% acetic anhydride and 3% water), neutralization (with 1 N NaOH + 10% excess followed by repeated washings with 0.25 N NaOH, brine and water), bleaching (with 1.5-3.0% Tonsil 0FF + 0.3% active carbon) and deodorization at 220-240°C and 1-2 mmHg for 3 h.

1.2.4.1 Degumming

Degumming is the first step in the refining process during which phosphatides (mostly lecithin and cephalin) (Lin et al., 1997, Mariod et al., 2012) and other polar lipids (mucilaginous gums) (Jung et al., 1989, Čmolík and Pokorný, 2000) are removed by adding water or an acid to the oil (Čmolík and Pokorný, 2000). There are two types of degumming, water degumming and acid degumming (Subramanian and Nakajima, 1997, Verleyen et al., 2002). In the former, phospholipids are removed by mixing the oil with water whereas in the latter, the oil is mixed with citric acid (Verleyen et al., 2002), phosphoric, acetic, oxalic, nitric or boric acid (Ohlson and Svensson, 1976). Water reacts with phosphatides producing hydrated gums (insoluble in oil) which are then removed (Weiss, 1983, Rosenthal et al., 1996) by separators or decanters (Čmolík and Pokorný, 2000). In acid degumming, phosphoric acid forms non-dissociable phosphates with calcium, magnesium or iron (Čmolík and Pokorný, 2000). Ohlson and Svensson (1976) reported that phosphoric acid and oxalic acid are the best degumming agents for rapeseed oil, although phosphoric acid degumming has the disadvantage of producing the undesirable phosphate waste in streams.

1.2.4.2 Neutralization

In this step, free fatty acids, the remaining phospholipids (Jung et al., 1989, Lin et al., 1997), metal ions, soaps (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a) and chlorophyll are removed (Jung et al., 1989). During neutralization, sodium hydroxide is added to the oil and free fatty acids are neutralized with production of soaps which are then removed during centrifugation (Lin et al., 1997).



1.2.4.3 Bleaching

Bleaching is the process during which the undesirable oil colour is removed or reduced by an adsorption process (Čmolík and Pokorný, 2000). The adsorbents mostly used are hydrated aluminium silicates known as bleaching clays (Rossi et al., 2003), activated carbon and silicabased products (Sabah et al., 2007). Chlorophyll and carotenoids are the pigments present in the oil which are removed. Residual fatty acid salts (Jung et al., 1989) and peroxides (primary oxidation products) are also removed (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

1.2.4.4 Deodorization

Deodorization (also known as vacuum steam distillation) (Cowan, 1976) is the last step in the refining process during which volatile compounds, carotenoids and other residual pigments, free fatty acids, tocopherols, sterols and secondary oxidation products are removed to improve flavour quality and stability of the oil (Jung et al., 1989, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

1.2.5 Deterioration of vegetable oils

Vegetable oils deteriorate with time through lipolysis or oxidation (Robards et al., 1988). Lipolysis or hydrolytic rancidity is the hydrolysis of the ester linkages of the triglyceride molecule through the action of lipase (enzymatic hydrolysis) or the presence of moisture and heat (non-enzymatic hydrolysis), resulting in the formation of free fatty acids (Buransompob et al., 2003, Osawa et al., 2007). The free fatty acids formed are responsible for undesirable flavours and aromas especially when they are polyunsaturated (Osawa et al., 2007). Oxidation is the major cause of degradation of edible oils. It causes modifications in the physical properties of the oil such as texture, appearance, flavour, aroma (McClements and Decker, 2000, Velasco and Dobarganes, 2002, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a, Vidrih et al., 2010) viscosity, density, solubility (Šimon et al., 2000) as well as formation of potentially toxic oxidation compounds (Kubow, 1992) which can lead to development of diseases such as cancer (Kanazawa et al., 2002, Choe and Min, 2006, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). Lipid oxidation causes rancidity (Frankel, 1993) and this reduces the acceptability of the oil to consumers (Min and Boff, 2002, Choe and Min, 2006).



Lipid oxidation (also known as auto-oxidation) can be initiated through different mechanisms such as: the action of atmospheric oxygen, the presence of UV-light and a sensitizer or through the action of an enzyme (Naz et al., 2004, Wasowicz et al., 2004). Auto-oxidation occurs during processing and storage in three stages: initiation, propagation and termination via a free radical chain reaction mechanism (Gray, 1978, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

Initiation: In the initiation stage a free radical is produced when an allylic hydrogen atom is removed from an unsaturated lipid under conditions such as heat, light/ionizing radiation and presence of catalysts such as metal ions and metallo-proteins (Reaction 01) (Sherwin, 1976, Gunstone, 2004, Wasowicz et al., 2004, Kamal-Eldin, 2006, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

RH \longrightarrow R · + H · (01)

Weakly bound hydrogen atoms (hydrogen atoms whose removal requires the least energy) are the most labile or most susceptible to removal from carbon during this stage (Frankel, 1985). The degree of unsaturation of fatty acids is of importance (Frankel, 1985). In monounsaturated fatty acids the loss of hydrogen atoms takes place at the carbon next to the double bond or at a tertiary carbon atom. These bonds are weaker and easier to break due to lower carbon-hydrogen bond energy. In polyunsaturated fatty acids, the most labile hydrogen atoms are in the methylene groups between two double bonds (Wasowicz et al., 2004).

Propagation: The free radical produced in the initiation stage reacts with atmospheric oxygen and produces peroxyl radicals (ROO[•]) (Reaction 02). These radicals are highly reactive and immediately react with other unsaturated lipids to produce hydroperoxides (ROOH) and regenerate the free radical (R[•]) (Reaction 03) (Wasowicz et al., 2004, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). Hydroperoxides are primary oxidation products which indicate the first stages of the oxidation process (Frankel, 2014). Lipid hydroperoxides are unstable and in the presence of metals or at high temperatures, they can easily decompose to alkoxy and peroxyl radicals (RO[•] and ROO[•], respectively) (Reactions 04 and 05). Thereafter, alkoxy radicals undergo homolytic carbon-carbon scission and form secondary oxidation products such as aldehydes, ketones, alcohols, hydrocarbons, volatile organic acids, among others (Choe and Min, 2006, Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008).





Secondary oxidation products such as 2,4-decadienal, 2,4-nonadienal, 2,4-octadienal, 2-heptanal or 2-octenal give desirable characteristic deep-fried flavour (Warner et al., 2001) whereas hexanal, heptanal, octanal, nonanal and 2-decenal contribute to undesirable odours, therefore, they are considered as the products that give off-flavours to the foods (Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008).

Termination: The alkyl and peroxyl radicals produced in propagation undergo dimerisation and form stable products (non-radical products) (Reactions 06, 07 and 08) preventing further reactions (McClements and Decker, 2000, Gunstone, 2004, Kołakowska, 2010, Frankel, 2014).

$R \cdot + R \cdot \longrightarrow$	R-R	(06)
$R^{\cdot} + ROO^{\cdot} \longrightarrow$	ROOR	(07)
$ROO \cdot + ROO \cdot \longrightarrow R$	$ROOR + O_2$	(08)

Stable products can also be formed by the action of antioxidants which donate a hydrogen atom to the radicals formed in the propagation step (section 1.2.5.1.4.5).

1.2.5.1 Factors that influence oxidative stability of vegetable oils

Oxidative stability is an important quality parameter for oils and fats (Muik et al., 2005, Bozan and Temelli, 2008). It is a measure of the resistance of the oil to oxidation which depends on the composition of the oil, how it has been processed and on the external conditions to which the oil has been subjected, which may be controlled, to some extent, by edible oil processors (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, Matthäus, 2010).



More specifically, the oxidative stability of vegetable oils can be affected by factors such as the fatty acid composition, the oil purification process, presence of light and moisture (Naz et al., 2004, Bozan and Temelli, 2008, Matthäus, 2010), the storage temperature, the presence of oxygen (Choe and Min, 2006, Matthäus, 2010, Vidrih et al., 2010), the minor unsaponifiable compounds in the oil (phenolic compounds, tocopherols, chlorophylls, metals), and the minor saponifiable compounds in the oil (free fatty acids, phospholipids) (Velasco and Dobarganes, 2002, Kamal-Eldin, 2006, Matthäus, 2010, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

The oxidative stability may be improved, to some extent, by controlling the external conditions (light, temperature, oxygen, water) to which the oil is subjected, using antioxidants (natural or synthetic) or through genetic modification or conventional breeding (Matthäus, 2010). The fatty acids can be modified through genetic modification producing high-oleic edible oils with high oxidative stability because oleic acid is a monounsaturated fatty acid and less prone to oxidation. However, it is important to take into account that it is only possible to delay the oxidative deterioration but not to avoid it (Matthäus, 2010).

1.2.5.1.1 Fatty acid composition

Oils with higher levels of polyunsaturated fatty acids such as linolenic acid (Figure 3) are less oxidatively stable (Gray, 1978, Frega et al., 1999) than oils rich in monounsaturated fatty acids. Polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFA) are most susceptible to oxidation due to the fact that they contain a high degree of unsaturation (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). The number of double bonds determines the rate of oxidation since the chemical reactions take place at the double bonds (Morelló et al., 2004).



Figure 3 - α-Linolenic acid (ALA) (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).



1.2.5.1.2 Oil processing

Processing conditions may affect the oxidative stability and the shelf life of edible oils. Extensive extraction conditions, as well as intensive heat treatment, affect the oil quality through the production of oxidation products that are responsible for off-flavours (Matthäus, 2010). During oil extraction some undesirable substances that may impair the oil quality are also extracted, therefore, crude oils undergo a refining process. However, the refining process may affect the oxidative stability of the edible oils (section 1.2.4). Initial oilseed quality, improper handling and storage of the oilseeds as well as the composition of the crude oil as a result of how it has been extracted may affect the quality of the finished oil (Matthäus, 2010).

1.2.5.1.3 Environmental conditions

Temperature is an important factor that may accelerate the oxidative degradation of edible oils (Matthäus, 2010). The higher the temperature of storage, the higher the rate of auto-oxidation of edible oils, especially at temperatures above 60 °C (Sherwin, 1978). As the storage temperature increases, the decomposition of hydroperoxides into secondary oxidation products increases, thus lowering the quality of the oil (Choe and Min, 2006). According to Matthäus (2010) for every temperature increase of 10°C, the rate of the oxidative reaction doubles and the storage stability is reduced to half.

The presence of ultraviolet (UV) or near-ultraviolet light also affects oil stability (Sherwin, 1978). Therefore, packaging materials used for oils are important. Transparent glass or plastic bottles can lead to oil oxidation due to exposure to light. It is, therefore, necessary to use opaque containers or incorporate substances that absorb UV light thus protecting the oils from oxidative deterioration (Azeredo et al., 2003, Matthäus, 2010). Ultraviolet light absorbers that can be used for food packaging include Tinuvin 326 (2-(3'-tert-butyl-2'-hydroxy-5'-methylphenyl)-5-chlorobenzo-triazole) (Pascall et al., 1995) or Tinuvin 234 (2-(2-hydroxy-3,5-di(1,1-dimethylbenzyl)phenyl) benzotriazole) (Azeredo et al., 2003).

Oxidation reactions can only take place in the presence of oxygen, especially when the oil is in contact with oxygen at elevated temperature. Therefore, it is important to avoid contact of the oil with oxygen or to decrease the storage temperature (Matthäus, 2010). The headspace in an oil storage container should be reduced in order to prevent oxidation. This is because



when the oxygen partial pressure in the headspace is high, a high amount of oxygen is dissolved in the oil thus increasing the oxidation of the oil (Andersson, 1998 according to Choe and Min, 2006). Also high levels of oxygen can lead to the formation of volatile compounds during storage which can be minimized by lowering the dissolved free oxygen in oil (Min and Wen, 1983b). The type of oxygen also influences the oxidation of the oil. The rate of lipid oxidation with singlet oxygen (¹O₂) is higher than with triplet oxygen (³O₂). This is because ¹O₂ reacts directly with lipids while ³O₂ reacts with the radical state of lipids. ³O₂ easily reacts with lipid radical because it contains 2 unpaired orbitals in the molecule whereas ¹O₂ does not contain unpaired orbitals, so it is a non-radical and readily reacts with compounds with high electron densities such as the double bonds of unsaturated fatty acids (Choe and Min, 2006).

1.2.5.1.4 Minor components present in oil

Minor components (such as free fatty acids, metals, phospholipids, thermally oxidized compounds, antioxidants) affect the oxidative stability of edible oils by either acting as prooxidants or antioxidants. Prooxidants such as metal ions (e.g. Fe^{2+} and Cu^{2+}) accelerate the oxidation rate of the oils by acting as catalysts or by inhibiting the antioxidant action whereas antioxidants (such as tocopherols) inhibit or retard oil oxidation through radical scavenging (Martin-Polvillo et al., 2004).

1.2.5.1.4.1 Free fatty acids

Free fatty acids are present in crude edible oil as a result of hydrolysis (or lipolysis) in the presence of moisture (Narayan et al., 1988, O'Brien, 2004), exposure to light and heat (Pearson, 1976, O'Brien, 2004) or by the action of lipase enzyme (Robards et al., 1988, Ramezanzadeh et al., 1999, Naz et al., 2004, Liauw et al., 2008). Lipolysis involves breaking of ester bonds between glycerol and fatty acids with the formation of free fatty acids that can contribute to off-flavours (O'Brien, 2004). The free fatty acids tend to be present in low amounts in purified oils because they are removed during the refining process (Choe and Min, 2006). Free fatty acids act as prooxidants (Miyashita and Takagi, 1986, Mistry and Min, 1987) and accelerate the oil oxidation rate by decreasing the surface tension of edible oils and increasing the diffusion rate of oxygen from the headspace (Mistry and Min, 1987). Free fatty



acids react with oxygen producing peroxyl radicals which in reaction with unsaturated lipids produce hydroperoxides (section 1.2.5).

1.2.5.1.4.2 Metals

Iron and copper are transition metals that may enter the oil during its extraction from the raw material (Choe and Min, 2006, Matthäus, 2010) or may be introduced from the processing equipment (Sherwin, 1978). They are removed partly during the refining process (section 1.2.4), however, residual metal ions act as prooxidants and lower the oxidative stability of oils (Min and Wen, 1983a). Cobalt and nickel also have deteriorating effects on the stability of the oil (Benjellourr et al., 1991). Metals increase the rate of oil oxidation due to the reduction of activation energy of the initiation step in the autoxidation down to 63~104 kJ/mol (Jadhav and others 1996 according to Choe and Min, 2006). Metals catalyse oxidation of oils in trace amounts (at concentrations less than 1 ppm) (Sherwin, 1978) through degradation of primary oxidation products and formation of alkyl radicals (Reactions 09 and 10) initiating the chain reaction of auto-oxidation (section 1.2.5) (Benjellourr et al., 1991, Matthäus, 2010).

Me ⁿ⁺	+	ROOH	>	RO · +	F	Me ⁽ⁿ⁺¹⁾⁺	+	OH ⁻	(09)
Me ⁽ⁿ⁺¹⁾⁺	+	ROOH	>	ROO ·	+	Me ⁿ⁺	+	H $^+$	(10)

1.2.5.1.4.3 Phospholipids

Phospholipids such as phosphatidylethanolamine, phosphhatidylcholine, phosphatidylinositol, among others, are present in crude oils. They are partly removed during degumming (section 1.2.4.1). They may act as both prooxidants and antioxidants depending on their concentration and on the presence of metals (Choe and Min, 2006). Phospholipids act as antioxidants inhibiting the prooxidant activity of the metals due to their ability to chelate metal ions, therefore, reducing the oil oxidation (Velasco and Dobarganes, 2002). In the absence of metals, phospholipids act as prooxidants decreasing the surface tension of edible oil and increasing the diffusion rate of oxygen from the headspace, therefore accelerating the oil oxidation (Choe and Min, 2006).



1.2.5.1.4.4 Thermally oxidized compounds

Thermally oxidized compounds are compounds produced during oil processing due to the high temperature used in processing steps (Choe and Min, 2006). The oxidized compounds produced include cyclic and noncyclic carbon-to-carbon-linked dimers and trimers, hydroxydimers and dimers and trimers joined through carbon-to-oxygen linkage (Choe and Min, 2006). They act as prooxidants and accelerate the rate of oil oxidation by decreasing the surface tension and increasing the levels of oxygen (Choe and Min, 2006).

1.2.5.1.4.5 Antioxidants

Antioxidants are substances naturally present in oils or intentionally added with the aim of retarding or delaying lipid oxidation (Wasowicz et al., 2004). However, they are not able to improve the quality of an oxidized product. Antioxidants inhibit oxidative deterioration by scavenging free radicals (Reactions 11, 12 and 13) (lipid alkyl or peroxy radicals), quenching singlet or triplet oxygen, decompose peroxide (Djeridane et al., 2006) chelating transition metals and inactivating sensitizers (Choe and Min, 2006). They are classified as primary, secondary and synergist antioxidants (Eskin and Przybylski, 2000). Primary antioxidants (such as tocopherols (Figure 5), BHT, BHA, TBHQ, PG (Figure 6) and phenolic compounds (Figure 7)) are able to stop the radical chain reaction by donating a hydrogen atom to a lipid radical (Sherwin, 1976, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

R [.]	+	AH	>	RH + A.	(11)
RO ·	+	AH		ROH + A.	(12)
ROO ·	+	AH	>	ROOH + A.	(13)

The antioxidant radical produced is stabilized by resonance by delocalization of the unpaired electron around the phenol ring (Figure 4) and, therefore, they have low reactivity and do not propagate the oxidation reaction (Kamal-Eldin, 2006, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).





Figure 4 - Resonance stabilization of an antioxidant radical (Choe and Min, 2006).

The relatively stable antioxidant radicals react to form stable non-radical compounds (Reactions 14, 15 and 16) (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

 $ROO \cdot + A \cdot \longrightarrow ROOA \quad (14)$ $RO \cdot + A \cdot \longrightarrow ROA \quad (15)$ $A \cdot + A \cdot \longrightarrow AA \quad (16)$

Vegetable oils contain tocopherols as their main antioxidants. Tocopherols act as primary antioxidants and are able to retard lipid oxidation by donating a hydrogen atom to lipid radicals and forming more stable non-radicals (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). During oil processing and refining, some tocopherol is lost but a large proportion remains in the oil (Frankel, 1996). Morelló et al. (2004) reported that after 12 months of storage of virgin oil in the dark, α -tocopherol was no longer present in the oil.

The effectiveness of tocopherols is related to their isomers (α -, β -, γ - and δ - tocopherols, figure 5) and also their concentration in the oils (Choe and Min, 2006, Kamal-Eldin, 2006). α -Tocopherol has the highest antioxidant activity (Ferrari et al., 1996, Bozan and Temelli, 2008). Tocopherols are efficient antioxidants at low concentrations but tend to have decreased efficiency at high concentrations (Kamal-Eldin, 2006, Bozan and Temelli, 2008). Therefore, tocopherols are considered to have pro-oxidant activity as their concentration increases (Cillard et al., 1980, Kamal-Eldin, 2006).





 $\begin{array}{ll} \mbox{$\alpha$-tocopherol: $R_1=R_2=R_3=CH_3$} & \mbox{β-tocopherol: $R_1=R_3=CH_3$; $R_2=H$} \\ \mbox{γ-tocopherol: $R_1=H$; $R_2=R_3=CH_3$} & \mbox{δ-tocopherol: $R_1=R_2=H$; $R_3=CH_3$} \end{array}$

Figure 5 - Chemical structure of tocopherols (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).

Secondary antioxidants inhibit the formation of free radicals through various mechanisms (Sikwese, 2008, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). They act as reducers and chelators of metals (e.g. citric acid), oxygen scavengers and reducing agents (e.g. ascorbic acid), singlet oxygen quenchers (carotenoids) (Reische et al., 2002 according to Wąsowicz et al., 2004), and substances able to recover primary antioxidants (ascorbic acid) (Wasowicz et al., 2004).

Synergistic antioxidants function by enhancing the activity of primary antioxidants naturally present or the ones added into the food lipid (Sherwin, 1976). These include ascorbic acid and citric acid (Eskin and Przybylski, 2000). They act through different mechanisms such as regeneration of primary antioxidants by donating hydrogen atoms to phenoxyl radical (Sherwin, 1976, Eskin and Przybylski, 2000), chelation of prooxidant metals and inhibition of peroxide decomposition (Sherwin, 1976). However, these acid-antioxidants exhibit strong antioxidant effect only if used in combination with another primary antioxidant such as tocopherol (Sherwin, 1976).

1.2.6 The use of natural and synthetic antioxidants in vegetable oils

Oxidative deterioration of vegetable oils may be prevented or decreased by using natural or synthetic antioxidants. Some synthetic antioxidants (Figure 6) most commonly used are butylated hydroxyanisole (BHA), butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT), tert-butylhydroxyquinone (TBHQ) and propyl gallate (PG) (Ito et al., 1986, Shahidi, 1997, Moure et al., 2001, Aluyor and Ori-Jesu, 2008, Matthäus, 2010). These antioxidants are widely used in food industries due to their effectiveness in prevention of lipid oxidation. However, some concerns regarding their safety and toxicity have been raised and they are also linked to possible carcinogenic



effects (Whysner et al., 1994, Wanasundara and Shahidi, 1998, Matthäus, 2010). Therefore, there is a growing interest in the potential use of antioxidants from natural sources (Iqbal and Bhanger, 2007, Matthäus, 2010, Mohdaly et al., 2011).



Figure 6 - Chemical structures of some synthetic antioxidants (TBHQ – tertbutylhydroxyquinone, BHA – butylated hydroxyanisole, BHT – butylated hydroxytoluene, PG – propyl gallate) used to prevent lipid oxidation (Sikwese and Duodu, 2007).

Phenolic extracts from plant sources such as herbs, seeds, fruits, cereals and roots have been used to stabilize oils against oxidation due to the antioxidant properties of phenolic compounds (Kähkönen et al., 1999, Iqbal et al., 2008, Mohdaly et al., 2011). The antioxidant activity is due to their redox properties which allow them to act as reducing agents, hydrogen donors and singlet oxygen quenchers and metal chelators (Rice-Evans et al., 1995 according to Kähkönen et al., 1999). Phenolic compounds are a wide variety of compounds found in plants whose structures are based on one or more hydroxyl substituents bonded onto an aromatic ring (Waterman and Mole, 1994) and may be divided into three main groups based on their size: phenolic acids, flavonoids and tannins (Dykes et al., 2014).

Phenolic acids (Figure 7 A and 7 B) are derivatives of benzoic and cinnamic acids, respectively and may be present in plants in free or bound forms (e.g. esterified to cell wall components) (Waniska, 2000, Hahn et al., 1984 according to Dykes, 2006). Flavonoids



(Figure 7 C) are phenolic compounds with a C6-C3-C6 structural skeleton (Waterman and Mole, 1994). The most common classes of flavonoids found in plants are flavones, flavanones, flavonols, flavanols and anthocyanins (Hahn et al., 1984 according to Sikwese, 2008). Tannins in plants fall into two major categories. These are hydrolysable tannins (they break down into phenolic acids and sugars by hydrolysis with acid, alkali or hydrolytic enzymes) and condensed tannins (Figure 7 D) which are polymers of flavan-3-ol and/or flavan-3,4-diol and yield anthocyanins upon heating in acidic media and, therefore, are called proanthocyanidins (Awika and Rooney, 2004).

Sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor* (L.) Moench) is the fifth most important cereal in the world and it is especially widespread in Africa (Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006). It is a drought-tolerant cereal that grows in semi-arid tropics of Africa and Asia (FAO, 1995). This crop is a source of energy, vitamins, proteins and minerals for the people in these regions (FAO, 1995) and it is reported to contain a large number of bioactive compounds including phenolic compounds (Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006, Dykes et al., 2014). These phenolics have been reported to have antioxidant activity. Therefore, phenolic extracts from sorghum may be used as natural antioxidants in food lipids to prevent lipid oxidation.

There are different types of sorghum which vary in their phenolic composition. Sorghum is classified into type I, type II and type III (Awika and Rooney, 2004). All sorghum types contain phenolic acids and most contain flavonoids, but only type II and type III contain tannins (Waniska, 2000, Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006). In type II sorghums the condensed tannins are present in the pigmented testa while in type III sorghums, the tannins are present in the pigmented testa and pericarp and in addition, the type III sorghums contain more tannins than type II (Waniska, 2000, Taylor and Duodu, 2009) Type I sorghums do not contain pigmented testa (Dykes and Rooney, 2006). Tannins in types II and III sorghums are extracted using different solvents due to the way tannins are deposited in the testa layer (Dykes and Rooney, 2006). Tannins of type II sorghum are deposited in the vesicles within the testa layer and are extracted with acidified methanol whereas tannins of type III sorghum are deposited along the cell wall of the testa and are extracted with either methanol or acidified methanol (Dykes and Rooney, 2006).


The presence of tannins is not related to the colour of the sorghum grain. Some white sorghum varieties may contain tannin while some red, brown or black sorghum varieties may not contain tannins (Waniska, 2000, Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006, Taylor and Duodu, 2009).



Figure 7 - Some phenolic compounds found in sorghum (A – Phenolic acid derivatives of benzoic acid, B – Phenolic acid derivatives of cinnamic acid, C – 3-deoxyanthocyanidins (the most common anthocyanins in sorghum reported by Awika and Rooney (2004), D – Proanthocyanins (condensed tannins most common in sorghum reported by Awika and Rooney (2004) and Dykes and Rooney (2006)).



Sikwese and Duodu (2007) reported that phenolic extracts prepared from condensed tannin sorghum bran were able to inhibit oxidation of sunflower oil during 14 days of storage. The oil with added phenolic extracts showed reduced formation of primary oxidation products compared to the oil with no addition of phenolic extract even though both samples showed an increase in peroxide value during storage. Anisidine values remained almost the same over the 14 day storage period, suggesting that the phenolic extracts prevented the formation of secondary oxidation products and thus protected the oil against oxidation.

1.2.7 Factors that influence the antioxidant capacity of phenolic compounds

1.2.7.1 Concentration

The antioxidant capacity of phenolic compounds in terms of their ability to scavenge free radicals depends on their concentration (Rice-Evans et al., 1996, Milić et al., 1998). Generally, at lower concentrations, phenolic compounds exhibit lower radical scavenging activities as compared to their presence in high concentration (Milić et al., 1998). It was reported that gallic acid at a concentration of 2 mmol was more effective in scavenging lipid alkoxyl radical than when present at a lower concentration of 0.5 mmol (Milić et al., 1998).

1.2.7.2 Structure-antioxidant activity relationships of phenolic compounds

A very important determinant of the ability of a phenolic compound to exert antioxidant effects is its chemical structure. The antioxidant activity of phenolic acids depends on the number and position of the hydroxyl groups (-OH) in relation to the carboxyl functional group (-COOH). Hydroxyl groups enhance the antioxidant activity of the phenolic acids. The more phenolic hydroxyl groups on phenolic acids the higher the antioxidant activity (Rice-Evans et al., 1996, Milić et al., 1998, Robards et al., 1999, van den Berg et al., 2000) because it provides more sites for radical scavenging (Sikwese, 2008). Gallic acid, (Figure 7A) which contains three hydroxyl groups exhibits a higher inhibition effect on free radical formation than caffeic acid which possesses two hydroxyl groups (Figure 7B) (Milić et al., 1998).

Substitution of hydroxyl groups in the ortho-, meta- and para-positions in relation to the carboxyl functional groups affects the antioxidant activity of the phenolic acid (Rice-Evans et al., 1996). Mono hydroxybenzoic acids substituted in the ortho- or para-positions exhibit no



antioxidant activity whereas hydroxyl groups in the meta-position have the ability to donate hydrogen to free radicals, thus exhibiting antioxidant activity (Rice-Evans et al., 1996). Benzoic acid derivatives di-substituted with hydroxyl groups in the ortho- and meta-positions in relation to the carboxyl group exhibit higher antioxidant activity than those di-substituted in the meta-, para-positions or both ortho-positions (Rice-Evans et al., 1996). Increasing the hydroxylation results in higher antioxidant activity, whereas methoxylation (substitution of the –OH for –OCH₃) decreases the antioxidant activity. In the case of the hydroxycinnamic acids, they exhibit higher antioxidant activity than the corresponding hydroxybenzoic acids due to the presence of the group –CH=CH-COOH. The ethylenic group enhances the reducing properties of the –OH group ensuring greater hydrogen donating ability and stabilization of the free radicals (Rice-Evans et al., 1996).

In the case of flavonoids, the structure and the nature of substitutions on rings B and C affects the antioxidant activity (Jovanovic et al., 1994, Balasundram et al., 2006). Unsaturation in the C ring between C-2 and C-3 conjugated with a 4-oxo group confers high antioxidant activity to flavonoids due to the electron delocalization across the molecule for stabilization of the aryloxyl radical after hydrogen donation (Rice-Evans et al., 1996, Pietta, 2000). This was demonstrated by Rice-Evans et al. (1996) which reported that quercetin which contains a 2,3-double bond in the C ring and the 4-oxo function had higher antioxidant activity than catechin which has a saturated heterocyclic ring.

1.2.8 Methods for determination of oxidative stability of oils

The quality of oils may be determined by the measurement of their oxidative stability during storage (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, Tan et al., 2002, Bozan and Temelli, 2008). To assess the extent of oxidation, oils and fats are subjected to conditions that induce oxidation such as high temperature, presence of light, metals, oxygen, among others in order to accelerate the deterioration process and reduce the stability test period (Frankel, 1993, Frega et al., 1999, Guillén and Cabo, 2002). The oxidative stability can be assessed through various methods such as peroxide value (Chu and Hsu, 1999, Abou-Gharbia et al., 2000, Rudnik et al., 2001), anisidine value (Abou-Gharbia et al., 2000, Guillén and Cabo, 2002), oxidative stability index (OSI) (Chu and Hsu, 1999, Tan et al., 2002), differential scanning calorimetry (DSC) (Rudnik et al., 2001, Tan et al., 2002), conjugated diene hydroperoxides and volatile compounds (Abdalla and Roozen, 1999), among others. These methods are related to the



measurement of the concentration of primary and secondary oxidation products in which the most commonly used are peroxide and anisidine values (Muik et al., 2005).

1.2.8.1 Peroxide value

Peroxide value is the most common method used to determine the concentration of primary oxidation products (hydroperoxides) (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, O'Brien, 2004, Bozan and Temelli, 2008) which are formed by the reaction between unsaturated fatty acids and lipid radicals, as mentioned earlier (Matthäus, 2010). The peroxide value describes the oxidative deterioration in the early stages and under mild conditions (at temperatures above 100°C the primary oxidation products only exist transiently) (Bozan and Temelli, 2008). During storage, the peroxide value increases to a maximum and then decreases (O'Brien, 2004, Bozan and Temelli, 2008) due to decomposition of hydroperoxides into other substances. Therefore, the peroxide value on its own is not enough to determine and quantify oxidative rancidity of food lipids (Matthäus, 2010). It is however regarded as a good guide to the quality of oils (Rossell, 1986) in the sense that high levels of peroxide value indicate that the formation of primary oxidation products has started but not that the oil is rancid (O'Brien, 2004). Therefore, in order to have reliable information regarding the oxidative stability of the oil, peroxide value measurement should be combined with other analyses (Matthäus, 2010).

According to Matthäus (2010), refined oils with good quality should have peroxide value between 0.5 to 1 mEq $O_2/$ kg oil and virgin oils can be higher, up to 3 mEq $O_2/$ kg oil. Rossell (1986) similarly reported that freshly refined oils should have a peroxide value of up to 1 mEq $O_2/$ kg oil whereas fats that have been stored for some time after refining may have a peroxide value of up to 10 mEq $O_2/$ kg oil. According to Abramovic and Abram (2005), PV of 20 mEq/kg oil is the upper limit for unrefined oils. O'Brien (2004) reported that for soybean oil, a peroxide value of 1 or less indicates freshness; 1 to 5 indicates low oxidation; 5 to 10 indicates moderate oxidation; > 10 indicates high oxidation and > 20 indicates poor flavour.

The concentration of hydroperoxides may be measured using several analytical procedures. It can be measured using colorimetry (Rossell, 1986), iodometric titration (Rossell, 1986, AOCS, 1989, O'Brien, 2004), chemiluminescence, polarographic analysis or High Performance Liquid Chromatographic (HPLC) (Matthäus, 2010). The most commonly used



is the iodometric titration method which measures the concentration of peroxides that oxidize potassium iodide to iodine (Rossell, 1986, AOCS, 1989, O'Brien, 2004). The peroxides (ROOH) react with potassium iodide (KI) in the presence of acetic acid (CH₃COOH) liberating iodine (I₂) (Reactions 17 and 18) which is then titrated with sodium thiosulphate (Na₂S₂O₃) (Reaction 19) (Sikwese, 2008, Matthäus, 2010).

$$2KI + 2CH_{3}OOH \longrightarrow 2HI + 2CH_{3}COO^{-}K^{+}$$
(17)

$$-CH - CH = CH - + 2HI \longrightarrow -CH - CH = CH - + I_2 + H_2O (18)$$

$$| O - OH OH OH$$

 $I_2 + 2Na_2S_2O_3 \longrightarrow Na_2S_4O_6 + 2NaI$ (19)

1.2.8.2 Anisidine value

Anisidine value is used to determine the concentration of α -, β -unsaturated aldehydes principally 2-alkenals and 2,4-dienals formed during oxidation of food lipids (Rossell, 1986, Guillén and Cabo, 2002, O'Brien, 2004, Ramadan and Mörsel, 2004, Muik et al., 2005). The secondary oxidation products are measured spectrophotometrically in the UV region (at 350 nm) (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, O'Brien, 2004, Muik et al., 2005). The aldehydic compounds present in the oil react with p-anisidine in the presence of acetic acid, producing yellowish condensation products (Reaction 20) whose colour intensity depends on the amount of the aldehydic compounds present in the oil and on their structure (Robards et al., 1988, O'Brien, 2004). Dubois et al. (1996) reported that anisidine value may also be determined using Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FTIRS) in thermally stressed oils. According to Rossell (1986) the anisidine value of good oils should be less than about 10. Secondary oxidation products are responsible for off-flavours specifically hexanal, therefore, anisidine value gives a reliable information regarding the oxidative stability of the oils and complements peroxide value (Robards et al., 1988).





1.2.8.3 Total oxidation value

Total oxidation value (Totox) has also been used to determine oxidative stability and it combines the present state of the oil (peroxide value) and the history of the oil (anisidine value). Therefore, it provides information regarding progression of the formation of primary and secondary oxidation products. Total oxidation value is defined as the anisidine value plus twice the peroxide value (Reaction 21) (Rossell, 1986, Matthäus, 2010).

Totox value = Anisidine value +
$$2 x$$
 (Peroxide value) (21)

According to Matthäus (2010) there are no official standards that define the limit of the total oxidation value, therefore, a rule of thumb suggested by Rossell (1986) is applicable, in which a good quality oil should have a totox value less than 10. Frankel (2014) reported that the totox value of good quality oil should be up to 4.

1.3 Hypotheses

Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil will be more oxidatively stable than sunflower oil and less stable than olive oil. Fats and oils rich in saturated fatty acids are less prone to oxidative deterioration than the ones rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids (Tan et al., 2002, Jacobsen et al., 2008). Unsaturation makes the fats and oils susceptible towards oxidation because the oxidation takes place between the double bonds and the molecular oxygen (Muik et al., 2005, Kolanowski et al., 2007). This leads to the formation of hydroperoxides which are unstable and easily decompose to secondary oxidation products, the ones responsible for rancidity (Kolanowski et al., 2007).



- Crude mafura oil will have higher oxidative stability than refined mafura oil during 14 days of storage under accelerated oxidative conditions. Some of the steps during the refining process such as degumming and neutralization also remove various minor components that act as antioxidants in the crude oil such as tocopherols (Ramadan and Mörsel, 2004, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a).
- Mafura oil extracted with organic solvents (hexane or ethanol) will have higher oxidative stability than mafura oil extracted using the traditional process during storage under accelerated oxidative conditions over 14-days. The organic solventextracted mafura oil will contain higher levels of antioxidant compounds such as tocopherols which are extractable with hexane (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a) and phenolic compounds which are extractable with ethanol (Krygier et al., 1982) compared with mafura oil extracted using the traditional process. These antioxidant compounds will offer better protection against oxidative deterioration of the organic solvent-extracted mafura oil.
- Mafura oil containing phenolic extracts from sorghum bran will be more oxidatively stable and will have lower peroxide values and anisidine values than mafura oil without extracts during 14 days of storage under accelerated oxidative conditions. Phenolic compounds in the extracts will act as primary antioxidants and scavenge free radicals (Fernandez et al., 2002) preventing the formation of secondary oxidation products.

1.4 Objectives

- To determine the oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil in comparison with commercially available sunflower and olive oils.
- To determine the effect of refining and solvent extraction of mafura oil on its oxidative stability during storage
- To determine the antioxidative effect of phenolic extracts from red condensed tannin sorghum bran on oxidative stability of mafura oil.



CHAPTER 2

2. RESEARCH

2.1 Effect of refining and method of extraction on the oxidative stability of mafura oil.

2.1.1 Abstract

Mafura (*Trichilia emetica* Vahl.) seeds are extracted traditionally for their oil by small scale processors in the South of Mozambique using a process that involves boiling the seed pulp in an aqueous medium for 5 h. However, this extraction procedure may lead to reduced oxidative stability of the oil due to the lengthy exposure to high temperature in an excess amount of water. In this study, the effect of refining and method of extraction on oxidative stability of mafura oil stored under accelerated oxidative conditions was investigated. Palmitic acid was the predominant fatty acid in mafura oil unlike sunflower oil (linoleic acid) and olive oil (oleic acid). Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil had high acid value indicating high levels of free fatty acids which appeared to decrease on refining the oil. Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil and olive oil. Refining did not improve the oxidative stability of mafura oil. However, solvent extraction of mafura oil (using hexane or ethanol) improved its oxidative stability. This study shows that the traditional method of extraction of mafura oil decreases its oxidative stability due to extensive heating in an aqueous medium.

Key words: Mafura oil, oxidative stability, peroxide value, anisidine value, refining, solvent extraction.



2.1.2 Introduction

Mafura oil (called "munhantsi" in Mozambique) is extracted from mafura (*Trichilia emetica* Vahl.) seeds in the South of Mozambique (Matakala et al., 2005). This tree belongs to the Meliaceae family (Germano et al., 2005, Germano et al., 2006, Komane et al., 2011, Vermaak et al., 2011) and it is widespread in sub-Saharan Africa (Vermaak et al., 2011). All parts of the mafura tree (such as roots, bark, leaves) are used in Senegal, Mali and Zimbabwe to treat or prevent diseases (Diallo et al., 2003, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007). Mafura oil is rich in fatty acids such as palmitic acid and oleic acid (Engelter and Wehmeyer, 1970, Grundy and Campbell, 1993, Mashungwa and Mmolotsi, 2007, Vermaak et al., 2011) which could potentially make the oil relatively stable to oxidative deterioration at room temperature (Saga et al., 2011).

Matakala et al., (2005) reported that rural communities in Mozambique extract mafura oil by boiling the pulp of the sun-dried seeds mixed with water for about 5 h. This method is labour intensive and the yield of the oil is very low. It is also reported that the natives in Tanzania obtain the oil through boiling the whole mafura seeds (Fupi and Mork, 1982). Mafura oil has also been extracted using organic solvents such as hexane (Fupi and Mork, 1982, Khumalo et al., 2002, Adinew, 2014). Hexane is a non-polar solvent and is widely used for oil extraction due to its high efficiency and high oil yield (Weiss, 1983, Li et al., 2014). Ethanol (a polar solvent) has also been used as an extraction solvent for oils. In spite of the low oil yield due to its relative polarity compared to n-hexane and low selectivity for oils, ethanol has been used due to its ability to extract phenolic compounds which are known as antioxidants and may increase the oxidative stability of the edible oils (Hron Sr et al., 1982, Hron et al., 1994, Ferreira-Dias et al., 2003).

Edible oils undergo oxidative deterioration during storage leading to the formation of primary and secondary oxidation products which are responsible for rancidity (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, Muik et al., 2005). The oxidative stability (resistance to oxidation) is an important quality parameter and it can be determined by the measurement of peroxide and anisidine values (Gray, 1978, Guillén and Cabo, 2002). Peroxide value measures volumetrically the concentration of primary oxidation products which are formed in the early stages of oxidation under mild-conditions and anisidine value measures spectrophotometrically in the ultraviolet region the concentration of secondary oxidation products (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, Muik et



al., 2005), which are principally aldehydic compounds such as 2-alkenals and 2,4-dienals (Tompkins and Perkins, 1999) and saturated aldehydes (Dubois et al., 1996).

The oxidative stability of edible oils depends on the composition of the fatty acids present in the oil as well as the external conditions to which the oil is subjected such as light, temperature and oxygen (Guillén and Cabo, 2002, Matthäus, 2010). Oil oxidation may be prevented by controlling the conditions in which the oil is stored, through the use of antioxidants (Matthäus, 2010) and also through the refining process (Lin et al., 1997, Mariod et al., 2012) during which substances that may act as prooxidants such as free fatty acids (Bhosle and Subramanian, 2005) (which are formed in the presence of moisture, heat and/or enzymes), phospholipids (García et al., 2006) and metals (Wiedermann, 1981, Choe and Min, 2006) as well as substances that may act as antioxidants such as tocopherols and phenolic compounds are removed (Koski et al., 2003, Tasan and Demirci, 2005).

The method of extraction could also affect the oxidative stability of edible oils. For instance, as stated earlier, during the traditional extraction of mafura oil, there is an extensive heating process (boiling of the pulp in excess water for up to 5 h) (Matakala et al., 2005). The high temperatures during boiling, combined with the excess moisture could potentially degrade the mafura oil through a combination of lipolysis and oxidative deterioration and, therefore, reduce its oxidative stability (Narayan et al., 1988, O'Brien, 2004).

The aim of this study was to determine the oxidative stability of mafura oil as influenced by two main parameters namely, refining and method of extraction.

2.1.3 Materials

2.1.3.1 Mafura fruit, sunflower oil and olive oil samples

Ripe mafura fruits (Figure 8) grown in the 2013/2014 season were obtained from Mozambique (Gaza province, Manjacaze district and Inhambane province, Zavala district). Refined sunflower oil, extra-virgin olive oil and olive oil blend (mixture of refined and virgin olive oil) were obtained from a local supermarket in Pretoria, South Africa.





Figure 8 - Mafura fruits used in this study.

2.1.3.2 Reagents

Acetic acid (glacial), chloroform, diethyl ether, ethanol (absolute), hydrochloric acid, phenolphthalein, potassium hydroxide pellets, potassium iodide, sodium hydroxide pellets, sodium thiosulphate pentahydrate and starch (soluble) were obtained from Merck (Johannesburg, South Africa). Acetonitrile, p-anisidine, 4-hydroxybenzoic, 2,2,4-trimethlypentane (isooctane) and Wijs solution were obtained from Merck (Darmstadt, Germany).

2.1.3.3 Traditional extraction of crude mafura oil

Crude mafura oil (Figure 9B), was extracted from the pulp of dried mafura seeds. Ripe mafura fruits were peeled. The seeds were sun-dried for 3 weeks and stored at -20°C until required for oil extraction. For oil extraction, dried mafura seeds were sorted, washed and soaked in tap water for 3 days. Then the pulp was manually removed and the seed kernels were discarded. The pulp was mixed with tap water and filtered to obtain a milky and oily filtrate. The filtrate was boiled for 2.5 h in an aluminium pot. The emulsion appearing at the top of the boiling filtrate was skimmed off and placed into another aluminium pot and boiled for a further 30 min to obtain an oil which looked light brown in colour (Figure 9B).





Figure 9 - Refined (A) and crude (B) mafura oils.

2.1.3.4 Preparation of refined mafura oil

Crude mafura oil was refined by using a laboratory scale degumming and neutralization process. Degumming was conducted according to the method described by Tsaknis et al. (1999) and Mariod et al. (2012). 65 g of crude mafura oil was placed in a 400 mL beaker and then 13 ml of boiling water was added to the oil and mixed with the aid of a glass rod for 10 min at 75°C in a temperature-controlled water bath. The mixture was then cooled to room temperature (by placing the beaker containing the oil sample in a cold water bath) and centrifuged (Rotanta 460 R centrifuge, Germany) for 10 min at 3500 rpm, 25°C, in tubes of 200 mL. The degummed supernatant oil layer was then decanted using a separating funnel. For neutralization, (Sathivel et al., 2003, Mariod et al., 2012) 50 g of the degummed oil was placed in a 400 mL beaker and mixed with 12.6 g of 9.5% of sodium hydroxide solution. The mixture was heated to 65°C for 30 min with constant agitating using a shaking temperaturecontrolled water bath (Grant shaking water bath OLS 200). The mixture was then cooled to room temperature (as mentioned in degumming step) and kept undisturbed for 6 h. Then the mixture was centrifuged at 3500 rpm, 25°C, for 10 min in 200 mL tubes. After centrifuging, the oil was decanted from the precipitated soap using a separating funnel. Then the oil was mixed with 50 mL ultra-pure water to wash out any remaining soap. Water and impurities were then removed from the refined oil (Figure 9A) by centrifuging at 3500 rpm, 25°C, for 10 min (the washing step was repeated three times). The neutralized supernatant oil was then decanted using a separating funnel.



2.1.3.5 Solvent extraction of mafura oil

Two separate solvent extractions of mafura oil were carried out using two solvents namely n-hexane (Ferreira-Dias et al., 2003) and absolute ethanol (Kwiatkowski and Cheryan, 2002, Ferreira-Dias et al., 2003) with some modifications. After kernel removal, the dried pulp (as described in section 2.1.3.3) was washed with tap water and dried in a drying oven at 30°C for 18 h. The dried pulp was ground using a blender to obtain a fine powder. 150 g of the dried and ground pulp was placed into a beaker and mixed with n-hexane in a ratio of pulp to solvent of 1:4 (m/v). The oil was extracted by agitating the mixture using a magnetic stirrer at room temperature for 5 h. The extraction mixture was filtered using Whatman No. 1 filter paper and the filtrate was left at room temperature in the fume hood for 12 h to allow evaporation of the hexane. The remaining hexane was separated from the oil using a vacuum rotary evaporator (Buchi Rotavapor RE-120, Laboratoriums Technik AG, Switzerland) at 30°C. The same procedure was applied for oil extraction using absolute ethanol.

2.1.4 Methods

2.1.4.1 Determination of acid value

Acid value is a measure of the free fatty acids (FFA) (Atinafu and Bedemo, 2011) present in the oil. Acid value is defined as the number of milligrams of potassium hydroxide required to neutralise the free acidity in 1 gram of the oil (Pearson, 1976). It was determined using a titration method according to AOAC Official Method 969.17 (AOAC, 2000). In a 250 mL Erlenmeyer, 0.5 - 1.0 g of oil was accurately weighed and mixed with 3.0 - 4.0 mL of neutral ether-ethanol solution (mixture of equal parts of diethyl-ether and ethanol). Then the mixture was titrated with 0.1 M sodium hydroxide using phenolphthalein as indicator (the titration ended when the solution changed to pink).

2.1.4.2 Determination of iodine value

Iodine value was determined using Wijs method according to the AOAC Official Method 993.20 (AOAC, 2000). The oil sample reacts with an excess of Wijs solution (iodine monochloride). During the reaction, iodine adds quantitatively to double bonds in unsaturated fatty acids in the oil. Potassium iodide is then added and liberated iodine (unreacted iodine) is



titrated with standard sodium thiosulphate using starch solution as indicator. The iodine value is then determined by the amount of iodine (grams) that is absorbed by 100 g of the oil sample. In a 500 mL Erlenmeyer supplied with a glass stopper, 0.15 - 0.25 g of oil was accurately weighed and dissolved in 15 - 20 mL of chloroform. Using a graduated cylinder, exactly 25 mL of Wijs solution was added and the mixture was allowed to stand for 1 h in a dark place. Then 10 mL of 15% potassium iodide (freshly prepared) and 100 mL of distilled water were added. The mixture was then titrated with 0.5 M sodium thiosulphate using fresh starch solution (which was prepared by mixing 0.5 g of starch, 5 mL of distilled water and 50 mL of boiling distilled water) as indicator. The indicator was added shortly before the end point was reached (when the solution changed to colourless). A blank test using distilled water was also conducted.

2.1.4.3 Determination of saponification value

Saponification value was determined using a titrimetric method according to the AOAC Official Method 920.160 (AOAC, 2000). The oil is saponified by heating in excess alcoholic KOH under reflux. After saponification, unreacted KOH is titrated against standard HCl with phenolphthalein as indicator. The saponification value is then determined as the mg KOH needed to saponify 1 g of the oil. In a ground-glass joint Erlenmeyer flask, 1 - 2 g of oil was accurately weighed and mixed with exactly 25 mL alcoholic potassium hydroxide solution 0.5 M (28 g of potassium hydroxide was mixed in 1000 mL 95% ethanol). Then the beakers were connected to a Liebig condenser (13 – 15 mm diameter and 750 mm long) as reflux cooler. The oil was saponified by heating it under reflux on a boiling water bath for 30 min while mixing occasionally. Then the warm solution was titrated with 0.5 M HCl using phenolphatlein as indicator. The titration ended when the pink solution changed to colourless. A blank test was conducted.

2.1.4.4 Determination of fatty acid composition

Fatty acid composition (FAC) was determined by Gas chromatography (GC) according to AOCS Official Method Ce 2-66 (AOCS, 1989) by Precision Oil Laboratories, Tzaneen, Mpumalanga, South Africa.



2.1.4.5 Determination of oxidative stability

2.1.4.5.1 Accelerated oxidative storage

Crude mafura oil (traditionally and solvent extracted), sunflower oil, extra-virgin olive oil, olive oil blend and refined mafura oil were analysed for their oxidative stability through measurement of their peroxide values, anisidine values and total oxidation (totox) values. The oil samples were placed into screw-capped 100 mL Schott glass bottles and stored in a forced circulation oven (Labcon, type FSOE) at 65°C for 14 days. Before storage, initial peroxide and anisidine values were determined on all the oil samples. A small amount of each oil sample was withdrawn and analysed every two days to assess the oxidative stability.

2.1.4.5.2 Determination of peroxide value

The peroxide value was determined according to the AOAC Official Method 965.33 (AOAC, 2000). In this method, a known quantity of the oil is dissolved in an acetic acid-chloroform solution and then reacted with saturated potassium iodide (KI) solution. Peroxides oxidize the KI and liberate iodine which is titrated with standard sodium thiosulphate solution. The amount of liberated iodine is proportional to the amount of peroxides. The peroxide value was expressed as milliequivalents of peroxides per kg of oil. 1.0 g of the oil was placed in a 250 mL Erlenmeyer and mixed with 6 mL of a mixture of 2 volumes of chloroform and 3 volumes of glacial acetic acid. Using a 100 μ l micropipette, 0.1 mL of saturated potassium iodide was added and stirred for exactly 1 min using a magnetic stirrer. Then 6 mL of distilled water was added. The mixture was titrated with 0.01 M sodium thiosulphate until the yellow colour was almost discharged and then 1 mL of 1% starch solution (as indicator) was added. The mixture was titrated until the colour disappeared completely. A blank titration was conducted.

2.1.4.5.3 Determination of anisidine value

The International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry (IUPAC) standard method 2.504 (IUPAC, 1979) was used to determine the anisidine values of the oil samples. In this method, a known quantity of the oil is dissolved in trimethylpentane and then reacted with p-anisidine solution. Aldehydes in the oil react with p-anisidine reagent under acidic conditions which



produces yellowish products (Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008). To measure anisidine values, three solutions were prepared. Test solution (a) was prepared by dissolving 0.5 g of the oil in 25 ml of trimethylpentane in a volumetric flask. To prepare the reference solution, 5 mL of trimethylpentane was transferred to a centrifuge tube (previously covered with aluminium foil to protect the solution from light) and mixed with 1 mL of p-anisidine solution (which was prepared by dissolving 0.25 g of p-anisidine in 100 mL of acetic acid). Then the mixture was stirred with a vortex mixer. To prepare the test solution (b), 5 mL of test solution (a) was transferred to a centrifuge tube (also covered with aluminium foil) and 1 mL of p-anisidine solution was added and mixed on a vortex mixer. The absorbance of the test solution (a) was measured using trimethylpentane as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the reference solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance of the test solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbance solution as the compensation liquid. The absorbances were measured spectrophotometrically (Lambda EZ150 Spectrophotometer, Perkin-Elmer, USA) at 350 nm using a glass cuvette.

2.1.4.5.4 Determination of total oxidation value

The total oxidation (Totox) value was calculated using the formula: Totox value = AV + 2 PV where AV = anisidine value and PV = peroxide value (Gordon, 2001, Abramovic and Abram, 2005).

2.1.5 Statistical analyses

All experiments were conducted in duplicates and analyses (Acid value, Iodine value, Saponification value and Peroxide value) were conducted in triplicates. Anisidine value analyses were conducted in quadruplicates. The Analysis of variance (ANOVA) performed using STATISTICA (Statsoft, Tulsa, OK, USA) was conducted. Fisher's Least Significance Difference test was used to compare mean values at a confidence level of 95%.



2.1.6 Results

2.1.6.1 Acid, iodine and saponification values

Acid value, iodine value and saponification value of the five oil samples analysed are shown in Table 2. Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil had the highest acid value (2.51 mg NaOH/g oil) while the olive oil blend and sunflower oil had the lowest acid values of 0.21 and 0.22 mg NaOH/g oil respectively. Refined mafura oil and extra-virgin oil had intermediate acid values of 0.79 and 0.68 mg NaOH/g oil respectively.

The olive oil samples (extra-virgin and blend) had higher iodine values (88.8 and 93.8 g $I_2/100$ g oil respectively) than the mafura oil samples (crude and refined; 77.1 and 70.2 g $I_2/100$ g oil respectively). Sunflower oil had the highest iodine value (101 g $I_2/100$ g oil).

The mafura oil samples (crude and refined) had the highest saponification values (215 and 216 mg KOH/g oil) followed by sunflower oil (196 mg KOH/g oil) and olive oil blend (195 mg KOH/g oil). Extra virgin olive oil had the lowest saponification value (189 mg KOH/g oil).



Table 2 - Acid value, iodine value and saponification value of traditionally extracted mafura oil (crude and refined), sunflower oil and olive oil (extra-virgin and blend).

Samples	Acid value	Iodine value	Saponification value
	(mg NaOH/g oil)	(g I ₂ /100g oil)	(mg KOH/g oil)
Crude mafura oil	$2.51^d \pm 0.08$	$77.1^{b} \pm 4.14$	$215^{c} \pm 7.17$
Refined mafura oil	$0.79^{c} \pm 0.02$	$70.2^{a} \pm 1.29$	$216^{\circ} \pm 4.35$
Sunflower oil	$0.22^{\rm a}\pm0.02$	$101^{e} \pm 5.73$	$196^{b} \pm 4.98$
Extra-virgin olive oil	$0.68^b \pm 0.02$	$88.8^{c} \pm 3.52$	$189^{a} \pm 4.56$
Olive oil blend (refined and virgin	$0.21^{a} \pm 0.01$	$93.8^{d}\pm1.80$	$195^{ab}\pm7.07$
olive oils)			

Results are means \pm standard deviation.

Means within the same column followed by a different letter are significantly different (p<0.05).



2.1.6.2 Fatty acid composition

The fatty acid profile of the oil samples are presented in Table 3. No myristic acid was detected in the olive oil samples and low levels (0.14 and 0.11 g/100 g oil) were present in the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil and sunflower oil samples respectively. The highest level of palmitic acid was found in crude mafura oil (43.7 g/100 g oil) and this was about 8 times greater than in sunflower oil and up to 4 times greater than in the olive oil samples. The olive oil samples were richer in cis oleic acid than the crude mafura oil and sunflower oil. The highest level of cis oleic acid was found in the olive oil blend (74.1 g/100 g oil) and this was about 3 times greater than in crude mafura oil, 2 times greater than in sunflower oil and 1.14 times greater than in extra-virgin olive oil. Sunflower oil had the highest level of cis linoleic acid (53.5 g/100 g oil) which was 2 times greater than in crude mafura oil and up to 6 times greater than in the olive oil samples. The highest level of a sunflower oil (1.65 g/100 g oil) and this was about 6 times greater than in crude mafura oil and up to 3 times greater than in the olive oil samples. Small amounts of lignoceric acid and nervonic acid were detected only in sunflower oil but not in the other oil samples.

The contents of saturated fatty acids, monounsaturated fatty acids and polyunsaturated fatty acids are presented in Table 4. Crude mafura oil was richest in saturated fatty acids by about 4 times that of sunflower oil and up to 3 times that of the olive oil samples. The olive oil samples were richest in monounsaturated fatty acids. Monounsaturated fatty acid content of the olive oil blend was about 3 times greater than in crude mafura oil, 2 times greater than in sunflower oil and 1.13 times greater than in extra-virgin olive oil. Sunflower oil was richest in polyunsaturated fatty acids by 2 times that of crude mafura oil and up to 6 times that of the olive oil samples.



Fatty acids	Percentage fatty acids (g/100 g oil)				
	Crude mafura oil	Sunflower oil	Extra virgin olive oil	Olive oil blend (refined and	
				virgin olive oils)	
Myristic acid (C14:0)	$0.14^{a}\pm0.01$	$0.11^{abc}\pm0.01$	ND	ND	
Palmitic acid (C16:0)	$43.7^{e}\pm0.66$	$5.80^{h}\pm0.37$	$15.3^{\rm f}\pm0.52$	$11.8^{\text{g}} \pm 0.28$	
Palmitoleic acid (C16:1)	$0.10^{a}\pm0.04$	ND	$1.79^{\rm c}\pm0.09$	$1.04^{d}\pm0.03$	
Margaric acid (C17:0)	$0.29^{a}\pm0.07$	$0.10^{abc}\pm0.01$	$0.09^{a}\pm0.01$	$0.11^{ab}\pm0.01$	
Glinkgolic acid (C17:1)	ND	ND	$0.11^{a}\pm0.01$	ND	
Stearic acid (C18:0)	$2.62^b \pm 0.06$	$5.49^{g}\pm0.06$	$2.63^{d} \pm 0.07$	$2.71^{e}\pm0.02$	
cis Oleic acid (C18:1)	$25.6^{c}\pm0.43$	$31.1^{i}\pm0.10$	$64.8^{\text{g}} \pm 0.34$	$74.1^{h}\pm0.06$	
cis Linoleic acid (C18:2)	$\mathbf{27.0^d} \pm 0.14$	$53.5^{j}\pm0.04$	$13.9^{e}\pm0.10$	$8.85^{\rm f}\pm0.01$	
n6 Linolenic acid (C18:3)	ND	$0.05^{ab}\pm0.07$	ND	$0.05^{ab}\pm0.01$	
n3 Linolenic acid (C18:3)	$0.27^{a}\pm0.00$	$1.65^{\rm f}\pm0.01$	$0.65^{b}\pm0.01$	$0.60^{\circ} \pm 0.03$	
Arachidic acid (C20:0)	$0.22^{a}\pm0.01$	$0.44^{d} \pm 0.01$	$0.51^b \pm 0.03$	$0.46^{c} \pm 0.04$	
Behenic acid (C22:0)	$0.08^{a}\pm0.01$	$1.03^{e} \pm 0.11$	$0.18^{\text{a}} \pm 0.01$	$0.18^{b}\pm0.04$	
Lignoceric acid (C24:0)	ND	$0.31^{cd}\pm0.01$	ND	ND	
Nervonic acid (C24:1)	ND	$0.10^{abc}\pm0.02$	ND	ND	

Table 3 - Fatty acids profile of traditionally extracted	d crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and	olive oils (extra virgin and blend).
--	---------------------------------------	--------------------------------------

Results are means \pm standard deviation.

Means within the same column followed by a different letter are significantly different (p<0.05).

ND – Not detected.



Table 4 – Content of saturated fatty acids, monounsaturated fatty acids and polyunsaturated fatty acids of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and olive oils (extra virgin and blend).

Oil samples	Percentage of fatty acids g/100 g oil				
—	Saturated fatty acids	Monounsaturated fatty acids	Polyunsaturated fatty acids		
Crude mafura oil	47.05	25.70	27.27		
Sunflower oil	13.28	31.20	55.20		
Extra virgin olive oil	18.71	66.70	14.55		
Olive oil blend (refined and	15.26	75.14	9.500		
virgin olive oils)					



2.1.6.3 Oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and olive oils (extra-virgin and blend).

2.1.6.3.1 Peroxide value

In all oil samples analysed, the initial peroxide values at the beginning of the storage period (day 0) were lower than 20 mEq/kg oil. There was a progressive increase in peroxide values from the beginning to the end of the storage period (Figure 10). There were differences in the rates of increase of peroxide values. The rates of increase of peroxide values for traditionally extracted crude mafura oil and sunflower oil were similar. Likewise, the rates of increase of peroxide values of the olive oil samples (refined olive oil blend and extra-virgin olive oil) were similar although extra-virgin olive oil had relatively higher peroxide values. The rates of increase of the peroxide values of crude mafura oil and sunflower oil were higher than for the olive oil samples. The olive oil blend had the lowest peroxide values over the 14-day storage period ranging from 5 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 28.3 mEq/Kg oil on day 14. Extra-virgin olive oil had higher peroxide values (ranging from 15.2 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 49.7 mEq/Kg oil on day 14) than olive oil blend. After day 4, traditionally extracted crude mafura oil and sunflower oil samples, which increased sharply to 113 and 111 mEq/kg oil on day 14 respectively.



Figure 10 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on peroxide value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), sunflower oil (SFO), extra-virgin olive oil (EVOO) and olive oil blend (refined and virgin olive oils, ROVO). Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.



2.1.6.3.2 Anisidine value

The anisidine values of the olive oil samples over the 14 day storage period were fairly constant (Figure 11), ranging from 3.61 on day 0 to 3.24 on day 14 for extra-virgin olive oil and from 5.02 on day 0 to 5.10 on day 14 for olive oil blend. Up until day 6, the anisidine values of sunflower oil were similar to those of the olive oil samples and fairly constant ranging from 2.95 on day 0 to 4.02 on day 6. From day 8 onwards, the anisidine values of sunflower oil increased sharply until the end of the storage period ranging from 6.55 on day 8 to 17.0 on day 14. Over the 14 day storage period, traditionally extracted crude mafura oil had higher anisidine values than the sunflower and olive oil samples. Anisidine values of crude mafura oil ranged from 23.7 on day 0 to 24.9 on day 8. Thereafter, the anisidine values increased sharply for the rest of the storage period to 46.0 on day 14.



Figure 11 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on anisidine value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), sunflower oil (SFO), extra-virgin olive oil (EVOO) and olive oil blend (refined and virgin olive oils, ROVO). Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.



2.1.6.3.3 Total oxidation value

The total oxidation values of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and olive oil samples are presented in Figure 12. There was a progressive increase on the total oxidation values of all oil samples analysed from the beginning to the end of the storage period. However, there were differences in the rate of increase for the oil samples. The rate of increase of total oxidation value for the olive oils was lower than for sunflower oil and crude mafura oil. From day 2 onwards, crude mafura oil always had higher total oxidation value than the other oil samples ranging from 72.8 on day 2 to 272 on day 14. Crude mafura oil had the highest initial total oxidation value which was 35.4. The olive oil blend had lower total oxidation values (ranging from 15.0 on day 0 to 61.8 on day 14) than extra-virgin olive oil ranging from 33.9 on day 0 to 103 on day 14. Sunflower oil had intermediate total oxidation values ranging from 8.88 on day 0 to 239 on day 14.



Figure 12 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on total oxidation (totox) value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), sunflower oil (SFO), extra-virgin olive oil (EVOO) and olive oil blend (refined and virgin olive oils, ROVO).



2.1.6.4 Effect of refining on oxidative stability of mafura oil.

2.1.6.4.1 Peroxide value

Over the 14 day storage period, the peroxide values for traditionally extracted crude and refined mafura oils showed a similar trend of increasing from the beginning to the end of the storage period, as can be seen in Figure 13. Peroxide value of crude mafura oil increased from 5.50 mEq/kg oil on day 0 to 116 mEq/kg oil on day 14, while peroxide value for refined mafura oil increased from 2.83 mEq/kg oil on day 0 to 124 mEq/kg oil on day 14. On days 10, 12 and 14, refined mafura oil had slightly higher peroxide values than crude mafura oil.



Figure 13 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on peroxide value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) and refined mafura oil (RMFO). Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.



2.1.6.4.2 Anisidine value

Over the 14 day storage period, anisidine values of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil were slightly higher than the anisidine values of refined mafura oil (Figure 14). Anisidine value of crude mafura oil increased gradually from 19.1 on day 0 to 36.5 on day 12 and then sharply to 60.5 on day 14. For refined mafura oil, anisidine value increased gradually from 14.0 on day 0 to 31.3 on day 12 followed by a sharp increase to 54.0 on day 14.



Figure 14 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on anisidine value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) and refined mafura oil (RMFO). Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.



2.1.6.4.3 Total oxidation value

The total oxidation values of traditionally extracted crude and refined mafura oils are presented in Figure 15. The total oxidation values of crude mafura oil ranged from 30.1 on day 0 to 293 on day 14. For refined mafura oil, total oxidation values ranged from 19.7 on day 0 to 302 on day 14.



Figure 15 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on total oxidation (totox) value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) and refined mafura oil (RMFO).

2.1.6.5 Effect of solvent extraction on oxidative stability of crude mafura oil.

2.1.6.5.1 Peroxide value

The peroxide values of the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, hexane-extracted mafura oil and ethanol-extracted mafura oil increased progressively from the beginning to the end of the storage period (Figure 16). The rate of increase in peroxide value for crude mafura oil was lower than that for hexane-extracted and ethanol-extracted mafura oil samples. The peroxide value of crude mafura oil ranged from 5.83 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 113 mEq/Kg oil on day 14. For hexane-extracted mafura oil peroxide value ranged from 13.2 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 164 mEq/Kg oil on day 14, while, for ethanol-extracted mafura oil, peroxide value ranged from 14.8 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 145 mEq/Kg oil on day 14.





Figure 16 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on peroxide value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), hexane-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-H) and ethanol-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-E). Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.

2.1.6.5.2 Anisidine value

Over the 14 day storage period, anisidine values of hexane-extracted mafura oil and ethanolextracted mafura oil were much lower than the anisidine values of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (Figure 17). The anisidine values of crude mafura oil were similar from day 0 (23.7) to day 8 (24.9) and increased sharply to 49.0 on day 14. The rates of increase in anisidine values for hexane-extracted and ethanol-extracted mafura oils were essentially similar although the ethanol-extracted oil had slightly higher anisidine values. Hexaneextracted mafura oil had anisidine values ranging from 1.41 on day 0 to 30.1 on day 14 while anisidine values of ethanol-extracted mafural oil ranged from 6.65 on day 0 to 35.5 on day 14.





Figure 17 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on anisidine value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), hexane-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-H) and ethanol-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-E). Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.

2.1.6.5.3 Total oxidation value

Figure 18 shows the total oxidation values of the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, hexane-extracted mafura oil and ethanol-extracted mafura oil. Hexane-extracted mafura oil had the lowest total oxidation value on day 0 (27.7) whereas ethanol-extracted mafura oil had the highest total oxidation value (36.3). From day 6, hexane-extracted mafura oil had higher total oxidation value (ranging from 107 on day 6 to 358 on day 14) than ethanol-extracted mafura oil which was 97.8 on day 6 and 326 on day 14. The total oxidation of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil was higher than the total oxidation value of hexane-extracted mafura oil from day 0 to day 6 and lower from day 8 to day 14 ranging from 136 on day 8 to 272 on day 14.





Figure 18 - Effect of storage time at 65°C for 14 days on total oxidation value (totox) of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO), hexane-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-H) and ethanol-extracted mafura oil (CMFO-E).

2.1.7 Discussion

2.1.7.1 Acid, iodine, saponification values and fatty acid composition of traditionally extracted mafura oils (crude and refined), sunflower oil and olive oils (extra-virgin and blend).

The higher acid value of the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil compared to sunflower and olive oil samples (Table 2) may be due to the extensive boiling of the pulp mixed with water and its exposure to light during the mafura oil extraction process. Fatty acids may be released via hydrolysis of ester bonds in lipids in the presence of moisture, exposure to light and heat (Pearson, 1976, Narayan et al., 1988, O'Brien, 2004, Vidrih et al., 2010). In addition, long storage of mafura seeds (6 to 12 months at -20°C in the dark) before oil extraction may have contributed to increased acidity. Abdellah et al. (2012) found higher acid values in oil samples extracted from sunflower seeds stored for 12 months at room temperature (35°C) than the oil extracted from newly harvested sunflower seeds. Oil from stored seeds exhibited increased acidity due to enzymatic hydrolysis of glycerides (Abdellah et al., 2012).



Ghasemnezhad and Honermeier (2009) also found that the content of free fatty acids increased during storage of high oleic sunflower seeds.

The acceptable limit of acid value for vegetable oils according to Codex standards is given as 0.6 mg KOH/g oil (Dimberu and Belete (2011). The acid value of crude mafura oil found in this study was higher than this threshold limit, whereas those of the sunflower and olive oil samples were either lower than or close to the acceptable limit. This is an indication of the relatively poorer quality of the traditionally extracted mafura oil due to a greater occurrence of hydrolytic rancidity. In this regard, a positive result was the observation that refining reduced the acid value of mafura oil to close to the acceptable limit (0.79 mg NaOH/g oil). Free fatty acids are removed during neutralization in the oil refining process and this observation is in agreement with Vidrih et al. (2010) who reported lower acid values of refined oils compared to unrefined.

Oils with high acid value as observed with the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, which signifies high levels of free fatty acids, tend to have poor oxidative stability. The free fatty acids (especially polyunsaturated) are highly susceptible to oxidation thus reducing the oil oxidative quality and shelf-life (Frega et al., 1999, Vidrih et al., 2010).

The acid value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil was much lower than the acid value reported by Adinew (2014) (8.13 mg KOH/g oil) also for mafura oil. These differences may be due to the different raw materials used for oil extraction, while traditionally extracted crude mafura oil was extracted from the pulp, mafura oil analysed by Adinew (2014) was extracted from the kernels.

The observed low, intermediate and high iodine values respectively of mafura oils, olive oils and sunflower oil samples were expected and this can be related to their fatty acid composition. Oils with low iodine value (e.g. lower than 100 g $I_2/100$ g oil) contain a greater proportion of saturated or monounsaturated fatty acids (Adinew, 2014) while oils with high iodine value tend to have significantly higher levels of unsaturation. The observed trends in iodine values of the oil samples are, therefore, in agreement with their fatty acid composition (Tables 3 and 4). Mafura oil with low iodine value of 77.1 g $I_2/100$ g oil (Table 2) was richest in saturated fatty acids (Table 4). On the other hand, the olive oil samples with intermediate iodine values of 88.8 – 93.8 g $I_2/100$ g oil (Table 2) had higher proportion of



monounsaturated fatty acids (Table 4) while the sunflower oil with high iodine value of 101 g $I_2/100$ g oil (Table 2) had higher proportion of polyunsaturated fatty acids (Table 4).

The saponification value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil obtained in this study was much higher than the saponification value reported by Adinew (2014) and Daniel and McCrae (1908), (180.09 mg KOH/g oil and 202.5 mg KOH/g oil, respectively). Higher saponification value in traditionally extracted crude mafura oil may mean that the oil may potentially be used in soap making and cosmetics. The saponification value of the refined mafura oil was not significantly different than the crude mafura oil. This goes in line with the report of Ojeh (1981) in which refining did not affect the saponification value of cashew kernel oil. The saponification value was not directly affected by the refining process (Ojeh, 1981).

The observed iodine and saponification values suggest that sunflower oil and the olive oils should be less oxidatively stable than the mafura oils. Both iodine and saponification values are useful in predicting the degree of unsaturation and the type of fatty acids respectively in an oil. The free fatty acid content is also useful in explaining changes in oxidative stability of an oil during storage. The higher the amounts of free fatty acids present in an oil, the higher its susceptibility to oxidative degradation because free fatty acids (especially when unsaturated) are susceptible to oxidation (Frega et al., 1999, Vidrih et al., 2010).

The current study shows that traditionally extracted crude mafura oil is a relatively saturated oil with a high proportion of saturated fatty acids, in particular, palmitic acid. This is in agreement with previous findings of Khumalo et al. (2002) which reported that *Trichilia emetica* oil obtained by hexane extraction of decorticated sun-dried seeds had higher level of palmitic acid (52.7 g/100 g oil) than the other fatty acids. However, Engelter and Wehmeyer (1970) have reported that mafura oil had higher level of oleic acid (48.5 g/100 g oil) than palmitic acid (38.3 g/100 g oil).



2.1.7.2 Oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil, sunflower oil and olive oils (extra-virgin and blend).

According to Rossell (1986) and Matthäus (2010), refined vegetable oils of acceptable quality should have peroxide values of up to 10 mEq O_2/kg oil while Abramovic and Abram (2005) indicate an upper peroxide value limit of 20 mEq/kg oil for unrefined oils. In this regard, the initial peroxide values of all the oil samples analysed (less than 20 mEq O_2/kg oil) (Figure 10) were within acceptable limits.

According to Rossell (1986) the anisidine value of oils which have not undergone extensive oxidative deterioration should be less than about 10 and may be regarded as being of acceptable oxidative quality. Therefore, crude mafura oil with initial anisidine value of 23.7 (Figure 11) was of poor initial oxidative quality and an indication that the oil had already undergone extensive oxidative deterioration with the production of high levels of secondary oxidation products even before the beginning of the storage period. On the other hand, sunflower oil, extra-virgin olive oil and olive oil blend had anisidine values which were within the acceptable limits (2.95, 3.61 and 5.02, respectively) (Figure 11) and, therefore, had good initial oil oxidative quality.

Higher peroxide values of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil and sunflower oil as compared to the olive oil samples over the storage period indicates higher formation of primary oxidation products. High levels of primary oxidation products in traditionally extracted crude mafura oil were not expected due to its content of high levels of palmitic acid, a saturated fatty acid which would be resistant to oxidation. However, mafura oil did contain appreciable levels of linoleic acid (27 g/100 g oil) (Table 3) and furthermore, its high acid value (Table 2) suggests high levels of free fatty acids. An appreciable proportion of these free fatty acids could have been the polyunsaturated linoleic acid which could undergo oxidation to produce the observed high peroxide values of mafura oil during storage. On the other hand, the observed high levels of hydroperoxides in sunflower oil was not surprising since the oil is rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids, which are more prone to oxidation, especially at elevated temperature (Saga et al., 2011). Low peroxide values of olive oils (extra-virgin and blend) may be explained by their low acid value and high levels of oleic acid which would be less prone to oxidation compared to linoleic acid. Overall, the rate of



formation of primary oxidation products was higher for crude mafura oil and sunflower oil than the olive oil samples.

The observed higher anisidine values of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil compared to the other oils over the storage period (Figure 11) indicates high concentration of secondary oxidation products. As mentioned earlier, the anisidine value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil at the start of the storage period was much higher than the acceptable limit which indicates that it had already undergone significant oxidation with the production of high levels of secondary oxidation products and could be considered rancid. Although both crude mafura oil and sunflower oil had similar peroxide values for most of the storage period (Figure 10), sunflower oil had lower anisidine values than crude mafura oil during storage. This suggests that high formation of hydroperoxides may not always necessarily lead to a high generation of secondary oxidation products. For the sunflower oil, the observed gradual increase in anisidine values after day 8 compared to the olive oil samples whose anisidine values remained relatively constant (Figure 11) is of importance. This may be related to the higher levels of polyunsaturated fatty acids in the sunflower oil which would make it more prone to secondary oxidation. Overall, these results indicate that the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil was the least oxidatively stable followed by sunflower oil with the olive oil samples showing highest oxidative stability. This is reflected in the total oxidation value which showed the traditionally extracted mafura oil having highest totox value over the storage period followed by sunflower oil with the olive oil samples having much lower totox values (Figure 12). The rate of increase of totox values for the mafura oil and sunflower oil samples over the storage period were much greater than for the olive oil samples (Figure 12).

The observed low oxidative stability of the mafura oil as shown by the high levels of peroxide and anisidine value could be due to high levels of free fatty acids which may lead to high formation of primary and secondary oxidation products in spite of the mafura oil being rich in saturated fatty acids. More importantly, these may be related to how the mafura oil was processed. The extensive heating treatment and the use of water when the pulp is boiled during mafura oil extraction may contribute to increasing the levels of free fatty acids and the concentration of oxidation products, thus lowering its oxidative stability. Furthermore, the exposure of the mafura seeds to the sun during drying (3 weeks) as well as the long storage period (6 to 12 months) of the seeds before oil extraction may potentially contribute to decreasing oxidative stability of the oil. Hilali et al. (2005) reported that argan oil from seeds



kept unprotected from sun light and in prolonged storage (6 months at room temperature, between $18 - 30^{\circ}$ C) before oil extraction exhibited high peroxide values.

2.1.7.5 Effect of refining on oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil.

Due to the low oxidative stability of crude mafura oil, a refining procedure was employed in an attempt to remove substances that may act as pro-oxidants and reduce its oxidative stability. According to the maximum limits reported by Rossell (1986), Abramovic and Abram (2005) and Matthäus (2010), the peroxide value of the non-oxidised crude (5.50 mEq/kg oil) and refined (2.83 mEq/kg oil) mafura oils (Figure 14) were within the acceptable limits.

Although some differences were observed in peroxide and anisidine values of crude and refined mafura oils over the 14 day storage period (Figures 13 and 14), these differences seemed to be marginal and not likely to be of real practical significance. This is reflected in the calculated total oxidation values (Figure 15) of the crude and refined mafura oils which were very similar for both oils over the storage period. These results indicate that refining did not improve the oxidative stability of the mafura oil although the acid value reduced significantly. Furthermore, the anisidine value of the refined oil (Figure 14) was also already above the acceptable limits at the beginning of storage, a possible indication of its inherent poor initial oxidative quality.

2.1.7.6 Effect of method of extraction on oxidative stability of mafura oil.

All the mafura oil samples analysed had acceptable initial peroxide values, but from day 2 onwards, their peroxide values were in excess of the acceptable limit of 20 mEq O₂/kg oil (Figure 16) meaning that there was high formation of primary oxidation products. On the other hand, the anisidine values of the solvent-extracted crude mafura oils were much lower than the anisidine values of the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over the storage period (Figure 17). In addition, the anisidine values of the solvent-extracted mafura oils were less than or equal to about 10 for the first six days of storage meaning that they were within the acceptable limits for oxidative stability compared to the traditionally extracted mafura oil. These results, suggest that extraction using solvents improved the oxidative stability of mafura oil compared to the traditional extraction process, although this was not very obvious



from the calculated total oxidation value (Figure 18). It must be borne in mind that the totox value is a derived value from the peroxide value and anisidine values. In this instance, the totox value does not clearly show that the solvent-extracted mafura oils were more oxidatively stable than the traditionally extracted oil due to the trends observed in peroxide values of the three oils. The anisidine value gives the strongest indication that the solvent-extracted mafura oils were more oxidatively stable (lower production of secondary oxidation products) than the traditionally extracted mafura oil.

The observed differences in anisidine value may be probably because the different extraction methods extracted different fractions of lipids from the pulp. Hexane probably extracts more non-polar lipid substances such as tocopherols which may act as antioxidants thus enhancing the oxidative stability and lowering the anisidine value. On the other hand ethanol may probably extract more polar oxidised material resulting in higher anisidine value.

2.1.8 Conclusions

Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil (CMFO) is rich in saturated fatty acids especially palmitic acid. However, mafura oil is less oxidatively stable than sunflower oil which is a well-known polyunsaturated plant oil and olive oil which is a monounsaturated oil. The low oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil may be related to the extensive heating of the mafura fruit pulp in an aqueous medium during preparation of the oil. Refining of the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil does not improve its oxidative stability in spite of reducing its acidity. Solvent extraction of mafura oil improves the oxidative stability significantly compared to traditional extraction. Overall, it can be said that the extraction method has more effect on the oxidative stability of the mafura oil than its fatty acid profile. The adoption of strategies such as reduction in the boiling time during mafura oil processing or the use of antioxidants during storage could improve the oxidative stability of the oil and this could be of economic benefit to local mafura oil processors in rural communities in Mozambique.


2.2 Effect of a crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran on oxidative stability of mafura oil.

2.2.1 Abstract

Mafura oil as extracted traditionally, is consumed in its crude form by rural communities in the south of Mozambique. Earlier results in this research have shown that the traditional method of extraction produces mafura oil that is highly susceptible to oxidative deterioration. A potential strategy which could be easily adopted by rural mafura oil processors in Mozambique is the stabilization of the oil against oxidative deterioration during storage by using easily available natural antioxidants. In this study, the effect of a crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran on the oxidative stability of mafura oil during storage was investigated. The condensed tannin sorghum crude phenolic extract in its freeze dried form had higher total phenolic content and antioxidant activity than the non-freeze dried extract from sorghum bran and whole grain. The freeze-dried crude phenolic extract was rich in (-)-epicatechin and (+)catechin. Crude phenolic extract at a concentration of 1000 ppm did not improve significantly the oxidative stability of crude mafura oil. When incorporated into the crude mafura oil at a concentration of 2000 ppm and stored at 65°C over a 14-day period, the crude phenolic extract exhibited as good antioxidant activity as tertiary-butylhydroquinone in reducing the formation of secondary oxidation products. This study shows that condensed tannin sorghum bran is a good source of natural antioxidants which could be incorporated into mafura oil in the form of extracts to potentially improve the oxidative stability of the oil.

Key words: Mafura oil, sorghum, natural antioxidants, total phenols, antioxidant activity, oxidative stability.



2.2.2 Introduction

Oxidation is one of the major causes of deterioration of food lipids (Quiles et al., 2002, Lutterodt et al., 2011, Pardauil et al., 2011). Edible oils undergo oxidative deterioration through the formation of free radicals during storage and processing (Zhang et al., 2015). The rate and the extent of oxidation depend on the composition of the oil as well as the conditions in which the oil is stored (Kołakowska and Bartosz, 2013). Fatty acid composition is an important factor that determines the susceptibility of the oils to oxidation. Oils rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids are more prone to oxidation due to the double bonds where the oxidation takes place. On the contrary, oils that contain more saturated fatty acids are more stable to oxidation (Morelló et al., 2004, Ghasemnezhad and Honermeier, 2009). At high temperature (above 100°C), the presence of oxygen and exposure to light during storage may accelerate the oxidation process in oils leading to the formation of oxidation products (Kołakowska and Bartosz, 2013). Therefore, in order to prevent oxidative deterioration, oils may be treated with antioxidants (Velioglu et al., 1998).

Antioxidants are compounds that are added to food lipids to increase oxidative stability and prolong their shelf life (Wanasundara and Shahidi, 1994, Lutterodt et al., 2011). Synthetic antioxidants such as butylated hydroxytoluene (BHT), butylated hydroxyanisole (BHA), propyl gallate (PG) and tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) have been used to retard lipid oxidation (Matsukawa et al., 1997, Bera et al., 2006). However, some concerns regarding the safety of the use of synthetic antioxidants have been raised due to their possible carcinogenic effects. Therefore, there is a growing interest in the use of natural antioxidants from plants (Matsukawa et al., 1997, Wanasundara and Shahidi, 1998, Awika and Rooney, 2004, Martínez et al., 2013, Fan and Eskin, 2015) as an alternative way to retard lipid oxidation, which can be as effective as the use of synthetic antioxidants (Marinova and Yanishlieva, 1997, Abdalla and Roozen, 1999, Li et al., 2015). Natural antioxidants such as phenolic compounds may be found in fruits, seeds, nuts, leaves etc (Velioglu et al., 1998, Minussi et al., 2003, Zhang and Hamauzu, 2004, Roleira et al., 2015).

Sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor* (L.) Moench), is a drought-resistant cereal (FAO, 1995, Wu et al., 2012) that grows without addition of any fertiliser and is cultivated in semi-arid regions of Africa and Asia (FAO, 1995). It is an important food crop in Mozambique along with cassava, maize and rice (FAO, 2010). It is grown mainly in the North of the country where it



is one of the main staple food crops (FAO, 2010). The grain is normally decorticated to remove the bran and then ground into flour which is used in production of various foods (such as porridges and alcoholic beverages) for human consumption (FAO, 2010).

Sorghum contains various phenolic compounds such as phenolic acids, flavonoids and tannins (Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006, Luthria and Liu, 2013). Phenolic compounds are secondary metabolites of plants which possess potent antioxidant activities and, therefore, may be used to prevent or delay oxidative degradation of food lipids. These compounds act as free radical scavengers by donating hydrogen atom to the lipid radicals formed in oils due to the presence of some initiators such as metals, atmospheric oxygen, etc (Dai and Mumper, 2010). Phenolic antioxidants produce stable free radicals (through resonance) or non-radical products thus preventing further oxidation from occurring (Kamal-Eldin, 2006, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). Sorghum may, therefore, be considered as a potential source of natural antioxidants.

Mafura (*Trichilia emetica* Vahl.) oil extracted from mafura seeds by rural processors in the South of Mozambique is rich in saturated fatty acids, especially palmitic acid. However, the oil tends to have poor oxidative stability during storage, probably due to the method of extraction. A potential strategy that can be used by rural mafura oil processors in Mozambique to stabilize the oil is to incorporate easily available natural antioxidants during storage. In this regard, phenolic extracts from sorghum bran could be potentially used as natural antioxidants to stabilize mafura oil against oxidation.

The aim of this study was to determine the effect of a crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran (as a natural antioxidant) on oxidative stability of mafura oil.

2.2.3 Materials

2.2.3.1 Mafura oil samples and sorghum grain.

Crude mafura oil was extracted using the traditional method of extraction, from mafura seeds obtained from Mozambique (Gaza province, Manjacaze district and Inhambane province, Zavala district) as described in section 2.1.3.3. The oil was placed in screw-capped 100 mL Schott glass bottles. A red condensed tannin type sorghum (NS 5511) was used.



2.2.3.2 Reagents

Acetic acid (glacial), acetone, chloroform, sodium carbonate, sodium chloride, di-sodium hydrogen orthophosphate anhydrous, sodium dihydrogen orthophosphate dehydrate, sodium thiosulphate pentahydrate, potassium iodide and starch (soluble) were obtained from Merck (Johannesburg, South Africa). Acetonitrile (LiChrosolv), p-anisidine, Folin-Ciocalteau reagent, hydrochloric acid 32% (LiChrosolv), methanol, potassium persulphate, trimethlypentane (isooctane) were obtained from Merck (Darmstadt, Germany). 2,2'-Azinobis(3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6-sulphonic acid) diammonium salt (ABTS), caffeic acid, (+)catechin hydrate, p-coumaric acid, (-)-epicatechin, ferulic acid, gallic acid, hesperetin, 4hydroxybenzoic acid, 3,4-dihydroxybenzoic acid, (\pm) -6-Hydroxy-2,5,7,8tetramethylchromane-2-carboxylic acid (Trolox), kaempferol, naringin, naringenin, quercetin dihydrate, rutin hydrate, sinapic acid, syringic acid, vanillic acid were obtained from Sigma-Aldrich. Tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) was obtained from Merck (Germany).

2.2.3.3 Preparation of crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran

Crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran was prepared using aqueous acetone according to Sikwese and Duodu (2007). 1000 g of the sorghum grain was dehulled for 6 min using an abrasive decortication device to obtain approximately 12% yield of bran which was sieved through a 710 µm sieve. Then 200 mL of 75% aqueous acetone was added to 40 g of sorghum bran in a 1000 mL beaker and stirred using a magnetic stirrer for 2 h. The mixture was then centrifuged (Rotanta 460 R centrifuge, Germany) at 3500 rpm for 10 min at 25°C and decanted. The residue was re-extracted once with 200 mL solvent, centrifuged and decanted as mentioned above. The two supernatants were pooled and concentrated in a rotary evaporator (Buchi Rotavapor RE-120, Laboratoriums Technik AG, Switzerland) at 35°C. The extracts obtained were frozen at -20°C overnight and freeze-dried (Instruvac lyophilizer model 13 KL).



2.2.3.4 Treatment of crude mafura oil with freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran and synthetic antioxidant tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) in preparation for accelerated oxidative storage

The freeze-dried crude phenolic extracts from red condensed tannin sorghum bran were added to aliquots of 40 g of crude mafura oil at concentrations of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm (mg extract per kg oil) in screw-capped 100 mL Schott glass bottles. The crude phenolic extracts were first dissolved in a very small volume of absolute methanol to facilitate incorporation into the oil. TBHQ was also dissolved in absolute methanol and added into another aliquot of 40 g crude mafura oil at a concentration of 200 ppm. The concentration of the TBHQ added is the legal limit according to the South African Foodstuffs, Cosmetics and Disinfectants Act 1972 (ACT 54 of 1972). Figure 19 shows the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil treated with antioxidants.



Figure 19 - Crude mafura oil (A) with no additive (control), crude mafura oil containing (B) 1000 ppm crude phenolic extracts, (C) 2000 ppm crude phenolic extracts and (D) 200 ppm TBHQ.



2.2.3.5 Sample extraction for total phenol content and antioxidant activity determination

Extracts from red condensed tannin sorghum (whole grain, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract) were prepared according to Awika et al. (2003) with some modifications. 50 mg of each sample was added to 1 ml acidified methanol (1% conc. HCl in methanol) in 2 ml Eppendorf tubes and vortex mixed every 10 min for 2 h. Then the samples were centrifuged for 10 min at 3500 rpm (25° C) in a desktop centrifuge (Labnet, force 712, South Africa) and decanted. Each sample residue was rinsed twice with 1 ml of the solvent, vortex mixed for 10 min, centrifuged and decanted as described above. The three supernatants were then combined and stored at – 20° C in the dark prior to analysis.

2.2.4 Methods

2.2.4.1 Determination of oxidative stability

2.2.4.1.1 Accelerated oxidative storage

Crude mafura oil without additives, crude mafura oil treated with different concentrations of crude phenolic extract, and crude mafura oil treated with TBHQ were analysed for their oxidative stability through the measurement of their peroxide values, anisidine values and total oxidation values under accelerated oxidative conditions. The oil samples in screw-capped 100 mL Schott glass bottles were stored in a forced circulation oven (Labcon, type FSOE) at 65°C for 14 days. Before storage, initial peroxide and anisidine values were determined on all the oil samples. A small amount of each oil sample was withdrawn and analysed every two days to assess the oxidative stability.

2.2.4.1.2 Determination of peroxide value, anisidine value and total oxidation value

The peroxide value, anisidine value and total oxidation value were determined as described earlier in section 2.1.4.5.2, 2.1.4.5.3 and 2.1.4.5.4, respectively.



2.2.4.2 Determination of phenolic composition of freeze-dried extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran

Phenolic composition was determined by High Performance Liquid Chromatographic (HPLC) as described by Shelembe et al. (2014). The HPLC consisted of a Waters 1525 binary pump, Waters 2487 dual wavelength absorbance detector (Waters Associates, Milford, USA) and a Gemini C18 (250 x 4.6 mm i.d., 5 μ m particle size) reverse phase column (Phenomenex, Torrance, CA, USA). The HPLC conditions were according to Kim et al., (2007). The mobile phase A was 0.1% acetic acid in water and mobile phase B was 0.1% acetic acid in acetonitrile. Solvents were delivered in linear gradient as follows: 8-10% B (2 min), 10-30% B (25 min), 30-90% B (23 min), 90-100% B (2 min), 100-8% B (2 min) and 8% B (7 min). Sample injection volume was 20 μ l. Flow rate was maintained at 0.8 mL/min and total run time was 61 min. Phenolic compounds were detected at 280 nm and data acquired by Breeze system software (Waters Associates, Milford, USA).

Sample preparation for HPLC: 1 mg of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from the condensed tannin sorghum bran was dissolved in 2 mL of 1% conc. HCl in methanol and filtered using 0.20 μ m (PTFE) syringes filters (Millex – LG, Millipore, Japan) into 1.5 mL amber vials. Then 20 μ l of the sample was injected into the HPLC column in duplicate.

Standards preparation: 17 phenolic compound standards were prepared at concentrations of 25, 50, 100, 150 and 200 ppm in acidified methanol. The phenolic compounds consisted of flavonoids ((+)-catechin hydrate, rutin hydrate, naringin, quercetin dihydrate, kaempferol, hesperetin, (-)-epicatechin and naringenin) and phenolic acids (gallic acid, 3,4-dihydroxybenzoic acid, 4-hydroxybenzoic acid, vanillic acid, syringic acid, caffeic acid, p-coumaric acid, sinapic acid, and ferulic acid). The standard solutions were filtered using 0.20 μ m (PTFE) syringes filters (Millex – LG, Millipore, Japan) into 1.5 mL amber vials. Then 20 μ l of each standard was injected into the HPLC system and chromatographed singly and as mixtures and a calibration curve peak area (vertical axis) and concentration (horizontal axis) for each standard was obtained.

Phenolic compounds in the extracts were identified by comparison of retention times with those of the standards. The concentration of each identified phenolic compound in the



extracts was calculated using their peak areas and the calibration curves and data was reported as $\mu g/g$ of sample on dry weight basis.

2.2.4.3 Determination of total phenolic content

Total phenolic content (TPC) of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extracts from red condensed tannin sorghum bran was determined using the Folin-Ciocalteu method as described by Ainsworth and Gillespie (2007). The Folin-Ciocalteu reagent reacts with polyphenols in an alkaline solution producing a blue chromophore consisting of a phosphomolybdic/phosphotungstic complex that can be detected spectrophotometrically (Blainski et al., 2013). In this assay, a 96-well microplate was used in which 18.2 μ l of the sample (or standard) was mixed with 36.4 μ l of Folin-Ciocalteau reagent (diluted 10% v/v with distilled water) and 145.4 μ l of 700 mM Na₂CO₃ in each well. The microplate was shaken gently to mix and incubation was done for 2 h and absorbance read at 750 nm using a Thermo Scientific Multiskan microplate reader. (+)-Catechin was used as standard at concentrations of 0, 0.1, 0.2, 0.3, 0.4, and 0.5 mg/ml prepared in acidified methanol. The total phenolic content was expressed as milligrams of (+)-catechin equivalents per gram of sample on a dry basis.

2.2.4.4 Determination of antioxidant activity

Antioxidant activity of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extracts from red condensed tannin sorghum bran was determined using the ABTS⁺⁺ radical scavenging assay according to Awika et al. (2003) with some modifications. This assay measures the relative ability of the antioxidant to scavenge ABTS⁺⁺ radicals compared to Trolox standard. ABTS⁺⁺ radical mother solution was prepared by mixing equal volumes of 8 mM ABTS and 3 mM K₂S₂O₈ (both prepared in distilled water) which was allowed to react for at least 12 h at room temperature in the dark. An ABTS⁺⁺ radical working solution was prepared by mixing the mother solution with 58 ml of 0.2 M pH 7.4 PBS (phosphate buffer saline). Trolox standards of concentration 0, 0.05, 0.1, 0.2, 0.4, 0.6 and 0.8 mM were prepared in PBS. In each well of a 96-well microplate, 10 µl of the standard (or sample) was mixed with 190 µl of ABTS⁺⁺ working solution and allowed to react for exactly 30 min at room temperature in the dark. Then, the absorbance was measured at 750 nm using a Thermo



Scientific Multiskan microplate reader. The antioxidant activity was expressed as millimolar of Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) per gram of sample in dry basis.

2.2.5 Statistical analyses

All experiments were conducted in duplicates. Statistical analysis was done using ANOVA (Analysis of variance) performed using STATISTICA (Statsoft, Tulsa, OK, USA). Fisher's Least Significance Difference test was used to compare mean values at a confidence level of 95%.

2.2.6 Results

2.2.6.1 Total phenolic content and antioxidant activity of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran.

Total phenolic content and antioxidant activity of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract (CPE) from red condensed tannin sorghum bran are presented in Table 5. The freeze-dried crude phenolic extract had significantly (p<0.05) higher total phenolic content (443.5 mg CE/g CPE) than sorghum bran (110.4 mg CE/g bran) and whole grain sorghum (20.45 mg CE/g whole grain). The freeze-dried crude phenolic extract also had higher antioxidant activity (4.12 mM TE/g CPE) than sorghum bran (0.62 mM TE/g bran) and whole grain sorghum had the lowest antioxidant activity (0.14 mM TE/g whole grain). Overall, the levels of total phenolic content and antioxidant activity decreased in the order CPE > bran > whole grain.



Samples	Total phenolics (mg CE/g)	Antioxidant activity (mM TE/g)
Whole grain	$20.45^{a}\pm0.25$	$0.14^{a} \pm 0.01$
Bran	$110.4^{b}\pm2.33$	$0.62^b\pm0.05$
CPE	$443.5^{c} \pm 21.96$	$4.12^{\rm c}\pm0.15$

 Table 5 - Total phenolic content and antioxidant activity of whole grain, bran and freeze

 dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran.

Results are means \pm standard deviation.

Means within the same column followed by a different letter are significantly different (p < 0.05).

CPE – Freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran. CE – (+)-Catechin equivalents. TE – Trolox equivalents.

2.2.6.2 Phenolic composition of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran.

Phenolic composition of the freeze-dried extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran is shown in Table 6. The sorghum bran extract contained various phenolic acids and flavonoids. It contained high levels of (-)-epicatechin and (+)-catechin (17.7 μ g/mg and 7.06 μ g/mg respectively). (-)-Epicatechin was the most abundant phenolic compound in the sorghum bran extract. Levels of protocatechuic acid (0.87 μ g/mg), 4-hydroxybenzoic acid (1.67 μ g/mg), rutin hydrate (1.53 μ g/mg), p-coumaric and sinapic acids (0.47 μ g/mg), ferulic acid (0.46 μ g/mg), quercetin (1.65 μ g/mg) and hesperetin (0.47 μ g) were significantly lower than (-)-epicatechin and (+)-catechin (p<0.05). Gallic acid (0.03 μ g/mg), naringin (0.12 μ g/mg) and naringenin (0.22 μ g/mg) occurred in lowest quantities.



Phenolic compounds	μg /mg CPE
Gallic acid	$0.03^{a} \pm 0.01$
Protocatechuic acid	$0.87^{abc}\pm0.01$
(+)-Catechin	$7.06^{d} \pm 0.69$
4-Hydroxybenzoic acid	$1.67^{b} \pm 0.12$
(-)-Epicatechin	$17.7^{\rm e} \pm 2.02$
Rutin hydrate	$1.53^{bc}\pm0.00$
p-Coumaric acid & Sinapic acid	$0.47^{abc}\pm0.01$
Ferulic acid	$0.46^{abc}\pm0.08$
Naringin	$0.12^{a} \pm 0.01$
Quercetin	$1.65^{b} \pm 0.40$
Naringenin	$0.22^{\mathrm{ac}}\pm0.08$
Hesperetin	$0.47^{abc}\pm0.05$

Table 6 - Phenolic composition of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran.

Results are means \pm standard deviation.

Means within the same column followed by a different letter are significantly different (p < 0.05).

CPE - Freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran.

2.2.6.3 Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran and tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) on oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil.

2.2.6.3.1 Peroxide value

There was a progressive increase in peroxide values of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil with no added antioxidants (control) and crude mafura oil with phenolic extract over the 14 day storage period (Figure 20). However, there were differences in the rates of increase of peroxide value. The rate of increase in peroxide value for the control oil sample was higher (ranging from 9.33 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 177 mEq/Kg oil on day 14) than the samples containing phenolic extract. For mafura oil containing phenolic extract at a concentration of 1000 ppm, the peroxide value ranged from 10 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 157 mEq/Kg oil on



day 14 whereas for oil containing 2000 ppm phenolic extract, the peroxide value ranged from 10 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 111 mEq/Kg oil on day 14. Crude mafura oil with 200 ppm of synthetic antioxidant TBHQ had the lowest peroxide values ranging from 10 mEq/Kg oil on day 0 to 18.8 mEq/Kg oil on day 14.



Figure 20 - Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran (at concentration of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) and tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (at concentration of 200 ppm) on peroxide value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over 14-storage period at 65°C. Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.

2.2.6.3.2 Anisidine value

The anisidine values of the control oil sample (traditionally extracted crude mafura oil without antioxidant) were higher (ranging from 15.2 on day 0 to 56.7 on day 14) than the mafura oil samples containing 2000 ppm of phenolic extract (ranging from 11.3 on day 0 to 27. 1 on day 14) and 1000 ppm of phenolic extract (ranging from 14.8 on day 0 to 35.1 on day 14) and the oil containing 200 ppm of TBHQ (ranging from 10.6 on day 0 to 19.5 on day 14) (Figure 21). From day 10 to day 14, the control oil sample exhibited a sharp increase in anisidine value compared to the other oil samples.





Figure 21 - Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran (at concentration of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) and tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (at concentration of 200 ppm) on anisidine value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over 14-storage period at 65°C. Each point on the graph is the average of 2 replicates conducted in different experiments. Bars represent standard deviation.

2.2.6.3.3 Total oxidation value

The total oxidation value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil with no added antioxidants and mafura oil with natural and synthetic antioxidants are shown in Figure 22. Crude mafura oil containing 200 ppm of TBHQ had the lowest total oxidation values (ranging from 30.6 on day 0 to 57.2 on day 14). The control oil sample (mafura oil without antioxidant) had the highest total oxidation values (ranging from 33.8 on day 0 to 410 on day 14) over the whole storage period. The mafura oil sample containing 1000 ppm of phenolic extract had higher total oxidation values (34.8 on day 0 to 349 on day 14) than the oil sample containing 2000 ppm of phenolic extract (31.3 on day 0 to 249 on day 14).





Figure 22 - Effect of freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran (at concentration of 1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) and tertiary-butylhydroquinone (TBHQ) (at concentration of 200 ppm) on total oxidation (totox) value of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil over 14-storage period at 65°C.

2.2.7 Discussion

2.2.7.1 Total phenolic content, antioxidant activity and phenolic composition of whole grain sorghum, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran

The observed higher total phenolic content of sorghum bran than the whole grain (Table 5) is in agreement with the fact that phenolic compounds in sorghum are highly concentrated in the outer layers (pericarp and testa) of the grain (Kähkönen et al., 1999, Troszynska and Ciska, 2002, Awika and Rooney, 2004, O'Neil et al., 2010, Luthria, 2012, Luthria and Liu, 2013). The even higher levels of total phenolics in the freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran is a concentration effect. Freeze-drying is a dehydration process in which the majority of the water normally present in the food is removed under controlled conditions by sublimation (Ratti, 2001, Fellows, 2009, Potter and Hotchkiss, 2012). The removal of water would then concentrate the phenolics even further. The observed trend of higher total phenolic content of the freeze-dried extract compared to the whole grain is similar to that of Sikwese and Duodu (2007) who reported that freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from



sorghum bran of *Phatafuli* and *Shabalala* sorghum varieties had higher levels of total phenolics than their whole grains.

The trend in antioxidant activity was similar to that of total phenolics, which is an indication that phenolic compounds are most likely responsible for the antioxidant activity of the extracts due to their reducing power (Escarpa and Gonzalez, 2001, Cardoso et al., 2015). Similar results have been reported by Sikwese and Duodu (2007) and Awika et al. (2003).

The antioxidant activity exhibited by the condensed tannin sorghum bran may be explained by their content of phenolic acids and flavonoids (Table 6). Sorghum grain is an important source of phytochemicals such as phenolic acids, flavonoids and tannins which have been reported to have antioxidant activity (Waniska, 2000, Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006). The freeze-dried crude phenolic extract analysed in the present study contained p-coumaric, sinapic, ferulic acids in higher amounts than the other phenolic acids. This is in agreement with previous findings which report that these phenolic acids were the most abundant in sorghum (Waniska et al., 1989). Shelembe et al. (2014), Awadelkareem et al. (2009) and Chung et al. (2011) have also reported the presence of various phenolic acids and flavonoids as those reported in this study in sorghum.

The observation that (-)-epicatechin and (+)-catechin occurred in highest quantities was expected as the sorghum type used was a tannin-containing sorghum. Sorghum condensed tannin (proanthocyanidin) is a polymer of (+)-catechin and (-)-epicatechin monomeric units (Figure 7D). Gupta and Haslam (1978), Schofield et al. (1998) and Gu et al. (2002) reported that proanthocyanidins in sorghum consisted of (+)-catechin as chain terminal units and (-)-epicatechin as chain extension units.

2.2.7.2 Oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil treated with antioxidants.

Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil with no added antioxidants had much higher peroxide values compared to the crude oil treated with either tertiary-butylhydroquinone or phenolic extract from sorghum bran (Figure 20). This is an indication of the formation of higher levels of primary oxidation products in mafura oil with no added antioxidants compared to the oil with TBHQ or phenolic extract.



The observation that over the storage period, oil samples treated with 1000 ppm of crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran had higher peroxide values compared to oil samples treated with 2000 ppm of crude phenolic extract suggests a dose-dependent effect of the extracts in reducing formation of primary oxidation products. Although tertiary-butylhydroquinone was clearly most effective and gave the lowest peroxide values, the crude phenolic extracts at the two concentrations (1000 and 2000 ppm) still showed appreciable ability to reduce the formation of hydroperoxides. These results are in agreement to those reported by Sikwese and Duodu (2007) in which crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran and tertiary-butylhydroquinone were able to reduce the levels of peroxide value of sunflower oil under accelerated oxidative conditions. Wanasundara and Shahidi (1998) also reported increased stability of marine oils stored at 65°C for 84 h treated with extracts from green tea leaves (which contain up to 36% of polyphenols with (+)-catechins as the predominant group).

The control sample (crude mafura oil with no added antioxidants) and the oil treated with 1000 ppm of the crude phenolic extract had higher anisidine values than the oil samples treated with 2000 ppm of crude phenolic extract and 200 ppm of tertiary-butylhydroquinone. However, the rate of increase in anisidine values in the oil treated with 1000 ppm of crude phenolic extract was significantly lower than the crude oil with no added antioxidants (Figure 21). These results clearly indicate that the presence of antioxidant additives in the oil (either crude phenolic extract or TBHQ) reduced formation of secondary oxidation products and improved the oxidative stability of the oil. There is also an indication that the ability of the crude phenolic extract to reduce formation of secondary oxidation products seems to be dosedependent. Similar results were obtained by Sikwese and Duodu (2007) who reported that crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran at 1000, 1500 and 2000 ppm and 200 ppm of tertiary-butylhydroquinone were able to inhibit formation of secondary oxidation products in sunflower oil.

Lower peroxide and anisidine values of all oil samples treated with the crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran than their control counterparts thus reflect the antioxidant activity of the crude phenolic extract. The antioxidant effect could be due to the ability of phenolic compounds in the extract to act as primary antioxidants and scavenge free radicals and, therefore, inhibiting the formation of oxidation products and degradation of the food lipids as mentioned earlier. Therefore, it can be said that phenolic extract from



condensed tannin sorghum bran may potentially be used to stabilize traditionally extracted mafura oil against oxidation during storage.

However, the addition of the phenolic extract to the mafura oil led to colour change of the oil samples which increased proportionally with the concentration of the extract (Figure 19). Changing of oil colour through the addition of the phenolic extract may be due to the presence of anthocyanins, tannins and other flavonoids (Table 6) which may impart colour to the oil. This may represent a constraint to their use as food additive as they can change the colour of the food (Bonilla et al., 1999) and, therefore, may have a negative impact on the use of condensed tannin sorghum bran as potential source of natural antioxidant if the colour is not acceptable to consumers. However, the impartation of the colour by the phenolic antioxidants may be reduced by their combination with other substances such as vitamin E and vitamin C which may exert synergistic antioxidant effects and lower the level of crude phenolic extract required to be incorporated into the oil (Liu et al., 2008).

2.2.8 Conclusions

Freeze dried crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran have higher total phenols and, therefore, higher antioxidant activity than whole grain and sorghum bran because phenolic compounds are more concentrated in the outer layers of the grain. The crude extract contains phenolic acids and high levels of (-)-epicatechin and (+)-catechin. Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil treated with 1000 ppm of the freeze-dried crude phenolic extract is less oxidatively stable than the oil treated with 2000 ppm which shows that the concentration of the extract influences the antioxidant activity. However, the crude phenolic extract at 2000 ppm is as effective as tertiary-butylhydroquinone in preventing the decomposition of the hydroperoxide into secondary oxidation products. Overall, freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum is able to increase the oxidative stability of the traditionally extracted crude mafura oil during storage under accelerated oxidative conditions. This may be explained by the presence of phenolic compounds (phenolic acids and flavonoids) which act as antioxidants through scavenging free radicals, thus preventing lipid oxidation. As a result, it can be said that addition of exogenous natural antioxidants could be a potential way of improving the oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil.



CHAPTER 3

3. GENERAL DISCUSSION

This chapter firstly presents a critical discussion of the methodology used in this research. Secondly it discusses the main findings regarding the oxidative stability of traditionally extracted crude mafura oil as compared to sunflower oil and olive oils (extra virgin and blend) and the effect of refining and solvent extraction on oxidative stability of mafura oil. Finally, the chapter presents some hypotheses in an attempt to explain the antioxidant activity of a crude sorghum phenolic extract used to stabilize the traditionally extracted mafura oil.

3.1 Discussion of methodology

One of the major ways of utilization of mafura seeds by rural communities in the south of Mozambique is for oil extraction. Due to their perishability, mafura seeds are sun-dried (for 2 to 3 weeks) as a means of preservation until required for oil extraction (Matakala et al., 2005). A major objective of this research was to study the oxidative stability of mafura oil which has been extracted in a way which mimics the method of extraction as conducted by the rural Mozambican communities as closely as possible. Therefore, mafura seeds were also sundried before oil extraction in this research.

Sun drying has associated disadvantages. Extended drying times in the sun may affect the quality of the product (Soysal and Öztekin, 2001, Pangavhane et al., 2002, Bankole et al., 2005). Some undesired chemical and physical reactions may occur such as colour losses or browning which is caused by oxidation of some phenolics (Karabulut et al., 2007), vitamin losses (Soysal and Öztekin, 2001) and the seeds may be contaminated by insects or fungal infestation as well as dust and other foreign materials (Basunia and Abe, 2001, Soysal and Öztekin, 2005). Other disadvantages of sun drying include difficulty to control the drying process due to uncertainties in weather conditions and large area requirements (Basunia and Abe, 2001). However, sun drying presents some advantages such as low capital, simple equipment and low energy input (Karabulut et al., 2007). Perhaps, from the perspective of small scale processors in rural communities in Mozambique, the most important advantage of sun drying is the fact that it is cheap and inexpensive. If some measures are put in place to improve on hygiene and sanitation during sun drying (e.g. having



a means of covering and protecting the seeds from contamination), of the mafura seeds could be regarded as appropriate for these rural communities.

After sun drying, rural Mozambican processors store the seeds in sisal bags inside huts allowing smoke to reach the seeds for further preservation (Matakala et al., 2005). In this study, after sun drying the seeds were stored in paper bags at -20°C until the oil extraction period. For oil extraction, the seeds were soaked in tap water for 2 days in order to facilitate pulp removal by manual pressing. The pulp was then mixed with water and filtered. The liquid was boiled for 3 h instead of 5 h commonly done by rural communities. The boiling time was reduced in an attempt to minimize or prevent oxidation which is caused by exposure to high temperature (Vlachos et al., 2006) for long periods of time. The crude oil was then stored at -20°C for further analyses.

Some important factors which have an effect on susceptibility of an oil to oxidation include free fatty acid content, degree of unsaturation and fatty acid profile. Therefore in this study, acid value, iodine value, saponification value and fatty acid composition were determined in order to characterize the mafura oil as extensively as possible. Acid value is an important quality parameter of edible oils because it gives information about levels of free fatty acids produced from lipolysis (Pearson, 1976, Narayan et al., 1988, O'Brien, 2004, Vidrih et al., 2010). Acid value can be determined using methods such as near-infrared reflectance spectroscopy (NIRS) (Armenta et al., 2007, Rao et al., 2009). In this study, a more common titration method (section 2.1.4.1) was used. This method is labour-intensive, time-consuming, requires large amounts of organic solvents (Armenta et al., 2007, Rao et al., 2009) and it can be difficult to identify the end-point of the titration especially when using coloured solutions. However, this method was suitable for mafura oil since the oil is clear yellow (or a very light brown) and it was quite easy to identify the end-point of the titration.

The iodine value along with saponification value are useful for characterizing the type of fats and oil. The former measures the degree of unsaturation of fatty acids and the latter is useful on predicting the length of the fatty acid (Knothe, 2002, O'Brien, 2004). Therefore, their determination may be associated with fatty acid composition which gives information about the type of fatty acids present in the oil. Iodine value was determined by the Wijs method (mostly used as a standard method) which is regarded as an accurate method, except in the case of conjugated double bonds or when a double bond is near a carboxyl group (O'Brien,



2004). However, it is a time-consuming procedure (Kyriakidis and Katsiloulis, 2000) due to the fact that it is necessary to allow the reaction mixture to stand for 1 h in the dark for the addition reaction between iodine and the double bonds in the unsaturated fatty acids (section 2.1.4.2). Saponification value, determined by titrimetric method (which is based on the saponification of the oil with alcoholic KOH), is largely being replaced by fatty acid composition which may be determined by gas/liquid chromatography (GLC) (O'Brien, 2004) as was done in this study.

During processing and storage, edible oils undergo oxidation leading to rancidity (Vidrih et al., 2010). The extent of oxidation may be determined by oxidative stability tests. A number of methods are used for determination of oxidative stability (Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008). In this study, the oxidative stability was determined through measurement of the peroxide and anisidine values under accelerated oxidative conditions. Peroxide value (which measures the concentration of primary oxidation products) was measured using an iodometric titration and anisidine value (concentration of secondary oxidation products) was measured spectrophotometrically at 350 nm. The iodometric titration method is a highly empirical method, which means that any variation in procedure may cause a variation of the results. Therefore, it must be conducted carefully controlling the temperature, the sample weight, the amount, type and grade of reagents as well as the time contact between the sample and reagents (O'Brien, 2004). Also the contact with air must be taken into account because hydroperoxides are formed when unsaturated fatty acids are in contact with oxygen, therefore, for the analysis flasks with glass stoppers are required. The anisidine value method is based on the formation of coloured products by the reaction of aldehydic compounds (principally 2-alkenlas and 2,4-dienals) present in the oil with p-anisidine solution (Labrinea et al., 2001). This experiment must be conducted in the dark in order to avoid exposure to actinic light (light that affects photographic films) because p-anisidine is light sensitive and tends to darken as a result of oxidation (AOCS, 1989). To avoid exposure of the solutions to light all containers were covered with aluminium foil and the experiment was conducted within the least possible time.

These two methods are very useful indicators of the oil quality and the two analyses should be conducted to give a full picture of the oxidation state of the oil. The peroxide value estimates the oxidation of the oil at the moment of the analyses whereas the anisidine value gives the whole history of the oxidation from the extraction period to the time of the



experiment (Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008). The combination of peroxide and anisidine values gives the total oxidation value, which has practical application because it helps to estimate the oxidative deterioration of the food lipids (Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008). The oxidative stability of mafura oil was determined under accelerated oxidative conditions (65°C in the dark) in order to accelerate the development of rancidity because storage at room temperature would need longer test periods (Abou-Gharbia et al., 2000). The rate of decompositions of oils stored at elevated temperature is much higher than at lower temperatures (Frankel, 1993).

Refining of the crude mafura oil was conducted in an attempt to improve its oxidative stability by the removal of substances such as phospholipids, free fatty acids and other minor impurities. Crude oils may be refined either chemically or physically. In this study, the chemical refining process was applied to mafura oil. Mafura oil was refined in two steps namely degumming and neutralization. In the former, phosphatides are removed by the addition of water whereas in the latter, free fatty acids are removed through the saponification reaction. During degumming, the oil in contact with water (20%) at high temperature (75 °C) is agitated in order to allow the gums to coagulate and separate from the degummed oil. However, not all the water is absorbed in the gums and, therefore, it remains in the oil. After degumming the oil may be passed through a vacuum dryer to remove the excess water (James, 1958). In this study, however, neither degummed nor neutralized oil was further dried and therefore, it may affect the quality of the refined mafura oil lowering its oxidative stability and therefore, its shelf-life.

Mafura oil was also extracted using organic solvents (hexane and ethanol) and the oxidative stability was compared to the oil extracted traditionally. Although ethanol is a polar solvent and, therefore, gives lower oil yield than hexane (a non-polar substance), ethanol has also been used for oil extraction due to its ability to extract phenolic compounds (Hron Sr et al., 1982, Hron et al., 1994, Ferreira-Dias et al., 2003) which may contribute to increased oil oxidative stability. The solubility of triglycerides in ethanol is low but ethanol is able to extract oil because the gain of energy in the solute-solvent interaction is larger than the energy required for disruption of solute-solvent interaction (Johnson and Lusas, 1983). The solubility of the oil in hexane is high because of stronger solute-solvent interaction which compensates for energy losses. This is in accordance with the general principle of dissolution



which states that a non-polar solute is easily dissolved in a non-polar solvent (Johnson and Lusas, 1983).

Although the solvent-extracted oils were more oxidatively stable, the traditional method of extraction of mafura oil could be regarded as being more cost effective since only water is added and the solvent recovery step is eliminated (Cater et al., 1974, Rosenthal et al., 1996). Furthermore, it could also be regarded as being more environmentally friendly. However, the traditional method of oil extraction gave lower mafura oil yield because of its lower efficiency in oil extraction as compared to organic solvents. During the traditional mafura oil extraction process, the soaked seed pulp was boiled in excess water for a long period of time. On the other hand, during solvent extraction, the oil was extracted by agitating the mixture of the dried pulp and the solvent using a magnetic stirrer at room temperature. This is likely the most important characteristic of the two methods of extraction that determined the observed differences in oil oxidative stability.

Based on the knowledge that sorghum bran is rich in phenolic compounds (Awika and Rooney, 2004, Dykes and Rooney, 2006, Dykes et al., 2014) and that they have antioxidant capacity, a freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran was added to the traditionally extracted mafura oil in an attempt to stabilize it against oxidation. Sorghum grain was decorticated using a sorghum dehuller (section 2.2.3.3) to obtain the bran in which phenolics are concentrated (Awika and Rooney, 2004, O'Neil et al., 2010, Luthria, 2012, Luthria and Liu, 2013). It was of value to use sorghum bran as a source of antioxidants because it is a cheap, underutilized by-product of sorghum milling which would be readily accessible to rural communities. Total phenolic content and antioxidant activity of the condensed tannin sorghum whole grain, bran and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract were determined using Folin-Ciocalteu method and ABTS radical scavenging assay, respectively. Separation and identification of the phenolic composition of the freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran was determined using High Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC).

Phenolic compounds are extracted using several solvents such as methanol, ethanol and their aqueous mixtures (Krygier et al., 1982). For sorghum, phenolic compounds have been extracted using water, acidified water (Shelembe et al., 2014), aqueous acetone (Krygier et al., 1982, Awika et al., 2004, Awika and Rooney, 2004) and acidified methanol (Awika et al.,



2004, Awika and Rooney, 2004). In this study, crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran was prepared using 75% aqueous acetone (Sikwese and Duodu, 2007).

The Folin-Ciocalteu assay is a colorimetric method widely used for determination of total phenolic content (Kaluza et al., 1980, Awika et al., 2005). This method is based on the reducing power of aromatic hydroxyls which react with the Folin-Ciocalteu reagent producing coloured products that can be determined spectrophotometrically at 750 nm (Grigelmo-Miguel et al., 2009). One drawback of this method is that the Folin-Ciocalteu reagent is not specific and detects all non-phenolic reducing substances present in the extract such as L-ascorbic acid, reducing sugars (Prior et al., 2005) and extractable proteins (Andrés-Lacueva et al., 2009) leading to overestimation of the total phenolic content. Nevertheless, this method is simple, reproducible and convenient (Grigelmo-Miguel et al., 2009).

The ABTS radical scavenging assay (or Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity, TEAC) is used to determine antioxidant capacity. This method is based on the ability of antioxidants to scavenge the 2,2'-azinobis (3-ethylbenzothiazoline-6 sulphonic acid) radicals (ABTS⁺) as compared to that of a Trolox (water soluble vitamin E analogue) standard (Awika et al., 2003, Prior et al., 2005). One of the disadvantages of this method is that the ABTS⁺⁺ radical generation requires up to 12 h. The addition of the antioxidant before ABTS⁺⁺ formation may result in an overestimation of antioxidant capacity due to the possible interference of the antioxidant on radical scavenging or on radical formation. Therefore, the antioxidant (crude phenolic extract) is only added when the formation of radical is stable (Strljbe et al., 1997, Re et al., 1999, van den Berg et al., 1999) which occurs after 12h.

Tertiary butylhydroquinone (synthetic antioxidant) was added to mafura oil at the maximum allowable limit (200 ppm) and freeze-dried crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran (natural antioxidant) was added at two different concentrations (1000 ppm and 2000 ppm) in order to investigate the possibility of a dose response. Despite the superior efficacy of the TBHQ in stabilizing the mafura oil, the crude phenolic extract from condensed tannin sorghum bran exhibited good potential to be used to stabilize the oil in place of the synthetic TBHQ.



3.2 Discussion of main findings

Edible oils with high levels of unsaturation are the most susceptible to oxidation (Ramadan and Mörsel, 2004, Zambiazi et al., 2007, Moser, 2009, Mohdaly et al., 2011, Abdelazim et al., 2013). The oxidation reaction takes place between molecular oxygen and unsaturated fatty acids (Figure 23) (Shahidi and Wanasundara, 2008). In this study, however, traditionally extracted crude mafura oil with high levels of saturated fatty acids, was found to be highly susceptible to oxidative deterioration as compared to commercially available sunflower oil and olive oils (extra virgin and olive oil blend) which are rich in polyunsaturated fatty acids and monounsaturated fatty acids, respectively. These results indicate that the lower stability of mafura oil may not be related to the fatty acid composition.

Apart from fatty acid composition, the method of processing or extraction of the oil could influence its oxidative stability. This hypothesis was shown to be true in this research. The mode of preparation of the traditionally extracted mafura oil may have contributed to its decreased oxidative stability due to the extensive heating in excess water of the pulp during the extraction process. High temperatures in combination with moisture (O'Brien, 2004) and/or enzymes (Robards et al., 1988, Ramezanzadeh et al., 1999, Naz et al., 2004, Liauw et al., 2008) lead to hydrolysis of the ester bonds in fatty acids and formation of free fatty acids. The high acid value of crude and unrefined mafura oil demonstrated this. High contents of free fatty acids contribute to the formation of unstable primary oxidation products (hydroperoxides) (Martínez et al., 2013, Roman et al., 2013, Zhang et al., 2015). They can easily decompose into secondary oxidation products (carbonyl compounds) which are considered to be responsible for off-flavours and lowering of the shelf-life of edible oils (Guillén and Cabo, 2002). In this research, it seems the mafura oil was already in an advanced state of secondary oxidation even before the beginning of the storage period. The very high initial anisidine value of traditionally extracted mafura oil showed its poor initial oxidative quality and this anisidine value continued to increase further at high rates over the storage period.





Figure 23 - Free radical oxidation of vegetable oil (Sherwin, 1978).

An important result from this research is the observation that the crude sorghum phenolic extract was able to stabilize the traditionally extracted mafura oil against oxidation by reducing formation of secondary oxidation products. The antioxidant capacity of the phenolic extract may be related to the presence of phenolic compounds which exert antioxidant properties. Phenolics act as primary antioxidants donating hydrogen atom or electrons to lipid radicals (Shahidi and Zhong, 2010b), thus terminating the oxidation at the initiation step (Sherwin, 1976).

(+)-Catechin (Figure 26), one of the major flavonoids identified in the crude phenolic extract may be used to illustrate the chemistry behind the antioxidant effect of the phenolic compounds. The (+)-catechin molecule could donate a hydrogen atom to the highly reactive lipid radical which is produced after the initiation step during the free radical chain reaction. This reaction produces a non-radical lipid derivative and a catechin radical which is stabilized through resonance (Figure 24) by delocalization of the unpaired electron around the aromatic ring of the (+)-catechin molecule (Kamal-Eldin, 2006, Shahidi and Zhong, 2010a). The resonance structures lack suitable sites for attack by molecular oxygen (Eskin and Przybylski, 2001) and have low energy, therefore they are stable and do not promote further reaction.





Figure 24 - Possible position for free radical scavenging by (+)-catechin and their resonance structures.

The antioxidant radical intermediate may also be stabilized by formation of a relatively stable and low energy quinone structure (Reaction 22) through reaction with a second radical (Pietta, 2000).



The antioxidant activity of the phenolic compounds identified in the crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran is related to their structure (Balasundram et al., 2006). For phenolic acids antioxidant activity depends on the numbers and position of the hydroxyl groups in relation to



the carboxyl functional group (Robards et al., 1999) whereas the antioxidant activity of the flavonoids depends on the structure and the nature of substitutions on rings B and C (Balasundram et al., 2006). The antioxidant activity in phenolic acids is enhanced with an increasing number of phenolic hydroxyl groups (Rice-Evans et al., 1996, Milić et al., 1998, Robards et al., 1999, van den Berg et al., 2000). For instance, gallic acid (Figure 7A), found in the crude phenolic extract used in this study, contains three hydroxyl groups substituted in the meta- and para-positions in relation to the carboxyl group and, therefore, exhibits high antioxidant activity (Milić et al., 1998). In the case of phenolic acids derived from hydroxycinnamic acids the presence of para hydroxyl group as in p-coumaric acid (also found in the extract), increases the reducing properties (Rice-Evans et al., 1996). According to Rice-Evans et al. (1996) and Fernandez et al. (2002), flavonoids that contain OH group attached to the 2,3-double bond and adjacent to the 4-carbonyl in the C ring as well as orthodihydroxylation in ring B exhibit maximum effectiveness of radical scavenging because they participate in the electron delocalization conferring high stability to the antioxidant radical formed. A similar arrangement is found in the structure of quercetin (Figure 25) which was found in the phenolic extract analysed in this study, and this could contribute to the antioxidant properties of the extract. The presence of the hydroxyl group in C-3 of ring C as well as the catechol group in ring B may increase the radical scavenging activity of (+)catechin (Figure 25). Overall, the phenolic compounds found in the crude phenolic extract used in this study have structural characteristics that contribute to the antioxidant activity of the extract.







Figure 25 - Quercetin (A) and (+)-catechin (B) structures indicating important features for antioxidant activity.

It may be possible that the different phenolic compounds in the crude extract could work together to exert a synergistic antioxidant effect. According to Fernandez et al. (2002) flavonoids have synergistic effects with other antioxidants. Peyrat-Maillard et al. (2003), reported that a synergistic effect among phenolic compounds may be established when the less efficient antioxidant regenerates the more efficient one (Reaction 23).

$$A_2OH + A_1O \cdot \longrightarrow A_2O \cdot + A_1OH$$
 (23)

Becker et al. (2007) reported that the combination of quercetin (Figure 25 A) and rutin (Figure 26) (found in the crude phenolic extract analysed in this study) exhibited a synergistic effect in retarding lipid oxidation.



Rutin (flavan-3-ol rutinoside)

Figure 26 - Antioxidant rutin (flavan-3-ol rutinoside) (Becker et al., 2007).



In the cases in which a flavonoid lacks the double bond between C2 and C3 (e.g. naringenin), the 4-oxo group does not have much effect on antioxidant activity because it does not participate in delocalization of the unpaired electron (Rice-Evans et al., 1996). However, loss of hydrogen atoms and formation of a double bond may occur. This could be the case for naringenin (identified in the phenolic extract) whose antioxidant activity could be increased through the loss of 2 hydrogen atoms leading to formation of apigenin (Reaction 24). The presence of the double bond increases the planarity and stability of the antioxidant molecule which may be responsible for the higher antioxidant activity of apigenin (Fernandez et al., 2002).



Despite the desirable antioxidative effect of the phenolic compounds present in the phenolic extract from sorghum bran, they may have undesirable effects such as off-colour and taste (Maxson and Rooney, 1972, Hahn et al., 1984 according to Sikwese, 2007). In this study, the phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran imparted colour to mafura oil probably due to the presence of flavonoids (Table 6). This may represent a drawback in the use of red condensed tannin sorghum as a source of natural antioxidant because an antioxidant acceptable for food use must meet the following requirements: absence of sensory influence, effectiveness at low concentrations, compatible with substrate and must not affect the physical properties of food products (Eskin and Przybylski, 2001). The impartation of colour to the oil was more evident as the concentration of the phenolic extract increased. The possibility of using less concentrated extract in the presence of synergistic substances such ascorbic acid (vitamin C) could be considered. The synergistic effect appears to be due to the ability of the synergists to regenerate the antioxidant in the native form from their antioxidant free radicals (Liu et al., 2008). Depending on the consumers, the impartation of colour may not be perceived as negative impact because the oil will have increased shelf-life as well as better oxidative stability and, therefore, more appropriate for human consumption. Therefore, the slight change in colour of mafura oil may not necessarily mean that it will be rejected.



CHAPTER 4

4. CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Mafura oil is rich in saturated fatty acids (mainly palmitic acid) which make it different from sunflower oil (rich in linoleic acid) and olive oil (rich in oleic acid). However, traditionally extracted crude mafura oil is highly susceptible to oxidative deterioration which is indicated by its higher peroxide and anisidine values as compared to sunflower oil and olive oil during storage under accelerated oxidative conditions.

Refining using a laboratory scale process of degumming and neutralization does not improve the oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil during storage under accelerated oxidative conditions. However, solvent-extracted mafura oil (using hexane or ethanol) has improved oxidative stability compared to traditionally extracted mafura oil during storage. This is an indication that the method of extraction rather than fatty acid composition is the main determinant of oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil during storage under accelerated oxidative conditions.

The extensive boiling treatment of the mafura fruit pulp in excess water (during preparation of traditionally extracted mafura oil) leads to increased hydrolysis and release of free fatty acids (high acid value). These free fatty acids then become prone to oxidation with production of high levels of primary oxidation products (high peroxide value) and secondary oxidation products (high anisidine value) in the oil during storage. The oxidative stability of traditionally extracted mafura oil may be improved by boiling the fruit pulp for a shorter period of time or drying the extracted oil under vacuum to remove the excess water after oil extraction. Also the oil could be extracted using mafura seeds that are as fresh as possible.

A crude phenolic extract prepared from red condensed tannin sorghum bran is rich in various phenolic acids (mainly protocatechuic acid and ferulic acid) and flavonoids (mainly catechin and epicatechin). Traditionally extracted crude mafura oil treated with the crude phenolic extract from red condensed tannin sorghum bran and tertiary-butylhydroquinone is stable to oxidative deterioration (as indicated by the low peroxide and anisidine values) under the accelerated oxidative conditions (65°C) over 14-day storage period. The crude phenolic extract inhibits the formation of primary and secondary oxidation products in mafura oil due



to the antioxidant properties of the phenolic compounds which also appears to be dosedependent. Although the crude phenolic extract at 2000 ppm is not as effective as tertiarybutylhydroquinone in inhibiting the formation of primary oxidation products, it is quite similar in preventing the formation of secondary oxidation products, which are responsible for rancidity.

However, the crude phenolic extract imparts colour to the mafura oil which could be perceived negatively by consumers. There is a need for a systematic sensory and market research study to establish the effect of the colour impartation to the oil by the crude phenolic extract on perception by consumers and processors of mafura oil in Mozambique. The colour effect could also be minimized by using the crude phenolic extract in combination with other antioxidants such as ascorbic acid which could lower the concentration of crude phenolic extract needed.

Overall, this study demonstrates that even though traditionally extracted crude mafura oil has poor oxidative quality due to the way it is extracted, there are opportunities for improving the stability by the use of readily available antioxidant additives from natural plant sources. This could be of relevance for rural mafura oil processors and consumers in Mozambique. Although, the rural processors may not be able to prepare phenolic extracts from sorghum bran due to lack of the means to do so (e.g. solvents and extraction equipment), it may be possible that the bran could be incorporated into the oil as is without extraction if ground finely.

There could also be opportunities for industrial scale production of mafura oil if alternative methods of extraction could be established which do not require the use of high temperature. Such methods should also take into account storage conditions for the mafura fruit due to their high perishability.



5. REFERENCES

- ABDALLA, A. E. & ROOZEN, J. P. 1999. Effect of plant extracts on the oxidative stability of sunflower oil and emulsion. *Food Chemistry*, 64, 323-329.
- ABDELAZIM, A. A., MAHMOUD, A. & RAMADAN-HASSANIEN, M. F. 2013. Oxidative stability of vegetable oils as affected by sesame extracts during accelerated oxidative storage. *Journal of Food Science and Technology*, 50, 868-878.
- ABDELLAH, A. M., ISHAG, A. & EL NOUR, K. 2012. Effect of storage packaging on sunflower oil oxidative stability. *American Journal of Food Technology*, 7, 700 707.
- ABOU-GHARBIA, H. A., SHEHATA, A. A. Y. & SHAHIDI, F. 2000. Effect of processing on oxidative stability and lipid classes of sesame oil. *Food Research International*, 33, 331-340.
- ABRAMOVIC, H. & ABRAM, V. 2005. Physico-chemical properties, composition and oxidative stability of *Camelina sativa* oil. *Food Technology and Biotechnology*, 43, 63-70.
- ADINEW, B. 2014. Physico-chemical properties of *Trichilia emetica* seeds oil and its comparison with some selected oilseed oils. *Bulgarian Chemical Communications*, 46, 330-333.
- AINSWORTH, E. A. & GILLESPIE, K. M. 2007. Estimation of total phenolic content and other oxidation substrates in plant tissues using Folin–Ciocalteu reagent. *Nature Protocols*, 2, 875-877.
- ALUYOR, E., ALUYOR, P. & OZIGAGU, C. 2009. Effect of refining on the quality and composition of groundnut oil. *African Journal of Food Science*, 3, 201-205.
- ALUYOR, E. O. & ORI-JESU, M. 2008. The use of antioxidants in vegetable oils–A review. *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 7, 4836 - 4832.



- ANDRÉS-LACUEVA, C., MEDINA-REMON, A., LLORACH, R., URPI-SARDA, M., N.,
 K., CHIVA-BLANCH, G., ZAMORA-ROS, R., ROTCHES-RIBALTA, M. &
 LAMUELA-RAVENTÓS, R. M. 2009. Phenolic compounds: Chemistry, nutritional
 value and stability. *In:* LAURA, A., ALVAREZ-PARRILLA, E. & GONZALEZAGUILAR, G. A. (eds.) *Fruit and Vegetable Phytochemicals: Chemistry, Nutritional Value and Stability.* John Wiley & Sons, India, pp 53-88.
- ANJUM, F., ANWAR, F., JAMIL, A. & IQBAL, M. 2006. Microwave roasting effects on the physico-chemical composition and oxidative stability of sunflower seed oil. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 83, 777-784.
- AOAC, 2000. Official Methods of Analysis of AOAC International, 17th ed., Volume II:
 Food Composition, Additives, Natural Contaminants, Horwitz, W. (Ed); AOAC International, Gaithersburg, Maryland. Methods 920.160, 965.33, 969.17, 993.20.
- AOCS, 1989. Official methods and recommended practices of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 4th ed, Volume I, Mehlenbacher, V. C., Hopper, T. H., Sallee, E. M., Link, W. E., Walker, R. O., Walker, R. C. and Firestone, D., (Eds) *American Oil Chemists' Society*, Champaign, Illinois, USA, Ce 2-66, Cd 18-90.
- ARMENTA, S., GARRIGUES, S. & DE LA GUARDIA, M. 2007. Determination of edible oil parameters by Near Infrared spectrometry. *Analytica Chimica Acta*, 596, 330-337.
- ATINAFU, D. G. & BEDEMO, B. 2011. Estimation of total free fatty acid and cholesterol content in some commercial edible oils in Ethiopia, Bahir DAR. *Journal of Cereals and Oilseeds*, 2, 71-76.
- AWADELKAREEM, A. M., MURALIKRISHNA, G., EL TINAY, A. & MUSTAFA, A. 2009. Characterization of tannin and study of in vitro protein digestibility and mineral profile of Sudanese and Indian sorghum cultivars. *Pakistan Journal of Nutrition*, 8, 469-476.



- AWIKA, J. M., MCDONOUGH, C. M. & ROONEY, L. W. 2005. Decorticating sorghum to concentrate healthy phytochemicals. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 53, 6230-6234.
- AWIKA, J. M. & ROONEY, L. W. 2004. Sorghum phytochemicals and their potential impact on human health. *Phytochemistry*, 65, 1199-1221.
- AWIKA, J. M., ROONEY, L. W. & WANISKA, R. D. 2004. Properties of 3deoxyanthocyanins from sorghum. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 52, 4388-4394.
- AWIKA, J. M., ROONEY, L. W., WU, X., PRIOR, R. L. & CISNEROS-ZEVALLOS, L. 2003. Screening methods to measure antioxidant activity of sorghum (Sorghum bicolor) and sorghum products. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 51, 6657-6662.
- AZEREDO, H. D., FARIA, J. & SILVA, M. 2003. The efficiency of TBHQ, β-carotene, citric acid, and tinuvin 234® on the sensory stability of soybean oil packaged in PET bottles. *Journal of Food Science*, 68, 302-306.
- BALASUNDRAM, N., SUNDRAM, K. & SAMMAN, S. 2006. Phenolic compounds in plants and agri-industrial by-products: Antioxidant activity, occurrence, and potential uses. *Food Chemistry*, 99, 191-203.
- BANKOLE, S., OSHO, A., JODA, A. & ENIKUOMEHIN, O. 2005. Effect of drying method on the quality and storability of 'egusi' melon seeds (*Colocynthis citrullus* L.). *African Journal of Biotechnology*, 4, 799-803.
- BASUNIA, M. & ABE, T. 2001. Thin-layer solar drying characteristics of rough rice under natural convection. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 47, 295-301.
- BECKER, E. M., NTOUMA, G. & SKIBSTED, L. H. 2007. Synergism and antagonism between quercetin and other chain-breaking antioxidants in lipid systems of increasing structural organisation. *Food Chemistry*, 103, 1288-1296.



- BENJELLOURR, B., TALOU, T., DELMAS, M. & GASET, A. 1991. Oxidation of rapeseed oil: effect of metal traces. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 68, 210-211.
- BERA, D., LAHIRI, D. & NAG, A. 2006. Studies on a natural antioxidant for stabilization of edible oil and comparison with synthetic antioxidants. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 74, 542-545.
- BHOSLE, B. & SUBRAMANIAN, R. 2005. New approaches in deacidification of edible oils—a review. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 69, 481-494.
- BLAINSKI, A., LOPES, G. C. & DE MELLO, J. C. P. 2013. Application and analysis of the Folin-Ciocalteu method for the determination of the total phenolic content from *Limonium brasiliense* L. *Molecules*, 18, 6852-6865.
- BONILLA, F., MAYEN, M., MERIDA, J. & MEDINA, M. 1999. Extraction of phenolic compounds from red grape marc for use as food lipid antioxidants. *Food Chemistry*, 66, 209-215.
- BOZAN, B. & TEMELLI, F. 2008. Chemical composition and oxidative stability of flax, safflower and poppy seed and seed oils. *Bioresource Technology*, 99, 6354-6359.
- BURANSOMPOB, A., TANG, J., MAO, R. & SWANSON, B. G. 2003. Rancidity of walnuts and almonds affected by short time heat treatments for insect control. *Journal* of Food Processing and Preservation, 27, 445-464.
- CARDOSO, L. D. M., PINHEIRO, S. S., DE CARVALHO, C. W. P., QUEIROZ, V. A. V., DE MENEZES, C. B., MOREIRA, A. V. B., DE BARROS, F. A. R., AWIKA, J. M., MARTINO, H. S. D. & PINHEIRO SANT'ANA, H. M. 2015. Phenolic compounds profile in sorghum processed by extrusion cooking and dry heat in a conventional oven. *Journal of Cereal Science*, 65, 220-226.

- CATER, C. M., RHEE, K. C., HAGENMAIER, R. D. & MATTIL, K. F. 1974. Aqueous extraction—an alternative oilseed milling process. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists Society*, 51, 137-141.
- CHOE, E. & MIN, D. B. 2006. Mechanisms and factors for edible oil oxidation. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, 5, 169-186.
- CHU, Y.-H. & HSU, H.-F. 1999. Effects of antioxidants on peanut oil stability. *Food Chemistry*, 66, 29-34.
- CHUNG, I.-M., KIM, E.-H., YEO, M.-A., KIM, S.-J., SEO, M. C. & MOON, H.-I. 2011. Antidiabetic effects of three Korean sorghum phenolic extracts in normal and streptozotocin-induced diabetic rats. *Food Research International*, 44, 127-132.
- CILLARD, J., CILLARD, P. & CORMIER, M. 1980. Effect of experimental factors on the prooxidant behavior of α-tocopherol. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 57, 255-261.
- ČMOLÍK, J. & POKORNÝ, J. 2000. Physical refining of edible oils. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 102, 472-486.
- COWAN, J. C. 1976. Degumming, refining, bleaching, and deodorization theory. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 53, 344-346.
- CVENGROS, J. 1995. Physical refining of edible oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 72, 1193-1196.
- DAI, J. & MUMPER, R. J. 2010. Plant phenolics: Extraction, analysis and their antioxidant and anticancer properties. *Molecules*, 15, 7313-7352.
- DANIEL, W. & MCCRAE, J. 1908. Mafura tallow and mafura oil. Analyst, 33, 276-277.


- DIALLO, D., PAULSEN, B. S., LILJEBÄCK, T. H. & MICHAELSEN, T. E. 2003. The Malian medicinal plant *Trichilia emetica*; studies on polysaccharides with complement fixing ability. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 84, 279-287.
- DIMBERU, G. A. & BELETE, B. 2011. Estimation of total free fatty acid and cholesterol content in some commercial edible oils in Ethiopia, Bahir DAR. *Journal of Cereals and Oilseeds*, 2, 71-76.
- DJERIDANE, A., YOUSFI, M., NADJEMI, B., BOUTASSOUNA, D., STOCKER, P. & VIDAL, N. 2006. Antioxidant activity of some Algerian medicinal plants extracts containing phenolic compounds. *Food Chemistry*, 97, 654-660.
- DUBOIS, J., VAN DE VOORT, F., SEDMAN, J., ISMAIL, A. & RAMASWAMY, H. 1996. Quantitative Fourier transform infrared analysis for anisidine value and aldehydes in thermally stressed oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 73, 787-794.
- DUH, P.-D., YEN, W. J., DU, P.-C. & YEN, G.-C. 1997. Antioxidant activity of mung bean hulls. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 74, 1059-1063.
- DYKES, L., HOFFMANN, L., PORTILLO-RODRIGUEZ, O., ROONEY, W. L. & ROONEY, L. W. 2014. Prediction of total phenols, condensed tannins, and 3deoxyanthocyanidins in sorghum grain using near-infrared (NIR) spectroscopy. *Journal of Cereal Science*, 60, 138-142.
- DYKES, L. & ROONEY, L. W. 2006. Sorghum and millet phenols and antioxidants. *Journal* of Cereal Science, 44, 236-251.
- ENGELTER, C. & WEHMEYER, A. 1970. Fatty, acid composition of oils of some edible seeds of wild plants. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 18, 25-26.
- ESCARPA, A. & GONZALEZ, M. 2001. An overview of analytical chemistry of phenolic compounds in foods. *Critical Reviews in Analytical Chemistry*, 31, 57-139.



- ESKIN, N. & PRZYBYLSKI, R. 2000. Antioxidants and Shelf Life of Foods. *In:* ESKIN, N.
 & ROBINSON, D. S. (eds.) *Food Shelf life Stability: Chemical, Biochemical, and Microbiological changes.* CRC Press, USA, pp 175-209.
- FAN, L. & ESKIN, N. A. M. 2015. The use of antioxidants in the preservation of edible oils. *In:* SHAHIDI, F. (ed.) *Handbook of Antioxidants for Food Preservation*. Woodhead Publishing, UK, pp 373-388.
- FAO 1995. Sorghum and millets in human nutrition. FAO Food and Nutrition Series, 27, 1-119.
- FAO. 2010. FAO/WFP Crop and food security assessment: Mission to Mozambique. Web 26 October 2015. <u>http://www.fao.org/docrep/012/ak350e/ak350e00.htm</u>.
- FELLOWS, P. J. 2009. Food Processing Technology: Principles and Practice. Woodhead Publishing, England, pp 441-451.
- FERNANDEZ, M. T., MIRA, M. L., FLORÊNCIO, M. H. & JENNINGS, K. R. 2002. Iron and copper chelation by flavonoids: an electrospray mass spectrometry study. *Journal* of Inorganic Biochemistry, 92, 105-111.
- FERRARI, R. A., SCHULTE, E., ESTEVES, W., BRÜHL, L. & MUKHERJEE, K. 1996. Minor constituents of vegetable oils during industrial processing. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 73, 587-592.
- FERREIRA-DIAS, S., VALENTE, D. G. & ABREU, J. M. 2003. Comparison between ethanol and hexane for oil extraction from *Quercus suber* L. fruits. *Grasas y Aceites*, 54, 378-383.
- FRANKEL, E. N. 1985. Chemistry of autoxidation: mechanism, products and flavor significance. *In:* MIN, D. B. & SMOUSE, T. H. (eds.) *Flavor Chemistry of Fats and Oils*. The American Oil Chemists Society, USA, pp 1-38.



- FRANKEL, E. N. 1993. In search of better methods to evaluate natural antioxidants and oxidative stability in food lipids. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 4, 220-225.
- FRANKEL, E. N. 1996. Antioxidants in lipid foods and their impact on food quality. *Food Chemistry*, 57, 51-55.
- FRANKEL, E. N. 2014. Lipid Oxidation. Woodhead Publishing, UK, pp 15-24, 99-128.
- FREGA, N., MOZZON, M. & LERCKER, G. 1999. Effects of free fatty acids on oxidative stability of vegetable oil. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 76, 325-329.
- FUPI, V. & MORK, P. 1982. Mafura nut oil and meal: Processing and purification. *Journal* of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 59, 94-98.
- GARCÍA, A., RUIZ-MÉNDEZ, M. V., ROMERO, C. & BRENES, M. 2006. Effect of refining on the phenolic composition of crude olive oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 83, 159-164.
- GERMANO, M., D'ANGELO, V., BIASINI, T., SANOGO, R., DE PASQUALE, R. & CATANIA, S. 2006. Evaluation of the antioxidant properties and bioavailability of free and bound phenolic acids from *Trichilia emetica* Vahl. *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 105, 368-373.
- GERMANO, M., D'ANGELO, V., SANOGO, R., CATANIA, S., ALMA, R., PASQUALE,
 R. D. & BISIGNANO, G. 2005. Hepatoprotective and antibacterial effects of extracts from *Trichilia emetica* Vahl.(Meliaceae). *Journal of Ethnopharmacology*, 96, 227-232.
- GHASEMNEZHAD, A. & HONERMEIER, B. 2009. Influence of storage conditions on quality and viability of high and low oleic sunflower seeds. *International Journal of Plant Production*, 3, 39-47.
- GORDON, M. H. 2001. Measuring antioxidant activity. Antioxidant in food: Practical applications, Woodhead Publishing, *Cambridge*, 71-84.

© University of Pretoria



- GORDON, M. H. & RAHMAN, I. A. 1991. Effect of processing on the composition and oxidative stability of coconut oil. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists Society*, 68, 574-576.
- GRAY, J. 1978. Measurement of lipid oxidation: A review. Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 55, 539-546.
- GRIGELMO-MIGUEL, N., A., R.-G. M., SOLIVA-FORTUNY, R. & MARTÍN-BELLOSO,
 O. 2009. Methods of analysis of antioxidant capacity of phytochemicals. *In:* LAURA,
 A., ALVAREZ-PARRILLA, E. & GONZALEZ-AGUILAR, G. A. (eds.) *Fruit and Vegetable Phytochemicals: Chemistry, Nutritional Value and Stability*. John Wiley & Sons, India, pp 275-301.
- GRUNDY, I. & CAMPBELL, B. 1993. Potential production and utilisation of oil from *Trichilia* SPP. (Meliaceae). *Economic Botany*, 47, 148-153.
- GU, L., KELM, M., HAMMERSTONE, J. F., BEECHER, G., CUNNINGHAM, D., VANNOZZI, S. & PRIOR, R. L. 2002. Fractionation of polymeric procyanidins from lowbush blueberry and quantification of procyanidins in selected foods with an optimized normal-phase HPLC-MS fluorescent detection method. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 50, 4852-4860.
- GUILLÉN, M. A. D. & CABO, N. 2002. Fourier transform infrared spectra data versus peroxide and anisidine values to determine oxidative stability of edible oils. *Food Chemistry*, 77, 503-510.
- GUNSTONE, F. D. 2004. *The Chemistry of Oils and Fats: Sources, Composition, Properties and Uses.* Blackwell Publishng, UK, pp 146-188.
- GUPTA, R. K. & HASLAM, E. 1978. Plant proanthocyanidins. Part 5. Sorghum polyphenols. *Journal of the Chemical Society, Perkin Transactions* 1, 892-896.



- HILALI, M., CHARROUF, Z., AZIZ SOULHI, A. E., HACHIMI, L. & GUILLAUME, D. 2005. Influence of origin and extraction method on argan oil physico-chemical characteristics and composition. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 53, 2081-2087.
- HRAŠ, A. R., HADOLIN, M., KNEZ, Ž. & BAUMAN, D. 2000. Comparison of antioxidative and synergistic effects of rosemary extract with α-tocopherol, ascorbyl palmitate and citric acid in sunflower oil. *Food Chemistry*, 71, 229-233.
- HRON, R., KUK, M., ABRAHAM, G. & WAN, P. 1994. Ethanol extraction of oil, gossypol and aflatoxin from cottonseed. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 71, 417-421.
- HRON SR, R., KOLTUN, S. & GRACI JR, A. 1982. Biorenewable solvents for vegetable oil extraction. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists Society*, 59, 674A-684A.
- INTERNATIONAL UNION OF PURE AND APPLIED CHEMISTRY (IUPAC), 1979. Standard methods for the analysis of oils and fats and derivatives, 6th edition. Standard method 2.504.
- IQBAL, S. & BHANGER, M. I. 2007. Stabilization of sunflower oil by garlic extract during accelerated storage. *Food Chemistry*, 100, 246-254.
- IQBAL, S., HALEEM, S., AKHTAR, M., ZIA-UL-HAQ, M. & AKBAR, J. 2008. Efficiency of pomegranate peel extracts in stabilization of sunflower oil under accelerated conditions. *Food Research International*, 41, 194-200.
- ITO, N., HIROSE, M., FUKUSHIMA, S., TSUDA, H., SHIRAI, T. & TATEMATSU, M. 1986. Studies on antioxidants: their carcinogenic and modifying effects on chemical carcinogenesis. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 24, 1071-1082.



- JACOBSEN, C., LET, M. B., NIELSEN, N. S. & MEYER, A. S. 2008. Antioxidant strategies for preventing oxidative flavour deterioration of foods enriched with n-3 polyunsaturated lipids: A comparative evaluation. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 19, 76-93.
- JAMES, E. M. 1958. The refining and bleaching of vegetable oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 35, 76-83.
- JOHNSON, L. A. & LUSAS, E. 1983. Comparison of alternative solvents for oils extraction. Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 60, 229-242.
- JØKER, D. 2003. Trichilia emetica. Seed Leaflet, 68.
- JOVANOVIC, S. V., STEENKEN, S., TOSIC, M., MARJANOVIC, B. & SIMIC, M. G. 1994. Flavonoids as antioxidants. *Journal of the American Chemical Society*, 116, 4846-4851.
- JUNG, M., YOON, S. & MIN, D. 1989. Effects of processing steps on the contents of minor compounds and oxidation of soybean oil. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 66, 118-120.
- KÄHKÖNEN, M. P., HOPIA, A. I., VUORELA, H. J., RAUHA, J.-P., PIHLAJA, K., KUJALA, T. S. & HEINONEN, M. 1999. Antioxidant activity of plant extracts containing phenolic compounds. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 47, 3954-3962.
- KALUZA, W. Z., MCGRATH, R. M., ROBERTS, T. C. & SCHROEDER, H. H. 1980. Separation of phenolics of Sorghum bicolor (L.) Moench grain. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 28, 1191-1196.
- KAMAL-ELDIN, A. 2006. Effect of fatty acids and tocopherols on the oxidative stability of vegetable oils. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 108, 1051-1061.

- KANAZAWA, A., SAWA, T., AKAIKE, T. & MAEDA, H. 2002. Dietary lipid peroxidation products and DNA damage in colon carcinogenesis. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 104, 439-447.
- KARABULUT, I., TOPCU, A., DURAN, A., TURAN, S. & OZTURK, B. 2007. Effect of hot air drying and sun drying on color values and β-carotene content of apricot (*Prunus armenica* L.). *LWT - Food Science and Technology*, 40, 753-758.
- KHUMALO, L. W., MAJOKO, L., READ, J. S. & NCUBE, I. 2002. Characterisation of some underutilised vegetable oils and their evaluation as starting materials for lipasecatalysed production of cocoa butter equivalents. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 16, 237-244.
- KIOKO, J., BERJAK, P. & PAMMENTER, N. 2006. Viability and ultrastructural responses of seeds and embryonic axes of *Trichilia emetica* to different dehydration and storage conditions. *South African Journal of Botany*, 72, 167-176.
- KNOTHE, G. 2002. Structure indices in FA chemistry. How relevant is the iodine value? Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 79, 847-854.
- KOŁAKOWSKA, A. 2010. Lipid Oxidation in Food Systems. In: SIKORSKI, Z. E. & KOŁAKOWSKA, A. (eds.) Chemical and Functional Properties of Food Lipids. CRC Press, USA, pp 133-166.
- KOŁAKOWSKA, A. & BARTOSZ, G. 2013. Oxidation of Food Components: an introduction. In: BARTOSZ, G. (ed.) Food Oxidants and Antioxidants: Chemical, Biological, and Functional Properties. CRC Press, New York, pp 1-20.
- KOLANOWSKI, W., JAWORSKA, D. & WEIßBRODT, J. 2007. Importance of instrumental and sensory analysis in the assessment of oxidative deterioration of omega-3 long-chain polyunsaturated fatty acid-rich foods. *Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture*, 87, 181-191.

- KOMANE, B. M., OLIVIER, E. I. & VILJOEN, A. M. 2011. *Trichilia emetica* (Meliaceae)– A review of traditional uses, biological activities and phytochemistry. *Phytochemistry Letters*, 4, 1-9.
- KONATÉ, K., YOMALAN, K., SYTAR, O. & BRESTIC, M. 2015. Antidiarrheal and antimicrobial profiles extracts of the leaves from *Trichilia emetica* Vahl. (Meliaceae). *Asian Pacific Journal of Tropical Biomedicine*, 5, 242-248.
- KOSKI, A., PEKKARINEN, S., HOPIA, A., WÄHÄLÄ, K. & HEINONEN, M. 2003. Processing of rapeseed oil: effects on sinapic acid derivative content and oxidative stability. *European Food Research and Technology*, 217, 110-114.
- KOSTIK, V., MEMETI, S. & BAUER, B. 2012. Fatty acid composition of edible oils and fats. *Journal of Hygienic Engineering and Design*, 4, 112-116.
- KRYGIER, K., SOSULSKI, F. & HOGGE, L. 1982. Free, esterified, and insoluble-bound phenolic acids. 1. Extraction and purification procedure. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 30, 330-334.
- KUBOW, S. 1992. Routes of formation and toxic consequences of lipid oxidation products in foods. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 12, 63-81.
- KWIATKOWSKI, J. R. & CHERYAN, M. 2002. Extraction of oil from ground corn using ethanol. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 79, 825-830.
- KYRIAKIDIS, N. B. & KATSILOULIS, T. 2000. Calculation of iodine value from measurements of fatty acid methyl esters of some oils: Comparison with the relevant American oil chemists society method. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 77, 1235-1238.
- LABRINEA, E. P., THOMAIDIS, N. S. & GEORGIOU, C. A. 2001. Direct olive oil anisidine value determination by flow injection. *Analytica Chimica Acta*, 448, 201-206.



- LI, Y., FABIANO-TIXIER, A. S., RUIZ, K., ROSSIGNOL CASTERA, A., BAUDUIN, P., DIAT, O. & CHEMAT, F. 2015. Comprehension of direct extraction of hydrophilic antioxidants using vegetable oils by polar paradox theory and small angle X-ray scattering analysis. *Food Chemistry*, 173, 873-880.
- LI, Y., FINE, F., FABIANO-TIXIER, A.-S., ABERT-VIAN, M., CARRE, P., PAGES, X. & CHEMAT, F. 2014. Evaluation of alternative solvents for improvement of oil extraction from rapeseeds. *Comptes Rendus Chimie*, 17, 242-251.
- LIAUW, M. Y., NATAN, F., WIDIYANTI, P., IKASARI, D., INDRASWATI, N. & SOETAREDJO, F. 2008. Extraction of neem oil (*Azadirachta indica* A. Juss) using n-hexane and ethanol: Studies of oil quality, kinetic and thermodynamic. *ARPN Journal of Engineering and Applied Sciences*, 3, 49-54.
- LIN, L., RHEE, K. & KOSEOGLU, S. 1997. Bench-scale membrane degumming of crude vegetable oil: process optimization. *Journal of Membrane Science*, 134, 101-108.
- LINDLEY, M. 1998. The impact of food processing on antioxidants in vegetable oils, fruits and vegetables. *Trends in Food Science & Technology*, 9, 336-340.
- LIU, D., SHI, J., COLINA IBARRA, A., KAKUDA, Y. & JUN XUE, S. 2008. The scavenging capacity and synergistic effects of lycopene, vitamin E, vitamin C, and βcarotene mixtures on the DPPH free radical. *LWT - Food Science and Technology*, 41, 1344-1349.
- LUTHRIA, D. L. 2012. Optimization of extraction of phenolic acids from a vegetable waste product using a pressurized liquid extractor. *Journal of Functional Foods*, 4, 842-850.
- LUTHRIA, D. L. & LIU, K. 2013. Localization of phenolic acids and antioxidant activity in sorghum kernels. *Journal of Functional Foods*, 5, 1751-1760.
- LUTTERODT, H., SLAVIN, M., WHENT, M., TURNER, E. & YU, L. 2011. Fatty acid composition, oxidative stability, antioxidant and antiproliferative properties of selected cold-pressed grape seed oils and flours. *Food Chemistry*, 128, 391-399.

- MARINOVA, E. M. & YANISHLIEVA, N. V. 1997. Antioxidative activity of extracts from selected species of the family Lamiaceae in sunflower oil. *Food Chemistry*, 58, 245-248.
- MARIOD, A., MATTHÄUS, B., EICHNER, K., HUSSEIN, I. H. & BUSTAMAM, A. 2012. Effects of deodorization on the quality and stability of three unconventional Sudanese oils. *GIDA/The Journal of Food*, 37, 189-196.
- MARQUEZ—RUIZ, G., HOLGADO, F. & VELASCO, J. 2013. Mechanisms of oxidation in Food Lipids. In: BARTOSZ, G. (ed.) Food Oxidants and Antioxidants: Chemical, Biological, and Functional Properties. CRC Press, New York, pp 79-114.
- MARTIN-POLVILLO, M., MÁRQUEZ-RUIZ, G. & DOBARGANES, M. 2004. Oxidative stability of sunflower oils differing in unsaturation degree during long-term storage at room temperature. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 81, 577-583.
- MARTÍNEZ, M. L., PENCI, M. C., IXTAINA, V., RIBOTTA, P. D. & MAESTRI, D. 2013. Effect of natural and synthetic antioxidants on the oxidative stability of walnut oil under different storage conditions. *LWT - Food Science and Technology*, 51, 44-50.
- MASHUNGWA, G. & MMOLOTSI, R. 2007. *Trichilia emetica* Vahl In: van der Vossen, HAM & Mkamilo, GS. *Plant Resources of Tropical Africa (PROTA) 14: Vegetable oils*.pp 172-175.
- MATAKALA, P., MAÚSSE, A. & MACUCULE, A. 2005. Local indigenous knowledge, uses and agroforestry potential of mafura *Trichilia emetica* Vahl. Food and Agriculture of the United Nations (FAO), Maputo, Mozambique, pp 1-51.
- MATSUKAWA, R., DUBINSKY, Z., KISHIMOTO, E., MASAKI, K., MASUDA, Y., TAKEUCHI, T., CHIHARA, M., YAMAMOTO, Y., NIKI, E. & KARUBE, I. 1997.
 A comparison of screening methods for antioxidant activity in seaweeds. *Journal of Applied Phycology*, 9, 29-35.



- MATTHÄUS, B. 2010. Oxidation of edible oils. *In:* DECKER, E. A., ELIAS, R. J. & MCCLEMENTS, D. J. (eds.) *Oxidation in Foods and Beverages and Antioxidant Applications: Management in different industry sectors.* Volume 2, Woodhead Publishing, UK, pp 183-238.
- MCCLEMENTS, D. & DECKER, E. 2000. Lipid oxidation in oil-in-water emulsions: Impact of molecular environment on chemical reactions in heterogeneous food systems. *Journal of Food Science*, 65, 1270-1282.
- MILIĆ, B. L., DJILAS, S. M. & ČANADANOVIĆ-BRUNET, J. M. 1998. Antioxidative activity of phenolic compounds on the metal-ion breakdown of lipid peroxidation system. *Food Chemistry*, 61, 443-447.
- MIN, D. & BOFF, J. 2002. Chemistry and reaction of singlet oxygen in foods. *Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety*, 1, 58-72.
- MIN, D. B. & WEN, J. 1983a. Effects of citric acid and iron levels on the flavor quality of oil. *Journal of Food Science*, 48, 791-793.
- MIN, D. B. & WEN, J. 1983b. Effects of dissolved free oxygen on the volatile compounds of oil. *Journal of Food Science*, 48, 1429-1430.
- MINUSSI, R. C., ROSSI, M., BOLOGNA, L., CORDI, L. V., ROTILIO, D., PASTORE, G. M. & DURÁN, N. 2003. Phenolic compounds and total antioxidant potential of commercial wines. *Food Chemistry*, 82, 409-416.
- MISTRY, B. S. & MIN, D. B. 1987. Effects of fatty acids on the oxidative stability of soybean oil. *Journal of Food Science*, 52, 831-832.
- MIYASHITA, K. & TAKAGI, T. 1986. Study on the oxidative rate and prooxidant activity of free fatty acids. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 63, 1380-1384.



- MOHDALY, A. A., SMETANSKA, I., RAMADAN, M. F., SARHAN, M. A. & MAHMOUD, A. 2011. Antioxidant potential of sesame (*Sesamum indicum*) cake extract in stabilization of sunflower and soybean oils. *Industrial Crops and Products*, 34, 952-959.
- MORELLÓ, J.-R., MOTILVA, M. A.-J., TOVAR, M. A.-J. & ROMERO, M. A.-P. 2004. Changes in commercial virgin olive oil (cv Arbequina) during storage, with special emphasis on the phenolic fraction. *Food Chemistry*, 85, 357-364.
- MOSER, B. R. 2009. Comparative oxidative stability of fatty acid alkyl esters by accelerated methods. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 86, 699-706.
- MOURE, A., CRUZ, J. M., FRANCO, D., DOMÍNGUEZ, J. M., SINEIRO, J., DOMÍNGUEZ, H., JOSÉ NÚÑEZ, M. A. & PARAJÓ, J. C. 2001. Natural antioxidants from residual sources. *Food Chemistry*, 72, 145-171.
- MUIK, B., LENDL, B., MOLINA-DÍAZ, A. & AYORA-CAÑADA, M. J. 2005. Direct monitoring of lipid oxidation in edible oils by Fourier transform Raman spectroscopy. *Chemistry and Physics of Lipids*, 134, 173-182.
- NARAYAN, R., CHAUHAN, G. & VERMA, N. 1988. Changes in the quality of soybean during storage. Part 1—Effect of storage on some physico-chemical properties of soybean. *Food Chemistry*, 27, 13-23.
- NAZ, S., SHEIKH, H., SIDDIQI, R. & ASAD SAYEED, S. 2004. Oxidative stability of olive, corn and soybean oil under different conditions. *Food Chemistry*, 88, 253-259.
- O'BRIEN, R. 2004. Fats and Oils: Formulating and Processing for Applications, CRC Press, USA, pp 57-233.
- O'NEIL, C. E., ZANOVEC, M., CHO, S. S. & NICKLAS, T. A. 2010. Whole grain and fiber consumption are associated with lower body weight measures in US adults: National health and nutrition examination survey 1999-2004. *Nutrition Research*, 30, 815-822.



- OHLSON, R. & SVENSSON, C. 1976. Comparison of oxalic acid and phosphoric acid as degumming agents for vegetable oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists Society*, 53, 8-11.
- OJEH, O. A. 1981. Effect of refining on the physical and chemical properties of cashewkernel oil. *International Journal of Food Science & Technology*, 16, 513-517.
- OSAWA, C. C., GONÇALVES, L. A. G. & RAGAZZI, S. 2007. Correlation between free fatty acids of vegetable oils evaluated by rapid tests and by the official method. *Journal of Food Composition and Analysis*, 20, 523-528.
- PANGAVHANE, D. R., SAWHNEY, R. & SARSAVADIA, P. 2002. Design, development and performance testing of a new natural convection solar dryer. *Energy*, 27, 579-590.
- PARDAUIL, J. J. R., SOUZA, L. K. C., MOLFETTA, F. A., ZAMIAN, J. R., ROCHA FILHO, G. N. & DA COSTA, C. E. F. 2011. Determination of the oxidative stability by DSC of vegetable oils from the Amazonian area. *Bioresource Technology*, 102, 5873-5877.
- PASCALL, M., HARTE, B., GIACIN, J. & GRAY, J. 1995. Decreasing lipid oxidation in soybean oil by a UV absorber in the packaging material. *Journal of Food Science*, 60, 1116-1119.
- PEARSON, D. 1976. *The Chemical Analysis of Foods*. Longman Group, New York, pp 488-518.
- PEYRAT-MAILLARD, M., CUVELIER, M. & BERSET, C. 2003. Antioxidant activity of phenolic compounds in 2, 2'-azobis (2-amidinopropane) dihydrochloride (AAPH)induced oxidation: Synergistic and antagonistic effects. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 80, 1007-1012.
- PIETTA, P.-G. 2000. Flavonoids as antioxidants. Journal of Natural Products, 63, 1035-1042.



- POTTER, N. N. & HOTCHKISS, J. H. 2012. *Food Science*. Springer Science & Business Media, USA, pp 200-244.
- PRIOR, R. L., WU, X. & SCHAICH, K. 2005. Standardized methods for the determination of antioxidant capacity and phenolics in foods and dietary supplements. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 53, 4290-4302.
- QUILES, J. L., RAMíREZ-TORTOSA, M. C., GÓMEZ, J. A., HUERTAS, J. R. & MATAIX, J. 2002. Role of vitamin E and phenolic compounds in the antioxidant capacity, measured by ESR, of virgin olive, olive and sunflower oils after frying. *Food Chemistry*, 76, 461-468.
- RAMADAN, M. F. & MÖRSEL, J. T. 2004. Oxidative stability of black cumin (*Nigella sativa* L.), coriander (*Coriandrum sativum* L.) and niger (*Guizotia abyssinica* Cass.) crude seed oils upon stripping. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 106, 35-43.
- RAMEZANZADEH, F. M., RAO, R. M., WINDHAUSER, M., PRINYAWIWATKUL, W., TULLEY, R. & MARSHALL, W. E. 1999. Prevention of hydrolytic rancidity in rice bran during storage. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 47, 3050-3052.
- RAO, Y., XIANG, B., ZHOU, X., WANG, Z., XIE, S. & XU, J. 2009. Quantitative and qualitative determination of acid value of peanut oil using near-infrared spectrometry. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 93, 249-252.
- RATTI, C. 2001. Hot air and freeze-drying of high-value foods: A review. *Journal of Food Engineering*, 49, 311-319.
- RE, R., PELLEGRINI, N., PROTEGGENTE, A., PANNALA, A., YANG, M. & RICE-EVANS, C. 1999. Antioxidant activity applying an improved ABTS radical cation decolorization assay. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 26, 1231-1237.



- RICE-EVANS, C. A., MILLER, N. J. & PAGANGA, G. 1996. Structure-antioxidant activity relationships of flavonoids and phenolic acids. *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*, 20, 933-956.
- ROBARDS, K., KERR, A. F. & PATSALIDES, E. 1988. Rancidity and its measurement in edible oils and snack foods a review. *Analyst*, 113, 213-224.
- ROBARDS, K., PRENZLER, P. D., TUCKER, G., SWATSITANG, P. & GLOVER, W. 1999. Phenolic compounds and their role in oxidative processes in fruits. *Food Chemistry*, 66, 401-436.
- ROLEIRA, F. M. F., TAVARES-DA-SILVA, E. J., VARELA, C. L., COSTA, S. C., SILVA, T., GARRIDO, J. & BORGES, F. 2015. Plant derived and dietary phenolic antioxidants: Anticancer properties. *Food Chemistry*, 183, 235-258.
- ROMAN, O., HEYD, B., BROYART, B., CASTILLO, R. & MAILLARD, M.-N. 2013. Oxidative reactivity of unsaturated fatty acids from sunflower, high oleic sunflower and rapeseed oils subjected to heat treatment, under controlled conditions. *LWT -Food Science and Technology*, 52, 49-59.
- ROSENTHAL, A., PYLE, D. & NIRANJAN, K. 1996. Aqueous and enzymatic processes for edible oil extraction. *Enzyme and Microbial Technology*, 19, 402-420.
- ROSSELL, J. B. 1986. Classical analysis of oils and fats. *In:* HAMILTON, R. J. & ROSSELL, J. B. (eds.) *Analysis of Oils and Fats*. Elsevier Applied Science Publishers, USA, pp 1-90.
- ROSSI, M., GIANAZZA, M., ALAMPRESE, C. & STANGA, F. 2003. The role of bleaching clays and synthetic silica in palm oil physical refining. *Food Chemistry*, 82, 291-296.
- RUDNIK, E., SZCZUCINSKA, A., GWARDIAK, H., SZULC, A. & WINIARSKA, A. 2001. Comparative studies of oxidative stability of linseed oil. *Thermochimica Acta*, 370, 135-140.



- SABAH, E., CINAR, M. & CELIK, M. 2007. Decolorization of vegetable oils: Adsorption mechanism of β-carotene on acid-activated sepiolite. *Food Chemistry*, 100, 1661-1668.
- SAGA, L. C., RUKKE, E.-O., LILAND, K. H., KIRKHUS, B., EGELANDSDAL, B., KARLSEN, J. & VOLDEN, J. 2011. Oxidative stability of polyunsaturated edible oils mixed with microcrystalline cellulose. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 88, 1883-1895.
- SATHIVEL, S., PRINYAWIWATKUL, W., NEGULESCU, I. I., KING, J. M. & BASNAYAKE, B. 2003. Effects of purification process on rheological properties of catfish oil. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 80, 829-832.
- SATUE, M. T., HUANG, S.-W. & FRANKEL, E. N. 1995. Effect of natural antioxidants in virgin olive oil on oxidative stability of refined, bleached, and deodorized olive oil. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 72, 1131-1137.
- SCHOFIELD, J. A., HAGERMAN, A. E. & HAROLD, A. 1998. Loss of tannins and other phenolics from willow leaf litter. *Journal of Chemical Ecology*, 24, 1409-1421.
- SHAHIDI, F. 1997. Natural antioxidants: An overview. In: SHAHIDI, F. (eds.) Natural Antioxidants: Chemistry, Health effects, and Applications. The American Oil Chemists Society, USA, pp 1-11.
- SHAHIDI, F. & WANASUNDARA, U. N. 2008. Methods for measuring oxidative rancidity in fats and oils. *In:* AKOH, C. C. & MIN, D. B. (eds.) *Food Lipids: Chemistry*, *Nutrition, and Biotechnology*. 3rd Edition, CRC Press, New York, pp 387-407.
- SHAHIDI, F. & ZHONG, Y. 2010a. Lipid oxidation and improving the oxidative stability. *Chemical Society Reviews*, 39, 4067-4079.
- SHAHIDI, F. & ZHONG, Y. 2010b. Novel antioxidants in food quality preservation and health promotion. *European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology*, 112, 930-940.

© University of Pretoria



- SHELEMBE, J. S., CROMARTY, D., BESTER, M., MINNAAR, A. & DUODU, K. G. 2014. Effect of acidic condition on phenolic composition and antioxidant potential of aqueous extracts from sorghum (*Sorghum bicolor*) bran. *Journal of Food Biochemistry*, 38, 110-118.
- SHERWIN, E. 1976. Antioxidants for vegetable oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 53, 430-436.
- SHERWIN, E. 1978. Oxidation and antioxidants in fat and oil processing. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 55, 809-814.
- SIKWESE, F. & DUODU, K. G. 2007. Antioxidant effect of a crude phenolic extract from sorghum bran in sunflower oil in the presence of ferric ions. *Food Chemistry*, 104, 324-331.
- SIKWESE, F. E. 2008. Sorghum phenolic extracts: Their storage stability and antioxidant activity in sunflower oil. MSc Dissertation, University of Pretoria, Pretoria, South Africa.
- ŠIMON, P., KOLMAN, L., NIKLOVÁ, I. & SCHMIDT, Š. 2000. Analysis of the induction period of oxidation of edible oils by differential scanning calorimetry. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 77, 639-642.
- SOYSAL, Y. & ÖZTEKIN, S. 2001. PH—Postharvest technology: Technical and economic performance of a tray dryer for medicinal and aromatic plants. *Journal of Agricultural Engineering Research*, 79, 73-79.
- STRLJBE, M., HAENEN, G. R., VAN DEN BERG, H. & BAST, A. 1997. Pitfalls in a method for assessment of total antioxidant capacity. *Free Radical Research*, 26, 515-521.
- SUBRAMANIAN, R. & NAKAJIMA, M. 1997. Membrane degumming of crude soybean and rapeseed oils. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 74, 971-975.

- TAN, C., CHE MAN, Y., SELAMAT, J. & YUSOFF, M. 2002. Comparative studies of oxidative stability of edible oils by differential scanning calorimetry and oxidative stability index methods. *Food Chemistry*, 76, 385-389.
- TANDY, D. & MCPHERSON, W. 1984. Physical refining of edible oil. Journal of the American Oil Chemists Society, 61, 1253-1258.
- TASAN, M. & DEMIRCI, M. 2005. Total and individual tocopherol contents of sunflower oil at different steps of refining. *European Food Research and Technology*, 220, 251-254.
- TAYLOR, J. R. N. & DUODU, K. G. 2009. Applications for non-wheat testing methods. In: CAUVAIN, S. P. & YOUNG, L. S. (eds.) The ICC Handbook of Cereals, Flour, Dough & Product Testing: Methods and Applications. DEStech Publications, Inc, UK, pp 197-235.
- TOMPKINS, C. & PERKINS, E. G. 1999. The evaluation of frying oils with the p-anisidine value. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 76, 945-947.
- TROSZYNSKA, A. & CISKA, E. 2002. Phenolic compounds of seed coats of white and coloured varieties of pea (*Pisum sativum* L.) and their total antioxidant activity. *Czech Journal of Food Sciences*, 20, 15-22.
- TSAKNIS, J., SPILIOTIS, V., LALAS, S., GERGIS, V. & DOURTOGLOU, V. 1999. Quality changes of *Moringa oleífera*, variety Mbololo of Kenya, seed oil during frying. *Grasas y Aceites*, 50, 37-48.
- VAN DEN BERG, R., HAENEN, G. R. M. M., VAN DEN BERG, H. & BAST, A. 1999. Applicability of an improved Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) assay for evaluation of antioxidant capacity measurements of mixtures. *Food Chemistry*, 66, 511-517.



- VAN DEN BERG, R., HAENEN, G. R. M. M., VAN DEN BERG, H., VAN DER VIJGH,
 W. & BAST, A. 2000. The predictive value of the antioxidant capacity of structurally related flavonoids using the Trolox equivalent antioxidant capacity (TEAC) assay. *Food Chemistry*, 70, 391-395.
- VELASCO, J. & DOBARGANES, C. 2002. Oxidative stability of virgin olive oil. European Journal of Lipid Science and Technology, 104, 661-676.
- VELIOGLU, Y., MAZZA, G., GAO, L. & OOMAH, B. 1998. Antioxidant activity and total phenolics in selected fruits, vegetables, and grain products. *Journal of Agricultural* and Food Chemistry, 46, 4113-4117.
- VERLEYEN, T., SOSINSKA, U., IOANNIDOU, S., VERHÉ, R., DEWETTINCK, K., HUYGHEBAERT, A. & DE GREYT, W. 2002. Influence of the vegetable oil refining process on free and esterified sterols. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 79, 947-953.
- VERMAAK, I., KAMATOU, G., KOMANE-MOFOKENG, B., VILJOEN, A. & BECKETT, K. 2011. African seed oils of commercial importance—Cosmetic applications. South African Journal of Botany, 77, 920-933.
- VIDRIH, R., VIDAKOVIČ, S. & ABRAMOVIČ, H. 2010. Biochemical parameters and oxidative resistance to thermal treatment of refined and unrefined vegetable edible oils. *Czech Journal of Food Sciences*, 28, 376-384.
- VLACHOS, N., SKOPELITIS, Y., PSAROUDAKI, M., KONSTANTINIDOU, V., CHATZILAZAROU, A. & TEGOU, E. 2006. Applications of Fourier transforminfrared spectroscopy to edible oils. *Analytica Chimica Acta*, 573–574, 459-465.
- WANASUNDARA, U. N. & SHAHIDI, F. 1994. Stabilization of canola oil with flavonoids. *Food Chemistry*, 50, 393-396.
- WANASUNDARA, U. N. & SHAHIDI, F. 1998. Antioxidant and pro-oxidant activity of green tea extracts in marine oils. *Food Chemistry*, 63, 335-342.

© University of Pretoria



- WANISKA, R. D. 2000. Structure, phenolic compounds, and antifungal proteins of sorghum caryopses. Technical and institutional options for sorghum grain mold management: proceedings of an international consultation, ICRISAT, Patancheru, India, 18-19.
- WANISKA, R. D., POE, J. H. & BANDYOPADHYAY, R. 1989. Effects of growth conditions on grain molding and phenols in sorghum caryopsis. *Journal of Cereal Science*, 10, 217-225.
- WARNER, K., NEFF, W. E., BYRDWELL, W. C. & GARDNER, H. W. 2001. Effect of oleic and linoleic acids on the production of deep-fried odor in heated triolein and trilinolein. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, 49, 899-905.
- WASOWICZ, E., GRAMZA, A., HES, M., JELEÑ, H. H., KORCZAK, J. & MALECKA, M. 2004. Oxidation of lipids in food. *Polish Journal of Food Nutrition Sciences*, 13, 87-100.
- WATERMAN, P. G. & MOLE, S. 1994. *Analysis of Phenolic Plant Metabolites*. Blackwell Scientific Oxford, Oxford, pp 1-35.
- WEISS, T. J. 1983. Food Oils and their Uses. Ellis Horwood, USA, pp 65-101.
- WHYSNER, J., WANG, C., ZANG, E., IATROPOULOS, M. & WILLIAMS, G. 1994. Dose response of promotion by butylated hydroxyanisole in chemically initiated tumours of the rat forestomach. *Food and Chemical Toxicology*, 32, 215-222.
- WIEDERMANN, L. 1981. Degumming, refining and bleaching soybean oil. Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society, 58, 159-166.
- WU, Y., LI, X., XIANG, W., ZHU, C., LIN, Z., WU, Y., LI, J., PANDRAVADA, S., RIDDER, D. D. & BAI, G. 2012. Presence of tannins in sorghum grains is conditioned by different natural alleles of Tannin 1. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109, 10281-10286.



- YOON, S. H. & KIM, S. K. 1994. Oxidative stability of high-fatty acid rice bran oil at different stages of refining. *Journal of the American Oil Chemists' Society*, 71, 227-229.
- ZAMBIAZI, R. C., PRZYBYLSKI, R., ZAMBIAZI, M. W. & MENDONCA, C. B. 2007. Fatty acid composition of vegetable oils and fats. *B. CEPPA, Curitiba*, 25, 111-120.
- ZHANG, D. & HAMAUZU, Y. 2004. Phenolics, ascorbic acid, carotenoids and antioxidant activity of broccoli and their changes during conventional and microwave cooking. *Food Chemistry*, 88, 503-509.
- ZHANG, W., LI, N., FENG, Y., SU, S., LI, T. & LIANG, B. 2015. A unique quantitative method of acid value of edible oils and studying the impact of heating on edible oils by UV–Vis spectrometry. *Food Chemistry*, 185, 326-332.